CGI GROUP INC Form 40-F December 21, 2007

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

FORM 40-F

(Check one)

"Registration statement pursuant to Section 12 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Of

b Annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

For the fiscal year ended September 30, 2007

Commission file number 1-14858

GROUPE CGI INC./CGI GROUP INC.

(Exact name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

CGI Group Inc.

(Translation of Registrant's Name Into English)

Ouébec, Canada

(Province or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization)

7374

(Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number)

[Not Applicable]

(I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

1130 Sherbrooke Street West

7th Floor

Montréal, Québec

Canada H3A 2M8

(514) 841-3200

(Address and Telephone Number of Registrant's Principal Executive Offices)

CGI Technologies and Solutions Inc.

4050 Legato Road

Fairfax, VA 22033

(703) 267-8679

(Name, Address and Telephone Number of Agent For Service in the United States)

Securities registered or to be registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title Of Each Class

Name Of Each Exchange On Which

Registered

Class A Subordinate Voting Shares

New York Stock Exchange

Securities registered or to be registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act:

None (Title of Class)

Securities for which there is a reporting obligation pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Act:

None

For annual reports, indicate by check mark the information filed with this form:

b Annual Information Form b Audited Annual Financial Statements

Indicate the number of outstanding shares of each of the issuer's classes of capital or common stock as of the close of the period covered by the annual report: 290,545,715 Class A Subordinate Shares, 34,208,159 Class B Shares

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant by filing the information contained in this form is also thereby furnishing the information to the Commission pursuant to Rule 12g3-2(b) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act"). If "Yes" is marked, indicate the file number assigned to the registrant in connection with such rule. Yes______82-_____No__X

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports); and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes_X No____

Undertaking

Registrant undertakes to make available, in person or by telephone, representatives to respond to inquiries made by the Commission staff, and to furnish promptly, when requested to do so by the Commission staff, information relating to: the securities registered pursuant to Form 40-F; the securities in relation to which the obligation to file an annual report on Form 40-F arises; or transactions in said securities.

Controls and Procedures

The Registrant has established a system of controls and other procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in its periodic reports filed under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission's rules and forms. These disclosure controls and procedures have been evaluated under the direction of the Registrant's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer as of the end of the Registrant's most recently completed fiscal year on September 30, 2007. Based on such evaluations, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer have concluded that the disclosure controls and procedures are effective. No change was made in the Registrant's internal controls over financial reporting during the fiscal year ended September 30, 2007 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting. No significant changes were made in the Registrant's internal controls or in other factors that could significantly affect these controls subsequent to the date of their evaluation.

Audit Committee

The Audit and Risk Management Committee of the Board of Directors is composed entirely of unrelated directors who meet the independence and experience requirements of the New York Stock Exchange, the Toronto Stock Exchange, the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission rules and Multi-Lateral Instrument 52-110 adopted by the Canadian Securities Administrators which took effect on March 30, 2004, as amended.

The Audit and Risk Management Committee is composed of Mrs. Eileen A. Mercier, Chair of the committee, and Messrs. Robert Chevrier, C. Wesley M. Scott and Gerald T. Squire.

The Registrant's Board of Directors has determined that the following members of the Audit and Risk Management Committee of the Board of Directors are "audit committee financial experts" within the meaning of paragraph (8) of General Instruction B to Form 40-F:

- Robert Chevrier.
- Eileen A. Mercier and
- C. Wesley M. Scott

Principal Accountant Fees and Services

In order to satisfy itself as to the independence of the external auditors, the Audit and Risk Management Committee has adopted an auditor independence policy which covers (a) the services that may and may not be performed by the external auditors, (b) the governance procedures to be followed prior to retaining services from the external auditors, and (c) the responsibilities of the key participants. The following is a summary of the material provisions of the policy.

Performance of Services

Services are either acceptable services or prohibited services.

The acceptable services are (a) audit and review of financial statements, (b) prospectus work, (c) audit of pension plans, (d) special audits on control procedures, (e) tax planning services on mergers and acquisitions activities, (f) due diligence relating to mergers and acquisitions, (g) tax services related to transfer pricing, (h) sales tax planning, (i) research and interpretation related to taxation, (j) research -2-

relating to accounting issues, (k) proposals and related services for financial structures and large tax planning projects, (l) preparation of tax returns and (m) all other services that are not prohibited services.

The prohibited services are (a) bookkeeping services, (b) design and implementation of financial information systems, (c) appraisal or valuation services or fairness opinions, (d) actuarial services, (e) internal audit services, (f) management functions, (g) human resources functions, (h) broker-dealer services, (i) legal services, (j) services based on contingency fees and (k) expert services.

Governance Procedures

The following control procedures are applicable when considering whether to retain the external auditors' services:

For all services falling within the permitted services category, whether they are audit or non-audit services, a request for approval must be submitted to the Audit and Risk Management Committee through the Executive Vice-President and Chief Financial Officer prior to engaging the auditors to perform the services.

In the interests of efficiency, certain permitted services are pre-approved quarterly by the Audit and Risk Management Committee and thereafter only require approval by the Executive Vice-President and Chief Financial Officer as follows:

- The Audit and Risk Management Committee can pre-approve envelopes for certain services to pre-determined dollar limits on a quarterly basis;
- · Once pre-approved by the Audit and Risk Management Committee, the Executive Vice-President and Chief Financial Officer may approve the services prior to the engagement;
- · For services not captured within the pre-approved envelopes and for costs in excess of the pre-approved amounts, separate requests for approval must be submitted to the Audit and Risk Management Committee;
- At each meeting of the Audit and Risk Management Committee a consolidated summary of all fees by service type is presented including a break down of fees incurred within each of the pre-approved envelopes.

Fees Paid to External Auditors

During the years ended September 30, 2007 and September 30, 2006, the Registrant paid the following fees to its external auditors:

	Fees pa	Fees paid	
Service retained	2007	2006	
Audit services	\$ 4,366.192 \$	4,255,723	
Audit related services ^(a)	\$ 1,984,671 \$	1,885,899	
Tax fees ^(b)	\$ 812,281 \$	1,607,561	
All other fees ^(c)	\$ 6,625	Nil	
Total fees paid	\$ 7,169,769 \$	7,749,183	

- (a) the audit related fees paid to the external auditors for the years ended September 30, 2007 and September 30, 2006 were in relation to service organization control procedures audits, accounting consultations and employee benefit plan audits.
- (b) the tax fees paid to the external auditors for the years ended September 30, 2007 and September 30, 2006 were in relation to tax planning services on mergers and acquisitions and reorganization activities, research and interpretation related to taxation, support activities related to tax audit and preparation of personal tax returns, principally on behalf of expatriates. In 2007 none of the persons for whom tax returns were prepared were officers of the Company.
- (c) The other fees paid to the external auditors for the year ended September 30, 2007 were for advisory services related to human resources matters.

Code of Ethics

In addition to its *Code of Ethics and Business Conduct* that applies to all the Registrant's employees, officers and directors, the Registrant has adopted an *Executive Code of Conduct* that applies specifically to the Registrant's principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer or controller, or other persons performing similar functions (collectively, the "Officers"). The *Executive Code of Conduct* is designed to deter wrongdoing and to promote:

- Honest and ethical conduct, including the ethical handling of actual or apparent conflicts of interest between personal and professional relationships;
- Full, fair, accurate, timely, and understandable disclosure in reports and documents that the Registrant files with, or submits to, the Securities and Exchange Commission and in other public communications made by the Registrant;
- Compliance with applicable governmental laws, rules and regulations;
- The prompt internal reporting of violations of the code to an appropriate person or persons identified in the code; and
- Accountability for adherence to the code.

The Registrant's *Executive Code of Conduct* and of its *Code of Ethics and Business Conduct* have been posted on the Registrant's website at http://www.cgi.com.

The Registrant has not amended its *Executive Code of Conduct* in any substantive respect since its adoption, nor have any waivers been granted in respect of any of its provisions.

Off-balance sheet arrangements

The Registrant does not enter into off-balance sheet financing as a matter of practice except for the use of operating leases for office space, computer equipment and vehicles, none of which are off-balance sheet arrangements within the meaning of paragraph (11) of General Instruction B to Form 40-F. In accordance with Canadian GAAP, neither the lease liability nor the underlying asset is carried on the balance sheet as the terms of the leases do not meet the threshold for capitalization.

As disclosed in Note 25 to the Registrant's Consolidated Financial Statements, in the normal course of business, the Registrant enters into agreements that may provide for indemnification and guarantees to counterparties in transactions such as consulting and outsourcing services, business divestitures, lease agreements and financial obligations. These indemnification undertakings and guarantees may require the Company to compensate counterparties for costs and losses incurred as a result of various events, including breaches of representations and warranties, intellectual property right infringement, claims that may arise while providing services or as a result of litigation that may be suffered by counterparties. The nature of most indemnification undertakings prevent the Registrant from making a reasonable estimate of the maximum potential amount the Registrant could be required to pay counterparties, as the agreements do not specify a maximum amount and the amounts are dependent upon the outcome of future contingent events, the nature and likelihood of which cannot be determined at this time. The Registrant does not expect that any sum it may have to pay in connection with these guarantees will have a materially adverse effect on its Consolidated Financial Statements.

-4-

Tabular Presentation of Contractual Obligations

As of September 30, 2007, the Registrant's known contractual obligations were as follows:

Payment due by period			eriod		
Contractual Obligations		Less than	2 nd and	4 th and	After
(in '000 of Canadian dollars)	Total	1 year	3 rd years	5 th years	5 years
Long-Term Debt Obligations	464,547	7,396	88,090	349,434	19,627
Capital (Finance) Lease Obligations	8,644	2,419	4,543	1,682	-
Operating Lease Obligations ⁽¹⁾	1,052,567	189,220	259,032	155,837	448,478
Purchase Obligations ⁽¹⁾	140,738	33,459	74,088	26,523	6,668
Total	1,666,496	232,494	425,753	533,476	474,773

(1)Included in these obligations: \$41.6 million of office space leases and \$1.2 million of long-term service agreements which are recorded in accounts payable and accrued liabilities, accrued integration charges and other long-term liabilities and long-term debt.

Information to be Filed on This Form

The following materials are filed as a part of this Annual Report:

- 1. Annual Information Form for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2007
- 2. Audited Annual Financial Statements for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2007
- 3. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Position and Results of Operations

The following documents are filed as exhibits to this Annual Report:

- 23.1 Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP
- 99.1 Certification of the Registrant's Chief Executive Officer required pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a).
- 99.2 Certification of the Registrant's Chief Financial Officer required pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a).
- 99.3 Certification of the Registrant's Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 99.4 Certification of the Registrant's Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.



ANNUAL INFORMATION FORM

For the fiscal year ended September 30, 2007

December 11, 2007

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INCORPORATION AND DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK	
Corporate Structure	1
Subsidiaries	1
Capital Structure	1
Stock Splits	2
Market for Securities, Trading Price and Volume	2
Normal Course Issuer Bid and Share Repurchases	2
CORPORATE GOVERNANCE	2
Board and Standing Committee Charters and Codes of Ethics	2
Audit Committee Information	2
Directors and Officers	3
Directors	3
Officers	3
Ownership of Securities on the Part of Directors and Officers	4
DESCRIPTION OF CGI'S BUSINESS	4
Mission and Vision	4
Business Structure	5
Lines of Business	5 5
IT Services Line of Business	5
BPS Line of Business	5
Services Offered by CGI	5
Outsourced Management of IT and Business Processes	5
Consulting and Systems Integration	6
Markets for CGI's services	6
Financial Services	6
Government and Healthcare	6
Telecommunications & Utilities	6
Manufacturing	6
Retail & Distribution	7
Client Base	7
Human and Material Resources	7
CGI Offices and Global Delivery Model	7
Commercial Alliances	7
Research and Development	7
Quality Processes	8
The North American Information Technology Services Industry	8
Size, Structure and Recent Developments	8
Industry Trends and Outlook	9
CGI's Growth and Positioning Strategy	9
Significant developments of the most recent three fiscal years	10
Fiscal Year ended September 30, 2007 Fiscal Year ended September 30, 2006	10 12
i iscai i cai chucu septemuti 30, 2000	12

Fiscal Year ended September 30, 2005	14	
MATERIAL CONTRACTS	15	
FORWARD LOOKING INFORMATION AND RISK FACTORS	15	
Forward-Looking Information	15	
Risk Factors	15	
Risks Related to our Industry	15	
The competition for contracts	15	
The length of the sales cycle for major outsourcing contracts	16	
The availability and retention of qualified IT professionals	16	
The ability to develop and expand service offerings	16	
Infringing on the intellectual property rights of others	16	
Protecting our intellectual property rights	16	
Risks Related to our Business	17	
Business mix variations	17	
i		

The financial and operational risks inherent in worldwide operations	1/
The ability to successfully integrate business acquisitions and the operations	17
of IT outsourcing clients	
Material developments regarding major commercial clients	17
Early termination risk	17
Credit risk concentration with respect to trade receivables	17
Short-term, project-related contract risks	18
Guarantees risk	18
Government tax credits risk	18
Government business risk	18
Legal claims made against our work	18
Risks Related to Business Acquisitions	19
Difficulties in executing our acquisition strategy	19
Risks Related to the Market	19
Economic risk	19
LEGAL PROCEEDINGS	19
INTEREST OF MANAGEMENT AND OTHERS IN MATERIAL TRANSACTIONS	19
Related Party Transactions	19
TRANSFER AGENT AND REGISTRAR	20
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	20
APPENDIX A	21
Fundamental Texts	21
ii	
11	

This *Annual Information Form* is dated December 11, 2007 and, unless specifically stated otherwise, all information disclosed in this form is provided as at September 30, 2007, the end of CGI's most recently completed fiscal year. All dollar amounts are in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise stated.

INCORPORATION AND DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

Corporate Structure

CGI Group Inc. (the "Company" or "CGI") was incorporated on September 29, 1981 under Part IA of the Companies Act (Quebec). The Company continued the activities of Conseillers en gestion et informatique CGI inc., which was originally founded in 1976. The executive and registered office of the Company is situated at 1130 Sherbrooke Street West, 7th floor, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, H3A 2M8. CGI became a public company on December 17, 1986, upon completing an initial public offering of its Class A subordinate voting shares.

Subsidiaries

The following is a list of the subsidiaries of CGI (i) whose total assets represent more than 10% of CGI's consolidated assets as at September 30, 2007, or (ii) whose sales and operating revenues represent more than 10% of CGI's consolidated sales and operating revenues for the year ended September 30, 2007.

Name	Jurisdiction of Incorporation	Percentage of Ownership
CGI Information Systems and Management	Canada	100%
Consultants Inc.		
Conseillers en gestion et informatique CGI	Quebec	100%
inc.		
CGI Technologies and Solutions Inc.	Delaware	100%

CGI has a wholly-owned subsidiary in each of the 16 countries in which we do business, and each operating subsidiary operates under the CGI brand. In addition, CGI owns a number of other subsidiaries that serve specific markets, serve as holding companies, or serve other corporate purposes.

Capital Structure

The Company's authorized share capital consists of an unlimited number of Class A subordinate voting shares ("Class A subordinate voting shares") and an unlimited number of Class B shares (multiple voting) ("Class B shares"), all without par value, of which, as of December 11, 2007, 289,850,610 Class A subordinate voting shares, and 34,208,159 Class B shares were issued and outstanding. These shares represent 45.87% and 54.13% of the aggregate voting rights attached to the outstanding Class A subordinate voting shares and Class B shares respectively. Two classes of preferred shares also form part of CGI's authorized capital: an unlimited number of First Preferred Shares ("First Preferred Shares"), issuable in series, and an unlimited number of Second Preferred Shares ("Second Preferred Shares"), also issuable in series. As of December 11, 2007 there were no preferred shares outstanding.

The Company incorporates by reference the disclosure contained under the headings "Class A Subordinate Voting Shares and Class B Shares", on page 3 and "First Preferred Shares" and "Second Preferred Shares" on page 5 of CGI's *Management Proxy Circular* dated December 11, 2007 which was filed with Canadian securities regulatory authorities and which is available at www.sedar.com and on CGI's web site at www.cgi.com. A copy of the *Management Proxy Circular* will be provided promptly to shareholders upon request.

Stock Splits

As of December 11, 2007, the Company had proceeded with four subdivisions of its issued and outstanding Class A subordinate voting shares as follows:

- August 12, 1997 on a two for one basis;
- December 15, 1997 on a two for one basis;
- May 21, 1998 on a two for one basis; and
- January 7, 2000 on a two for one basis.

Market for Securities, Trading Price and Volume

CGI's Class A subordinate voting shares are listed for trading on the *Toronto Stock Exchange* under the symbol GIB. A nd on the *New York Stock Exchange*, under the symbol GIB. A total of 341,008,626 Class A subordinate voting shares were traded on the *Toronto Stock Exchange* during the year ended September 30, 2007 as follows:

Month	High ^(a) (\$)	Low ^(a) (\$)	Volume
October 2006	8.05	7.19	28,232,380
November 2006	7.90	6.98	22,186,220
December 2006	8.39	7.71	22,217,974
January 2007	9.24	7.76	25,009,789
February 2007	10.15	9.05	32,526,440
March 2007	10.40	9.55	31,931,151
April 2007	10.62	9.87	20,556,789
May 2007	11.57	9.95	40,501,255
June 2007	12.11	11.25	38,053,489
July 2007	12.24	10.87	28,629,282
August 2007	11.80	9.23	27,577,680
September 2007	12.00	10.78	23,586,177

⁽a) The high and low prices reflect the highest and lowest prices at which a board lot trade was executed in a trading session during the month.

Normal Course Issuer Bid and Share Repurchases

On January 30, 2007, CGI announced that it was renewing its normal course issuer bid to repurchase up to 10% of the public float of its issued and outstanding Class A subordinate voting shares. See *Significant developments of the most recent three fiscal years – Fiscal Year ended September 30, 2007 – Significant Developments* below.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

Board and Standing Committee Charters and Codes of Ethics

CGI's Code of Ethics and Business Conduct, its Executive Code of Conduct, the charter of the Board of Directors and the charters of the standing committees of the Board of Directors, including the charter of the Audit and Risk

Management Committee, are set out in CGI's *Fundamental Texts* which are annexed as Appendix A to this Annual Information Form.

Audit Committee Information

The Company incorporates by reference the disclosure contained under the heading *Expertise and financial and operational literacy* on page 31 and the disclosure under the heading *Report of the Audit and Risk*

Management Committee on page 39 and following of CGI's Management Proxy Circular dated December 11, 2007 which was filed with Canadian securities regulatory authorities and which is available at www.sedar.com and on CGI's web site at www.cgi.com. A copy of the Management Proxy Circular will be provided promptly to shareholders upon request.

Directors and Officers

Name and place of

Directors

The Company incorporates by reference the disclosure under the heading *Nominees for Election as Directors* relating to the Company's directors contained on pages 7 to 14, and the table on board of directors committee membership on page 29 of CGI's *Management Proxy Circular* dated December 11, 2007 which was filed with Canadian securities regulatory authorities and which is available at www.sedar.com and on CGI's web site at www.cgi.com. A copy of the *Management Proxy Circular* will be provided promptly to shareholders upon request.

Officers

The following table states the names of CGI's senior officers, their place of residence and their principal occupation:

rame and place of	Principal occupation
residence	
R. David Anderson	Executive Vice-President and Chief Financial Officer
Montreal, Quebec	
Canada	
François Boulanger	Vice-President and Corporate Controller
Brossard, Quebec	_
Canada	
André J. Bourque	Executive Vice-President and Chief Legal Officer
Outremont, Quebec	•
Canada	
Serge Godin	Founder and Executive Chairman of the Board
Westmount, Quebec	
Canada	
André Imbeau	Founder, Executive Vice-Chairman of the Board and
Beloeil, Quebec	Corporate Secretary
Canada	
Donna S. Morea	President, US Operations and India
Falls Church, Virginia	
USA	
Luc Pinard	Executive Vice-President and Chief Technology &
St-Lambert, Quebec	Quality Officer
Canada	
Michael E. Roach	President and Chief Executive Officer
Outremont, Quebec	
Canada	
Daniel Rocheleau	Executive Vice-President and Chief Business
Longueuil, Quebec	Engineering Officer
Canada	
Jacques Roy	Senior Vice-President, Finance and Treasury
Boucherville, Quebec	

Canada
Joseph Saliba
London
England

President Europe and Australia

Name and place of residence

Principal occupation

Claude Séguin Montreal, Quebec Canada Senior Vice-President Finance and Strategic Investments

All of the above-mentioned persons have held the position set out opposite their names, or other executive or equivalent management functions in the Company or its subsidiaries during the last five years, except Donna S. Morea who prior to May 3, 2004 served as *Executive Vice-President – Public Sector Group* of *American Management Systems, Incorporated* ("AMS") and in other equivalent executive positions at AMS prior to its acquisition by CGI on May 3, 2004.

Ownership of Securities on the Part of Directors and Officers

The Company incorporates by reference the disclosure under the heading *Principal holders of Class A subordinate voting shares and Class B shares* on page 6 of CGI's *Management Proxy Circular* dated December 11, 2007 which was filed with Canadian securities regulatory authorities and which is available at www.sedar.com and on CGI's web site at www.cgi.com. A copy of the *Management Proxy Circular* will be provided promptly to shareholders upon request.

DESCRIPTION OF CGI'S BUSINESS

Mission and Vision

CGI's vision is to be a global information technology ("IT") and business process services ("BPS") leader helping our clients win and grow. The mission of CGI is to help its clients with professional services of outstanding quality, competence and objectivity, delivering the best solutions to fully satisfy client objectives in IT, business processes and management. In all we do, we foster a culture of partnership, intrapreneurship and integrity, building a global IT and BPS company.

At CGI we have always understood, and we have always valued, the link between sound, ethical business practices and the creation of shareholder value. We believe in balancing the interests of our key stakeholders: our clients, our members and our shareholders in order to be recognized by our clients as their partner of choice, for the depth of our experience in their industry sectors; to be recognized by our members and industry peers as the best employer in the industry; and by our shareholders as a well-managed company providing superior returns.

When our employees (whom we call our members) know that their contribution is valued and when their work environment is both challenging and rewarding, they deliver services to our clients that are consistently timely and of the highest quality. Our clients reap the considerable benefits of our members' exceptional performance, and they in turn reward us with the trust and loyalty that help us to build the long-term partnerships on which CGI is built.

These fundamental business principles that underlie all of the Company's business activities are contained in a collection of documents and policies that collectively are called CGI's *Fundamental Texts* which contain the charter of the Company's Board of Directors and those of its standing committees, reflect applicable corporate governance regulations and guidelines and take into account evolving best practices in Canada and the US. These documents are to be read in the context of CGI's *Mission, Vision, Dream and Values* which are explained in the preamble to the *Fundamental Texts*. The *Fundamental Texts* are annexed below as Appendix A and are posted on the Company's web site at www.cgi.com.

CGI now ranks among the largest independent information technology and business process services firms in North America. CGI helps its clients in the private and public sectors meet their strategic goals by providing them with an end-to-end offering of high-level IT services and business solutions from offices located around the world. CGI's unique mix of services is comprised of management of IT and business functions, systems development and integration, and consulting.

Business Structure

Lines of Business

CGI's business operations are structured in two key lines of business: The information technology services line of business and the business process services line of business. CGI's remaining business activities are in the nature of corporate services that are carried on primarily by CGI's head office staff.

IT Services Line of Business

The IT services line of business provides a full-range of IT services, including systems integration, consulting and outsourcing to clients worldwide from offices in Canada, the United States of America ("U.S."), Europe, Asia Pacific as well as from centers of excellence in North America, Europe and India. The centers of excellence are an integral part of our global delivery model. The IT services line of business represented 87.6% of the Company's total consolidated revenue in fiscal 2007 and 86.6% in fiscal 2006.

BPS Line of Business

The BPS line of business provides a full spectrum of business process outsourcing services to its client base. Its services include business processing for the financial services sector, as well as payroll services and document management services. The BPS line of business represented 12.4% of the Company's total consolidated revenue in fiscal 2007 and 13.4% in fiscal 2006.

Services Offered by CGI

CGI provides the full range of IT services including the management of IT and business processes either on an outsourced basis or by means of systems integration and consulting services. The Company's primary focus is large scale systems integration and outsourcing contracts. CGI provides the consulting, implementation and operations services that companies need to turn their corporate strategy into reality.

In addition we have a unique solutions portfolio of more than forty solutions that contribute value to our application services offering, including the following:

- *Momentum*TM is a full end-to end enterprise resource planning solution that supports more than 100 government agencies in the U.S.
- AMS AdvantageTM is a leading enterprise resource planning suite that U.S. state governments rely on in serving over 93 million U.S. citizens and managing US\$500 billion of public sector budgets
- MSuite®, PrimeSuite™ are robust wealth management solutions widely adopted in the Canadian financial industry

Outsourced Management of IT and Business Processes

Outsourcing is one of the fastest growing segments of the IT industry. CGI has been active in outsourcing since 1986, which makes it a pioneer in this segment. Through a series of acquisitions completed since 1996, the Company is now the largest independent provider of IT and business process services in Canada, and continues to strengthen its position in the U.S. outsourcing market.

Outsourcing contracts are signed for periods ranging from five to ten years and are generally renewable. They are paid for according to a formula of monthly payments.

As part of outsourcing contracts, clients delegate entire or partial responsibility for their IT operations or a business process in order to achieve significant savings and access the best IT, while retaining control over strategic functions. These contracts provide revenue visibility and support performance stability.

Services provided as part of an outsourcing contract may include facilities management (data centres, call centres, network and desktop services), application maintenance and support, development and integration of new projects and applications, as well as business process services including functions such as document management and payroll services or insurance policy administration.

Consulting and Systems Integration

When providing consulting services, CGI acts as a trusted advisor to its clients, offering a full range of IT and management consulting services, including IT strategic planning, business process engineering and systems architecture. In addition to their technical expertise, CGI professionals understand the business issues in a particular industry or sector.

In terms of systems integration, CGI provides implementation services covering the full scope of today's enterprise IT environment, integrating different technologies to create IT systems that respond to clients' strategic needs. In addition to its expertise at working with leading technologies and software applications, CGI provides customized application development services leveraging its *International Office for Standardization* ("ISO") and Carnegie Mellon *Software Engineering Institute*'s ("SEI") *Capability Maturity Model Integration* ("CMMI") certified methodologies and the option of economies from offshore development.

Markets for CGI's services

CGI focuses on serving clients in five vertical markets. Over time the Company has been able to develop close, long term relationships with its clients and to become their IT partner of choice. CGI professionals have a thorough understanding of their clients' business needs.

CGI chooses to focus on industries that make a strategic use of IT to enhance their competitive position. CGI therefore provides end-to-end IT services in the following vertical markets: financial services, manufacturing, retail and distribution, governments and healthcare, as well as telecommunications and utilities.

Financial Services

•		Accounts for approximately 33% of CGI's revenue
	•	Representative clients include:
o		45 of 50 top banks in the Americas and Europe
		21 of the top 25 U.S. banks
		7 of the top 7 Canadian banks
		6 of the top 7 Latin American banks
		11 of the top 11 European banks
o		11 of the top 15 global property and casualty insurers
	0	More than 25 life insurers

Government and Healthcare

•	Accounts for approximately 32% of CGI's revenue
•	Representative clients include:
o Most North-American federal and the U.S.	and state organizations, including 90% of state and provincial governments in Canada
Telecommunications & Utilities	
•	Accounts for approximately 21% of CGI's revenue
•	Representative clients include:
o	7 of the world's top 10 telecommunications carriers
Manufacturing	
•	Accounts for approximately 7% of CGI's revenue
6	

• Representative clients include diversified industries in North America and Europe, including global manufacturers in aerospace, metals and mining, chemicals, and oil & gas

Retail & Distribution

- Accounts for approximately 7% of CGI's revenues
- Representative clients include leading global retailers and distributors

Client Base

CGI works with large and medium sized businesses in the private and public sectors worldwide. The Company's clientele is well balanced in terms of quality, quantity, stability and diversity. The *BCE Inc.* group of companies' domestic operations (including those of *Bell Canada*) accounted for 11.6% of CGI's revenue in fiscal 2007 compared with 11.9% of CGI's revenue in fiscal 2006, and 14.3% of CGI's revenue in fiscal 2005. With the exception of *BCE Inc.*, none of CGI's clients accounted for more than 10% of its business.

Human and Material Resources

As of December 11, 2007, CGI had approximately 26,000 employees. In order to encourage the high degree of commitment necessary to ensure the quality and continuity of client service, CGI has had a member share purchase plan in place for several years. From the beginning, the Company has had a profit sharing program which, from 1990 onwards, has been based on the performance of its business units. These measures, together with the Company's ongoing training programs, are based on the concepts of intrapreneurship and total quality that form the core of CGI's corporate culture.

CGI Offices and Global Delivery Model

CGI and its affiliated companies operate more than 100 offices located in 16 countries. Approximately 5,000 members representing 20% of CGI's global workforce serve the Company's clients from 11 delivery centers located in Canada (Montreal, Ottawa, Quebec City, Atlantic Canada and Toronto), the U.S. (South-Western Virginia, Phoenix), Europe (Spain, Poland) and India (Bangalore, Mumbai). These delivery centers enable CGI to provide its clients with the right mix of onshore, nearshore and offshore IT services that best suits their business needs.

CGI's delivery centers and its main offices are listed on page 19 of booklet 1 of CGI's *Annual Report* for fiscal 2007 entitled *Defining Sustained Profitable Growth* which information is incorporated by reference. The 2007Annual Report was filed with Canadian securities regulatory authorities and is available at www.sedar.com and on CGI's web site at www.cgi.com. A copy of booklets 1 and 2 of the 2007Annual Report will be provided promptly to shareholders upon request.

The vast majority of CGI's offices are located in rented premises. As of September 30, 2007, the net value of CGI's capital assets was \$146 million. Capital leases related to these fixed assets amounted to \$10.3 million.

Commercial Alliances

CGI currently has commercial alliance agreements with various business partners. These non-exclusive commercial agreements with hardware and software providers allow the Company to provide its clients with best of breed technology, often on the best commercial terms available. CGI's business partners include the world's most prominent hardware and software providers including, IBM, SAP, Oracle, Sun Microsystems, Siebel and BEA Systems.

Research and Development

Information technologies are complex and rapidly changing. In this context, CGI's success depends on its ability to remain at the forefront of its field, as well as to adapt its service approach to suit each client's specific needs. This situation requires the ongoing development of cutting edge expertise, tools and methodology.

The combined gross research and development spending incurred in 2007 was \$73.1 million compared with \$68.9 million in 2006 and \$78.2 million in 2005.

Quality Processes

CGI's ISO 9001 certified operations that are reflected in its management frameworks ensure that its clients' objectives are clearly defined, that projects are properly scoped and that the necessary resources are applied to meet objectives. These processes ensure that clients' requirements drive CGI's solutions. Clients are constantly kept informed; their degree of satisfaction is constantly measured and part of the incentive remuneration of CGI managers is linked to the results.

In 1993, the Company began working towards obtaining ISO 9001 certification for the portion of its operations covered by its *Project Management Framework*. CGI's Quebec City office was granted ISO 9001 certification in June 1994, which allowed CGI to become North America's first organization in the IT consulting field to receive ISO 9001 certification for the way in which it managed projects. Since 1995 CGI has expanded the ISO 9001 certification throughout its Canadian, U.S. and international offices as well as its corporate headquarters. Over the past several years, in the context of CGI's high growth rate, its ISO certified quality system has been a key ingredient in spreading its culture, in part because it helps to integrate new members successfully.

As clients grow and IT projects become increasingly complex, CGI strives to further refine its quality processes while allowing them to branch out across all its activities. CGI's enhanced quality system referred to as the *Client Partnership Management Framework* ("CPMF") is simpler and provides the Company's business units with greater autonomy in a context of decentralized activities. One of CGI's key focus areas remains the successful management of client relationships, leading to long-term partnerships. Following its merger with *IMRglobal* in July 2001, CGI gained applications development centres in Mumbai and Bangalore which have now achieved SEI CMMI Level 5 quality certification.

CGI strives to ensure that clients benefit from a seamless offering of consistently high quality. Regardless of which CGI business unit they deal with, clients know that CGI will provide the same quality services, while delivering projects on time and on budget by a margin that far exceeds industry standards.

CGI also obtained ISO 9001 certification for the application of its *Member Partnership Management Framework* in its operations, and in 2004, similarly obtained ISO 9001 certification for the portion of its operations covered by its *Shareholder Partnership Management Framework* ("SPMF"). The SPMF structures the processes and information flows between CGI and its shareholders as well as with the investment community.

CGI now holds ISO quality certification for the management of its partnerships with each of its three major stakeholder groups, namely customers, members and shareholders.

The North American IT Services Industry

Size, Structure and Recent Developments

Looking ahead, we expect that market demand for systems integration and consulting services will increase, in line with improving economic conditions. With respect to information technology and business process services outsourcing, we believe that the potential remains enormous. CGI has from time to time commissioned a study from *International Data Corp.* ("IDC") which provides CGI with insight as to spending on information technology and business process services in Canada, the United States and Europe.

According to IDC's research, the potential business opportunity for information technology outsourcing was estimated to be US\$744 billion in the US, US\$638 billion in Europe and US\$45 billion in Canada. For business process services, the opportunity is even greater, amounting to US\$1.6 trillion in the US, US\$868 billion in Europe, and US\$80 billion in Canada. These numbers exclude the value of services already outsourced and indicate a large untapped potential market.

Another study CGI commissioned from IDC surveyed Fortune 2000 business line executives and identified a trend to full information technology outsourcing. 13% of companies surveyed have plans to outsource all their information technology operations within the next three years. CGI therefore believes that the Canadian IT services market offers significant growth opportunities. In the U.S. market, where the size of the market is very much larger, the opportunities for CGI are correspondingly greater.

Industry Trends and Outlook

Our industry continues to evolve rapidly. In the early to mid 1990s, 75% of the industry's revenue came from per diem services, i.e. from specialized assistance within specific projects. Such services did not require a large or complex organization nor did they allow for much differentiation between firms, which resulted in fierce competition.

Today, a large IT firm's revenues are generated by systems integration or outsourcing projects aimed at comprehensive business solutions. Both public and private sector organizations are looking for new ways to provide better services at lower cost. For organizations, the emergence of internet applications and web based business models have shortened implementation time for solutions while increasing pressure to retain scarce professional resources. Their need to concentrate on core competencies and to increase flexibility explains why companies increasingly turn to externally sourced professionals for the development and management of some of their specialized functions, including information systems. They are demanding proven technological solutions implemented rapidly at a lower total cost of ownership and operation.

Prospective clients continue to place significant emphasis on cost reductions and are therefore inclined to consider outsourcing part or all of their IT services. These factors help to explain the growing popularity of global outsourcing services.

CGI's Growth and Positioning Strategy

CGI has major competitive advantages to address the current demand for services and the potential market for global outsourcing services. The Company benefits from a strong financial position and offers the full range of IT services.

CGI's independence from hardware manufacturers is also a differentiating factor, allowing us to focus on developing the best solution for our client's needs.

CGI benefits from a highly flexible global delivery model (see the heading CGI Offices and Global Delivery Model above). U.S. clients are served using a mix of domestic (U.S.), Canadian and Indian-based service centers. This flexible service offering provides clients with high quality services on very competitive terms, while protecting CGI's margins.

CGI's client base is principally grouped within five industry vertical markets (see the heading *Markets for CGI's services* above). In order to develop services adapted to the specific needs of each market, the Company's professionals are grouped according to targeted client segments, which provide the Company with a deeper understanding of the trends specific to each industry, as well as a better understanding of the clients' competitive and technological challenges. This market expertise is a key factor in the Company's ability to develop comprehensive business solutions.

With the addition of the operations acquired when CGI purchased *American Management Systems, Incorporated* ("AMS") in May of 2004, our presence in the U.S. market today is roughly at the same stage we had reached several years ago in Canada. With this platform in the U.S., CGI is replicating the same formula for success it used in Canada, emphasizing a metro market client proximity model, end-to-end IT services, and positioning itself for large outsourcing contracts.

CGI's *Build and Buy* strategy is founded on four pillars of growth that combines organic growth and acquisitions in a way that provides an ideal mix of profitable revenue delivered by a proximity-based model

ensuring that the Company maintains an intimate relationship with its clients while offering them the benefits of global sourcing options.

- The first growth pillar, focused on organic growth, is comprised of outsourcing, systems integration and consulting contract wins, renewals and extensions, at the regional level of our operations. CGI is growing its sales funnel of contract proposals across all of the Company's geographic markets.
- The second pillar of growth is the pursuit of new large outsourcing contracts. These contracts often rely on a blend of onshore, nearshore or offshore expertise to leverage our full, end-to-end global delivery capabilities. Given the Company's growth rate over the last several years, CGI has the greater critical mass required to bid on large, complex opportunities in North America and in Europe.

Our growth objectives are to ensure that approximately half of our overall growth is organic, that we continue to enjoy industry-leading operating margins and cash flow, and that all full outsourcing contracts are accretive to our earnings per share within the first year.

The third and fourth pillars of our growth strategy focus on acquisitions of smaller firms or niche players and of large companies, respectively. In North America, we will continue to be an IT domain consolidator of both small and large IT services companies.

- · Small niche acquisitions: We identify niche company acquisitions through our strategic mapping program that systematically searches for companies that could strengthen our geographic presence, vertical market knowledge or increase the richness of our service offerings. Currently, we are focused on acquisitions in our targeted vertical and metro markets in the U.S. and Europe.
- · Large transformational acquisitions: Through large transformational acquisitions, we are seeking targets in Europe and the U.S. that will increase our geographical presence and critical mass in order to further qualify us for larger outsourcing deals.

In all cases we are committed to ensuring that acquisitions are accretive to our earnings per share within the first year and that the businesses we acquire fit well with our business culture and operational model.

Significant developments of the most recent three fiscal years

Fiscal Year ended September 30, 2007

Significant Developments

Competitive Position Strengthening Program

As announced on March 29, 2006, the Company took measures to reduce the overall cost structure and accelerate the expansion of its global delivery model partially due to lower than expected revenue from *BCE Inc*. In line with this plan, approximately 1,150 positions were eliminated, primarily located in Montreal and Toronto, of which half were related to *BCE Inc*. The remaining headcount reduction stemmed from other adjustments to CGI's cost base and included reductions in global and corporate functions.

The expansion of the global delivery model created new positions in our centers of excellence in Atlantic Canada, Southwest Virginia, and India which partially offset the headcount reductions. This exercise allowed the Company to further reduce its overhead and increase the overall utilization rate of its workforce.

In the first quarter of 2007 we completed our *Competitive Position Strengthening Program*. The objectives of the program were successfully met. A total pre-tax provision of \$90.3 million was taken for the program with \$67.3 million taken in fiscal 2006 and \$23.0 million taken in 2007. Note 14 to our 2007 consolidated audited financial statements provides more information on the *Competitive Position Strengthening Program*.

Our efforts to reduce our cost structure had the desired impact, and our profit margin strengthened considerably in line with our expectations. Two trends characterized CGI's subsequent performance in fiscal 2007: steady organic growth across all of our geographic markets and stronger profit margins supported by operational excellence. We pursued a business development visibility program we called our *Full Offering Strategy*, designed to systematically, and with discipline, visit targeted new and existing clients to inform and educate them on CGI's complete end-to-end offering. The strategy was a catalyst for new contracts, extensions and renewals.

During fiscal 2007, the impact of foreign currency reduced revenues by only 0.4%. This compares to a reduction of 2.9% in fiscal 2006 and 3.5% in fiscal 2005. The foreign currency impact in 2007 results from unfavourable U.S. dollar fluctuations being partly offset by favourable gains from the euro and pound sterling.

New Contracts, Extensions, and Renewals

During fiscal 2007, CGI booked \$3.3 billion of new contracts, extensions and renewals including but not limited to the following:

- · October 4, 2006: Five-year US\$65 million contract renewal for hosting and application maintenance and operations for the Commonwealth of Virginia's eVA procurement portal solution.
- · October 11, 2006: Five-year US\$22.6 million managed services contract to host and operate its AMS Advantage® ERP system for the State of Wyoming.
- · November 13, 2006: Five-year \$100 million plus extension of an IT outsourcing contract with *Laurentian Bank of Canada* to June 2016.
- · January 26, 2007: Seven-year \$23.6 million contract to provide multi-level IT services and technology outsourcing for *Acxsys Corporation*.
- · March 6, 2007: Two-year \$9.7 million contract to provide systems integration support services to *Public Works* and Government Services Canada's Financial Systems Transformation Project.
- · March 29, 2007: Two-year extension with *National Bank of Canada* to provide payroll services to the bank's corporate clients until 2016.
- · May 4, 2007: 34-month US\$16.1 million contract with the *Washington State Children's Administration* to deliver critical services to families.
- · May 9, 2007: Six-year US\$84 million contract with Los Angeles County for the next phase of its ERP system project.
- · May 11, 2007: Four-year contract renewal with the *Business Development Bank of Canada* ("BDC") plus an option of three supplemental one year periods, to provide services including hosting, printing and insertion, system environment management, internet bandwidth and business continuity planning.
- · May 14, 2007: Five-year \$9 million contract with the *Calgary Health Region* which makes CGI the primary IT services provider to design, build, implement, and operate the *Alberta Provincial Health Information Exchange*.
- · August 22, 2007: Five-year contract renewal agreement with the *Groupement des assureurs automobiles* covering the operational aspects of the *Fichier central des sinistres automobiles* in Quebec for the processing and

distribution of motor vehicle claims records in the province.

- · August 29, 2007: Agreement with *The Commerce Group, Inc.* to extend their personal and commercial automobile policy processing services agreement through December 31, 2011.
- · September 14, 2007: Seven-year IT outsourcing contract with *Bombardier Recreational Products Inc.* ("BRP") to manage the company's SAP infrastructure support, business

intelligence applications, websites, as well as the e-commerce application that allows retailers and distributors to do business with BRP around the world.

- · September 19, 2007: Two-year US\$27 million renewal to administer multi-family housing payments in the state of Ohio for the U.S. *Department of Housing and Urban Development*.
- · September 20, 2007: Five-year US\$17.5 million contract with Orange County in California to upgrade its finance and purchasing information systems.
- · September 24, 2007: One-year US\$8.5 million renewal with the U.S. *Department of Housing and Urban Development* in Northern California to provide contract administration and payment services for site-based multi-family housing assistance payments.

Acquisitions

Given our strong focus on fundamentals in fiscal 2007, we made only one niche acquisition, *Codesic Inc.*, and established control over *Conseillers en Informatique d'Affaires C.I.A. Inc.*

Codesic Inc.

On May 3, 2007, we completed the acquisition of privately held *Codesic Inc.*, an IT services firm located in Seattle, Washington, for an aggregate consideration of \$24.0 million. *Codesic Inc.* assisted clients in the management of strategic initiatives, integrating technology with business and supporting critical computing environments.

Conseillers en Informatique d'Affaires C.I.A. Inc.

On April 19, 2007, following changes to the shareholders' agreement, CGI established control over *Conseillers en Informatique d'Affaires C.I.A. Inc.*, a provider of IT services primarily in the government and financial sectors. The previous shareholders agreement was amended to remove limits to CGI's representation on the Board of Directors. CGI's nominees now hold three of the five seats on the company's board of directors and we own 64.7% of the company's outstanding common shares.

Share Repurchase Program

On January 30, 2007, the Company's Board of Directors authorized the renewal of the Company's normal course issuer bid and the purchase of up to 10% of the public float of the Company's Class A subordinate voting shares during the period ending February 4, 2008. The Company received approval from the *Toronto Stock Exchange* for its normal course issuer which allows us to purchase on the open market up to 29,091,303 Class A subordinate voting shares for cancellation.

As of December 11, 2007 the Company repurchased 11,035,800 of its Class A subordinate shares under its normal course issuer bid for a total consideration of \$117,837,177 million at an average price of \$10.68 per share including commissions. The purchases were made both under the current normal course issuer bid, and under the previous normal course issuer bid that expired on February 2, 2007.

Credit Facility Amendment

On August 13, 2007, the Company amended its existing five-year unsecured credit facility to increase the amount to \$1.5 billion with the possibility to increase it further to \$1.75 billion. The new credit facility, syndicated through 20

international financial institutions, has a five-year term expiring in August 2012 and can be extended on an annual basis. The applicable interest rate charged under the credit facility is based on the Company's indebtedness ratio and the form of borrowing chosen by the Company. Note 8 to our 2007 consolidated audited financial statements provides more information concerning our credit facilities.

Fiscal Year ended September 30, 2006

Significant Developments

In fiscal 2006 CGI signed approximately \$4.0 billion in new contracts, extensions and renewals. The most significant transaction was a contract extension worth \$1.1 billion in value over a term of ten years in which CGI extended the outsourcing agreement with the *BCE Inc*. group of companies on January 12, 2006, providing the Company with an important source of recurring revenues. The remaining new contracts, extensions and renewals span the Company's targeted vertical markets. Overall, while fiscal 2006 was not without its successes, it was, nonetheless, a year marked by two over-arching challenges. First, lower than expected revenue and work volumes from our largest client, *BCE Inc*., which impacted our revenue by \$114.7 million in fiscal 2006. Second, the strengthening Canadian dollar had a negative impact of \$106.4 million on our fiscal 2006 revenue compared with fiscal 2005.

Program to Strengthen CGI's Competitive Position

On March 29, 2006 CGI announced that it was taking measures to reduce its overall cost structure and to accelerate the expansion of its *Global Delivery Model*. The measures were partly in response to the lower than expected revenue from *BCE Inc*. In line with this plan, approximately 1,000 positions were eliminated during fiscal 2006, primarily located in Montreal and Toronto, of which half were related to *BCE Inc*. The remaining headcount reduction stemmed from other adjustments to CGI's cost base and included reductions in global and corporate functions. CGI's strategic intent to increase the scale of our *Global Delivery Model* created new positions in our centres of excellence in Atlantic Canada, southwest Virginia, and India which partially offset the headcount reductions. This exercise allowed the Company to further reduce its overhead and increase the overall utilization rate of its workforce. A pre-tax provision of \$67.3 million was taken in fiscal 2006, comprised of \$51.5 million for severance and \$15.8 million for consolidation and closure of facilities. The remaining provision of \$23.0 million was taken in fiscal 2007.

Adjustments to Senior Management

Serge Godin, previously Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer ("CEO") took the position of Executive Chairman of CGI in January, 2006, and the Board appointed Michael E. Roach, previously President and Chief Operating Officer, as President and Chief Executive Officer of CGI, reporting to the Executive Chairman.

In July of 2006, André Imbeau, previously Executive Vice-President and Chief Financial Officer ("CFO"), was appointed Executive Vice-Chairman of CGI. In September of 2006, Mr. Imbeau was also appointed Corporate Secretary. In his new role, Mr. Imbeau works closely with Serge Godin and focuses on strategic initiatives leading to value creation, such as major transactions and financing as well as key client relationships. Concurrently, David Anderson, previously CGI's Senior Vice-President and Corporate Controller was appointed to the role of Executive Vice-President and Chief Financial Officer. In this capacity, Mr. Anderson also joined the CGI Executive Committee, which consists of Serge Godin, André Imbeau, and Michael E. Roach.

BCE Inc. Share Buyback and Normal Course Issuer Bid

On December 16, 2005, the Company reached an agreement with *BCE Inc*. to purchase for cancellation 100 million of its Class A subordinate voting shares held by *BCE Inc*. at a price of \$8.59 per share. The transaction was completed on January 12, 2006 and the shares were cancelled. The purchase price was equal to the volume-weighted average price of the Class A subordinate voting shares on the *Toronto Stock Exchange* for the 20 trading days preceding December 16, 2005. Subsequent to the repurchase of shares, the shareholders agreement with *BCE Inc*. was terminated, and its representation on the CGI Board of Directors was relinquished. As at September 30, 2006, *BCE Inc*.'s share ownership represented approximately 2% of CGI's issued and outstanding Class A subordinate voting shares and Class B shares, compared to 30% at the end of fiscal 2005. CGI financed the acquisition price of \$859.2 million plus associated costs of \$6.8 million through cash on hand and the utilization of its credit facilities. Following this transaction, through an agreement with a bank syndicate, the Company's current bank facilities were increased by \$200 million to stand at \$1 billion. The agreement comprised a Canadian tranche with a limit of \$850 million and a U.S. tranche equivalent to \$150 million.

On January 31, 2006, the Company's Board of Directors authorized the renewal of its *Normal Course Issuer Bid* and the purchase of up to 10% of the public float of the Company's Class A subordinate voting shares during the ensuing year and the *Toronto Stock Exchange* subsequently approved the Company's request for approval. The *Normal Course Issuer Bid* enabled CGI to purchase on the open market through the Toronto Stock Exchange up to 29,288,443 Class A subordinate voting shares for cancellation. The Class A subordinate voting shares were able to be purchased under the Issuer Bid commencing February 3, 2006 and ending no later than February 2, 2007. As of December 12, 2006, the Company had purchased 9,041,200 Class A subordinate voting shares under the Issuer Bid for an average market price plus commission of \$7.1736, representing an aggregate consideration of \$64.7 million.

Exercise of Share Purchase Warrants

On March 22, 2006, *La Fédération des caisses Desjardins du Québec* ("Desjardins") exercised a warrant for 4,000,000 Class A subordinate voting shares at a price of \$6.55 each. This warrant was originally issued by CGI in connection with a 10-year outsourcing agreement signed with Desjardins in 2001. On April 6, 2006, *BCE Inc.* exercised warrants for 3,021,096 Class A subordinate voting shares and 110,140 Class B shares at a price of \$6.55 each. Similarly, on April 28, 2006, the Class B shareholders of CGI exercised warrants for 435,991 Class B shares at a price of \$6.55 each. The warrants exercised by *BCE Inc.* and the Class B shareholders had been issued to them pursuant to their pre-emptive rights at the time of the issuance of the Desjardins warrants. On June 13, 2006, 1,118,210 warrants held by another third party, which had not been exercised, expired. No further warrants are outstanding as of December 11, 2007.

Fiscal Year ended September 30, 2005

Significant Acquisitions

On December 1, 2004, the Company purchased for \$47.2 million the remaining outstanding shares of *AGTI Services Conseils Inc*. ("AGTI") a Montreal-based information technology consulting enterprise specializing in business and IT consulting, project and change management and productivity improvement. The Company previously held 49% of the outstanding shares of AGTI.

Other Significant Developments

On February 1, 2005 the Board of Directors authorized the purchase of up to 10% of the public float of the Company's Class A subordinate voting shares through a Normal Course Issuer Bid (the "Issuer Bid"). The Issuer Bid enabled the Company to purchase on the open market through the facilities of the *Toronto Stock Exchange* up to 27,834,417 Class A subordinate voting shares for cancellation. As at January 28, 2005, there were 410,902,202 Class A subordinate voting shares of the Company outstanding of which approximately 68% were widely held. The Company was authorized to purchase Class A subordinate voting shares under the Issuer Bid commencing on February 3, 2005 and was authorized to continue to do so until February 2, 2006. As of December 16, 2005, the Company had purchased 14,896,200 Class A subordinate voting shares under the Issuer Bid for an average market price plus commission of \$7.82, representing an aggregate consideration of \$116.4 million.

On December 20, 2004 CGI announced that it had concluded a five-year unsecured revolving credit facility, which replaced its previous syndicated bank facilities. The new credit facilities of an aggregate amount of \$800 million were comprised of a U.S. tranche worth the equivalent of \$300 million and a Canadian tranche worth \$500 million. The credit facilities were concluded with a banking syndicate in which the *National Bank of Canada* acted as administrative agent and lead arranger; *JPMorgan Chase Bank* and *Caisse centrale Desjardins* acted as syndication agents and lead arrangers; *TheToronto Dominion Bank*, *Bank of America*, *KeyBank* and *Caisse de dépôt et placement du Québec* acted as documentation agents; *ABN AMRO*, *Bank of Montreal*, *Canadian Imperial Bank of Commerce*, the *Royal Bank of Canada*, *United Overseas Bank* and *Société Générale* acted as managing agents and *Citibank* acted as a

participant.

MATERIAL CONTRACTS

BCE Inc. and Bell Canada

In January of 2006 CGI successfully concluded transactions with *BCE Inc.* pursuant to which it repurchased 100 million of its Class A subordinate voting shares and extended the outsourcing agreement with the *BCE Inc.* group of companies (See the heading *Significant developments of the most recent three fiscal years – Fiscal Year ended September 30, 2006 – Significant Developments* above.

FORWARD LOOKING INFORMATION AND RISK FACTORS

Forward-Looking Information

All statements in this Annual Information Form that do not directly and exclusively relate to historical facts constitute "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of that term in Section 27A of the United States Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the United States Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and are "forward-looking information" within the meaning of sections 138.3 and following of the Ontario Securities Act. These statements and this information represent CGI's intentions, plans, expectations and beliefs, and are subject to risks, uncertainties and other factors, of which many are beyond the control of the Company. These factors could cause actual results to differ materially from such forward-looking statements or forward-looking information.

These factors include and are not restricted to the timing and size of new contracts, acquisitions and other corporate developments; the ability to attract and retain qualified members; market competition in the rapidly-evolving IT industry; general economic and business conditions, foreign exchange and other risks identified in this *Annual Information Form*, in the *Management's Discussion & Analysis* filed with Canadian securities authorities (filed on SEDAR at www.sedar.com), and in CGI's *Annual Report* on Form 40-F filed with the U.S. *Securities and Exchange Commission* (filed on EDGAR at www.sec.gov) as well as assumptions regarding the foregoing.

The words "believe," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "anticipate," "foresee," "plan," and similar expressions and variations to identify certain of such forward-looking statements or forward-looking information, which speak only as of the date on which they are made. In particular, statements relating to future performance are forward-looking statements and forward-looking information. CGI disclaims any intention or obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements or forward-looking information, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as required by applicable law. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements or on this forward-looking information.

Risk Factors

While we are confident about our long-term prospects, the following risks and uncertainties could affect our ability to achieve our strategic vision and objectives for growth and should be considered when evaluating our potential as an investment.

Risks Related to our Industry

The competition for contracts

We have a disciplined approach to the management of all aspects of our business, with almost all of our operations certified under ISO 9001. Our management processes were developed to help us ensure that our members consistently deliver services according to our high standards and they are based on strong values underlying our client-focused culture. These processes have contributed to our high contract win and renewal rates to

date. Additionally, we have developed a deep strategic understanding of the five vertical markets we target, and this helps enhance our competitive position. CGI is a leading provider of IT services and BPS in Canada, and through a combination of organic growth and acquisitions, we continue to strengthen our position in the U.S. market. We have made good progress in growing our revenue from the U.S. and internationally 15

over time and expect this trend to continue. However, the market for new IT and BPS outsourcing contracts remains very competitive and there can be no assurances that we will continue to compete successfully.

The length of the sales cycle for major outsourcing contracts

As outsourcing deals become larger and more complex, the Company is experiencing longer selling cycles. In the past, we experienced cycles lasting between six and eighteen months, which now are between twelve and twenty-four months. The lengthening sales cycle could affect our ability to meet annual growth targets.

The availability and retention of qualified IT professionals

There is strong demand for qualified individuals in the IT industry. Over the years, we have been able to successfully attract and retain highly qualified staff, due in large part to our solid culture, strong values and emphasis on career development, as well as performance-driven remuneration. In addition, we have implemented a comprehensive program aimed at attracting and retaining qualified and dedicated professionals. We believe that we are a preferred employer in the IT services industry. We also secure access to additional qualified professionals through outsourcing contract wins and business acquisitions.

The ability to continue developing and expanding service offerings to address emerging business demands and technology trends

We strive to remain at the forefront of developments in the IT services industry, thus ensuring that we can meet the evolving needs of our clients. We achieved this expertise as a result of our specialization in five targeted vertical markets; our non-exclusive commercial alliances with hardware and software vendors and strategic alliances with major partners; our development of proprietary IT solutions; regular training and sharing of professional expertise across our network of offices and professionals; and business acquisitions that provide specific knowledge or added geographic coverage.

Infringing on the intellectual property rights of others

We cannot be sure that our services and offerings do not infringe on the intellectual property rights of third parties, and we may have infringement claims asserted against us. These claims may be costly, harm our reputation, and prevent us from providing some services and offerings. We enter into licensing agreements with our clients for the right to use intellectual property that includes a commitment to indemnify the licensee against liability and damages arising from any third-party claims of patent, copyright, trademark or trade secret infringement. In some instances, the amount of these indemnity claims could be greater than the revenue we receive from the client. Any claims or litigation in this area, whether we ultimately win or lose, could be time-consuming and costly, injure our reputation, or require us to enter into royalty or licensing arrangements. Any limitation on our ability to sell or use products or services that incorporate challenged software or technologies could cause us to lose revenue-generating opportunities or require us to incur additional expenses to modify solutions for future projects.

Protecting our intellectual property rights

Our success depends, in part, on our ability to protect our proprietary methodologies, processes, know-how, tools, techniques and other intellectual property that we use to provide our services. Our general practice is to pursue patent, copyright, trademark, trade secret or other appropriate intellectual property protection that is reasonable and necessary to protect and leverage our intellectual assets. For instance, all CGI business solutions will benefit from copyright protection, and patent protection where available. Furthermore, CGI requires its clients, partners and subcontractors to execute a non-disclosure agreement when entering into a business relationship in order to protect its intellectual property against appropriation or infringement. We also assert trademark rights in and to our name, product names,

logos and other markings used to identify our goods and services in the marketplace. We routinely file for and have been granted trademark registrations from the U.S. *Patent and Trademark Office* and other trademark offices worldwide. The same is done for our CGI domain name on the internet. All of these actions taken by CGI allow CGI to enforce its intellectual property rights should the need arise. However, the laws of some countries in which we conduct business

may offer only limited protection of our intellectual property rights; and despite our efforts, the steps taken to protect our intellectual property may not be adequate to prevent or deter infringement or other misappropriation of intellectual property, and we may not be able to detect unauthorized use of our intellectual property, or take appropriate steps to enforce our intellectual property rights.

Risks Related to our Business

Business mix variations

The proportion of revenue that we generate from shorter-term systems integration and consulting projects, versus revenue from long-term outsourcing contracts, will fluctuate at times, affected by acquisitions or other transactions. An increased exposure to revenue from systems integration and consulting projects may result in greater quarterly revenue variations.

The financial and operational risks inherent in worldwide operations

We manage operations in 16 countries worldwide, with less than 10% of revenue coming from outside North America. We believe that our *Management Foundation*, which includes management frameworks and processes that guide business unit leaders in managing our members and clients, helps ensure worldwide operational efficiency and consistency. However, the scope of our worldwide operations makes us subject to currency fluctuations; the burden of complying with a wide variety of national and local laws; differences in, and uncertainties arising from local business culture and practices; multiple and sometimes conflicting laws and regulations, including tax laws; operating losses incurred in certain countries as we develop our international service delivery capabilities and the non-deductibility of these losses for tax purposes; the absence in some jurisdictions of effective laws to protect our intellectual property rights; restrictions on the movement of cash and other assets; restrictions on the import and export of certain technologies; restrictions on the repatriation of earnings; and political, social and economic instability including the threats of terrorism and pandemic illnesses. We have a hedging strategy in place to protect ourselves, to the extent possible, against foreign currency exposure; but, other than the use of financial products to deliver on our hedging strategy, we do not trade derivative financial instruments. While we believe we have effective management processes in place in each office worldwide, any or all of these risks could impact our global business operations and cause our profitability to decline.

The ability to successfully integrate business acquisitions and the operations of IT outsourcing clients

The integration of acquired operations has become a core competency for us as we have acquired a large number of companies since our inception. Our disciplined approach to management, largely based on our management frameworks, has been an important factor in the successful integration of human resources of acquired companies and the IT operations of outsourcing clients. As at September 30, 2007, almost all of our operations had received ISO 9001 certification.

Material developments regarding major commercial clients resulting from such causes as changes in financial condition, mergers or business acquisitions

The company has only one client representing more than 10% of total revenue.

Early termination risk

If we should fail to deliver our services according to contractual agreements, some of our clients could elect to terminate contracts before their agreed expiry date, which would result in a reduction of our earnings and cash flow and may impact the value or our backlog. We have a strong record of successfully meeting or exceeding our clients'

needs. We take a professional approach to business, and our contracts are written to clearly identify the scope of our responsibilities and minimize risks. In addition, a number of our outsourcing agreements have termination for convenience and change of control clauses according to which a change in the client's intentions or a change in control of CGI could lead to a termination of the agreements.

Credit risk concentration with respect to trade receivables

We generate a significant portion of our revenue (11.6% in the 2007 fiscal year) from the subsidiaries and affiliates of *BCE Inc*. However, it is our belief that we are not subject to any significant credit risk in view of our large and diversified client base.

Short-term, project-related contract risks

CGI derives a portion of its revenue from shorter-term, project-oriented contracts. We manage all client contracts under the CGI Client Partnership Management Framework ("CPMF"), a process framework which helps ensure that client projects are all managed according to the same high standards throughout the organization. As a result of the CPMF, there is a high degree of rigour and discipline used to accurately estimate the cost of client engagements. However, a significant portion of engagements are performed on a fixed-price basis. Billing for fixed-price engagements is made in accordance with the contract terms agreed upon with our client, and revenue is recognized based on the percentage of effort incurred to date in relation to the total estimated costs to be incurred over the duration of the respective contract. When making proposals for these types of engagements, we rely on our estimates of costs and timing for completing the projects. These estimates reflect our best judgment regarding the efficiencies of our methodologies and professionals as we plan to apply them to the projects. Any increased or unexpected costs or unanticipated delays in connection with the performance of fixed-price contracts, including delays caused by factors outside our control, could make these contracts less profitable or unprofitable.

Guarantees risk

In the normal course of business, we enter into agreements that may provide for indemnification and guarantees to counterparties in transactions such as consulting and outsourcing services, business divestitures, lease agreements and financial obligations. These indemnification undertakings and guarantees may require us to compensate counterparties for costs and losses incurred as a result of various events, including breaches of representations and warranties, intellectual property right infringement, claims that may arise while providing services or as a result of litigation that may be suffered by counterparties.

Government tax credits risk

A change of control of CGI could translate into a loss of provincial tax credits related to *E-Commerce Place* and the *Cité Multimédia* in Montreal, the *Carrefour de la nouvelle économie* in Saguenay and the *Carrefour national des nouvelles technologies de Québec*.

Government business risk

Changes in federal, provincial or state government spending policies or budget priorities could directly affect our financial performance. Among the factors that could harm our government contracting business are the curtailment of the government's use of consulting and technology services firms; a significant decline in spending by the governments, in general, or by specific departments or agencies in particular; the adoption of new laws or regulations that affect companies that provide services to governments; delays in the payment of our invoices by government payment offices; and general economic and political conditions. These or other factors could cause government agencies and departments to reduce their purchases under contracts, to exercise their right to terminate contracts, to issue temporary stop work orders, or not to exercise options to renew contracts, any of which would cause us to lose future revenue. Our client base in the government economic sector is very diversified with contracts from many different departments and agencies in the U.S. and Canada; however, government spending reductions or budget cutbacks at these departments or agencies could materially harm our continued performance under these contracts, or limit the awarding of additional contracts from these agencies.

Legal claims made against our work

We create, implement and maintain IT solutions that are often critical to the operations of our clients' business. Our ability to complete large projects as expected could be adversely affected by unanticipated delays, 18

renegotiations, and changing client requirements or project delays. Such problems could subject us to legal liability, which could adversely impact our business, operating results and financial condition, and may negatively affect our professional reputation. We typically include provisions in our contracts which are designed to limit our exposure to legal claims relating to our services and the applications we develop. These provisions may not protect us or may not be enforceable under some circumstances or under the laws of some jurisdictions.

Risks Related to Business Acquisitions

Difficulties in executing our acquisition strategy

A significant part of our growth strategy is dependent on our ability to continue making niche acquisitions to increase the breadth and depth of our service offerings as well as large acquisitions to specifically increase our critical mass in the U.S. and Europe. We cannot, however, make any assurances that we will be able to identify any potential acquisition candidates, consummate any additional acquisitions or that any future acquisitions will be successfully integrated into our operations and provide the tangible value that had been expected. Without additional acquisitions, we are unlikely to maintain our historic or expected growth rates.

Our management faces a complex and potentially time-consuming task in implementing uniform standards, controls, procedures and policies across our business units. Integrating businesses can result in unanticipated operational problems, expenses and liabilities. In addition, to the extent that management is required to devote significant time, attention and resources to the integration of operations, personnel and technology, our ability to service current clients may be reduced, which may adversely affect our revenue and profitability.

Risks Related to the Market

Economic risk

An economic downturn may cause our revenue to decline. The level of business activity of our clients, which is affected by economic conditions, has a bearing upon the results of our operations. We can neither predict the impact that current economic conditions will have on our future revenue, nor predict when economic conditions will show meaningful improvement. During an economic downturn, our clients and potential clients often cancel, reduce or defer existing contracts and delay entering into new engagements. In general, companies also decide to undertake fewer IT systems projects during difficult economic times, resulting in limited implementation of new technology and smaller engagements. Because there are fewer engagements in a downturn, competition usually increases and pricing for services may decline as competitors, particularly companies with significant financial resources, decrease rates to maintain or increase their market share in our industry and this may trigger pricing adjustments related to the benchmarking obligations within our contracts. Our pricing, revenue and profitability could be negatively impacted as a result of these factors.

LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

From time to time, the Company is involved in various litigation matters arising in the ordinary course of its business.

The Company has no reason to believe that the disposition of any such current matters could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse impact on CGI's financial position, results of operations, or the ability to carry on any of its business activities.

INTEREST OF MANAGEMENT AND OTHERS IN MATERIAL TRANSACTIONS

Related Party Transactions

The charter of the Audit and Risk Management Committee requires that the committee review all related party transactions.

Innovapost Inc.

In the normal course of business, CGI is also party to contracts with *Innovapost Inc.*, a joint venture, pursuant to which CGI is its preferred IT supplier. CGI exercises significant influence over *Innovapost Inc.*'s operating, financing and investing activities through its 49% ownership interest.

Lease of an Aircraft

In September 2005, accordance with its mandate, the Audit and Risk Management Committee reviewed and recommended the approval of a transaction in which the Company leased a private aircraft for use on Company business from a leasing company which had acquired it from a limited partnership of which Serge Godin, CGI's Founder and Executive Chairman of the Board, was the sole limited partner. Following approval by the Board of Directors on September 26, 2005, a financial lease was entered into on December 5, 2005.

TRANSFER AGENT AND REGISTRAR

The Company's transfer agent for the Company's Class A subordinate voting shares and Class B shares is Computershare Trust Company of Canada whose head office is situated in Toronto (Ontario). Share transfer service is available at Computershare's Montreal (Quebec) and Toronto (Ontario) offices as well as at the principal office of Computershare Trust Company, N.A. in Golden (Colorado).

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

The Company will provide to any person, upon request to the corporate secretary of the Company, (i) a copy of the *Annual Information Form* of the Company, together with one copy of any document, or the pertinent pages of any document incorporated by reference in the *Annual Information Form*, (ii) a copy of the comparative financial statements of the Company for the year ended September 30, 2007 together with the accompanying report of the auditor and one copy of any subsequent interim financial statements, (iii) a copy of the *Management Proxy Circular* dated December 11, 2007 and (iv) a copy of booklets 1 and 2 of the 2007 Annual Report of the Company.

Additional information including directors' and officers' remuneration and indebtedness, securities authorized for issuance under equity compensation plans and principal holders of the Company's shares is included in the *Management Proxy Circular* dated December 11, 2007.

Additional financial information in relation to the last fiscal year ended September 30, 2007, is presented in the audited consolidated financial statements (pages 28 to 63) and in the *Management's Discussion & Analysis* (pages 4 to 27), in booklet 2 of the 2007 Annual Report entitled Numbers.

The documents mentioned above are available on www.sedar.com and on the Company's web site at www.cgi.com as well as at the Company's head office:

1130 Sherbrooke Street West 7th Floor Montreal, Quebec H3A 2M8

Telephone: (514) 841-3200

Fax: (514) 841-3299

APPENDIX A

CGI GROUP INC.

FUNDAMENTAL TEXTS

The following documents form part of CGI's *Fundamental Texts* and may be found on the pages of Appendix A indicated:

Mission, Vision, Dream and Values	2
CGI Management Foundation	12
Charter of the Board of Directors	18
Charter of the Corporate Governance Committee	27
Charter of the Human Resources Committee	33
Charter of the Audit and Risk Management Committee	38
Code of Ethics and Business Conduct	48
Executive Code of Conduct	66
Guidelines on Timely Disclosure of Material	
Information and Transactions in Securities of	
CGI Group Inc. by Insiders	69

Fundamental Texts

of CGI Group Inc.

© CGI Group Inc. November 2007 CGI proprietary

Presentation

This set of documents presents the fundamental texts that define CGI and its management approach. The fundamental texts address not only members of the board of directors, CGI's executive team and the company's shareholders, but also all CGI members as well as anyone who wishes to consult them. Their main objective is to provide a better understanding of the most essential aspects of the company. It is our hope that this understanding will generate a shared vision of what constitutes CGI and of the community of thought that is essential to the company's success. The document will also provide all CGI members with an understanding that will allow them to participate fully in the life of the company and to better represent CGI.

THE FUNDAMENTAL TEXTS INCLUDE:

1. Dream, Mission, Vision and Values	2
2. CGI Management Foundation	12
3. Documents and Policies Pertaining to Corporate	17
Governance	
3.1 Charter of the Board of Directors	18
3.2 Charter of the Corporate Governance Committee	27
3.3 Charter of the Human Resources Committee	33
3.4 Charter of the Audit and Risk Management	38
Committee	
4 Codes of Ethics	47
4.1 Code of Ethics and Business Conduct for members,	48
officers and directors of CGI	
4.2 Executive Code of Conduct	66
4.3 Guidelines on Timely Disclosure of Material	69
Information and Transactions in Securities of CGI by	
Insiders	
Appendix	94

1.

Dream, Mission, Vision and Values

Dream, Mission, Vision and Values

This document constitutes Chapter 1 of the Fundamental Texts of CGI Group Inc. It begins with the mission statement of the company and is followed by the vision, the dream and the values of CGI. By "dream," we essentially mean the intent or initial desire that led to the creation of our company and continues to drive its operation and growth. It also extends to the main principles and governing ideas that define the company's philosophy in its important cultural and organic aspects. This presentation of CGI's dream and values is therefore intended to impart in a succinct manner the company's character, essence, dynamism, values and culture, and the creative impulse that culminated in its creation and of which it is an extension.

THE CGI DREAM

A number of governing ideas inspired the creation of CGI and continue to drive its development. These ideas constitute what we call the CGI "dream." It is a dream based on a set of values to which we are profoundly attached.

The dream has allowed us to assemble, all around the world, a team of extraordinary men and women who share it and are building a company that reflects their aspirations - who are, in fact, building their "own" company. Over the years, our team has built a clientele we are extremely proud of and whom we are dedicated to serving with the utmost skill.

This dream has its roots in the original and simple idea that first motivated CGI's founders when they created the company:

"To create an environment in which we enjoy working together and, as owners, contribute to building a company we can be proud of."

From this very basic idea grew an entire business philosophy.

Α.

It goes without saying that creating this type of environment is particularly challenging in consulting companies such as ours. Personnel generally work at client locations, making it difficult to develop a sense of belonging through a shared workplace. There is the risk of certain people being "forgotten" when they spend long periods at a client site, and this risk is amplified when these individuals have few CGI colleagues working on the same engagement.

B. THE CGI MISSION AND VISION

The mission of CGI is to help our clients with professional services of outstanding quality, competence and objectivity, delivering the best solutions to fully satisfy client objectives in information technology, business processes and management.

In all we do, we foster a culture of partnership, intrapreneurship, teamwork and integrity, building a world class IT and business process services company.

With this mission statement, we are endeavouring to describe not only the company's purpose, but also our ambition and values. In doing so, we hope, in a few words, to advance an overall understanding of these essential aspects of CGI.

Our vision is to be a world class IT and business process services leader helping our clients win and grow.

The following section will foster a more thorough comprehension of the dream associated with this mission and the values referred to in the mission statement.

C. THE CGI CULTURE AND VALUES

To succeed in creating a highly favourable environment within such a context, CGI has fostered a corporate culture rooted in participation in the company and focused on each of its members. Developing a corporate culture, despite members often working at a distance, began with explicitly defining and then sharing common values. Our fundamental belief is that a company with an inspiring dream, unparalleled integrity, a caring, humane management philosophy and solid values is better able to attract and respond to the profound aspirations of remarkably high-calibre, competent people. These people in turn will seek out a select clientele, one aware of the company's values, and will deliver high-quality services at a competitive price, while meeting the company's profitability objectives. The growth and profitability generated as a result will allow CGI to offer its shareholders a superior and sustained return on their investment.

To support our dream and to create such an environment, we have adhered to a number of principles or governing ideas:

- 1. Sharing the same values
- 2. Embracing the objectives of our clients
- 3. Adopting a caring, humane approach towards our members
 - 4. Focusing on synergy and the strength of teamwork
- 5. Participating in the development of our company as its owner-shareholders, and sharing in its wealth
 - 6. Promoting robust, healthy and sustainable growth to the benefit of all stakeholders
 - 7. Implementing a management model aligned with our dream and values

SHARING THE SAME VALUES

Sharing the same values allows us to enjoy considerable autonomy and swiftness of action without compromising our cohesiveness. It also allows us to mobilize teams more rapidly and bring together the most experienced individuals from across the company, who are able to quickly work as one to address a given challenge. And, of course, these values also guide our decisions and actions.

PARTNERSHIP AND QUALITY

1.

For us, partnership and quality are both a philosophy and a way of life. We develop and follow the best management practices and we entrench these approaches into client relationships and service delivery frameworks in order to foster long term and strong partnerships with our clients. We listen to our clients and we are committed to their total satisfaction in everything we do.

OBJECTIVITY AND INTEGRITY

We exercise the highest degree of independent thinking in selecting the products, services and solutions we recommend to clients. In doing so, we adhere to the highest values of quality, objectivity and integrity. Consequently, strict rules of business and professional conduct are applied. We do not accept any remuneration from suppliers.

INTRAPRENEURSHIP AND SHARING

Our success is based on the competence, commitment and enthusiasm of our members. Therefore, we promote a climate of innovation and initiative where we are empowered with a sense of ownership in supporting clients, thus ensuring the firm's profitable growth. Through teamwork, sharing our know-how and expertise, we bring the best of CGI to our clients. As members, we share in the value we create through equity ownership and profit participation.

RESPECT

As a global company, we recognize the richness that diversity brings to the company and welcome this diversity while embracing the overall CGI culture. In all we do, we are respectful of our fellow members, clients, business partners and competitors.

FINANCIAL STRENGTH

We strive to deliver strong, consistent financial performance which sustains long term growth and rewards our members and shareholders. Financial strength enables us to continuously invest and improve services

and business solutions to the benefit of our clients. To this end, we manage our business to generate industry superior returns.

CORPORATE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY

Our business model is designed to ensure that we are close to our clients and communities. We embrace our social responsibilities and contribute to the continuous development of the communities in which we live and work.

2. EMBRACING THE OBJECTIVES OF OUR CLIENTS

At CGI, we believe that accomplishing outstanding work provides one with a strong sense of fulfilment. Our high-quality work allows us to forge rewarding relationships with our colleagues and clients and to experience the pleasure of our own creativity when we find an ideal solution to address our clients' needs.

To this end, we strongly encourage our members to develop a listening attitude to ensure that an understanding of the client's particular situation and needs takes priority in all that we do. For this reason, we foster a culture of independence, objectivity and integrity. We want our clients to know that we understand their objectives and are committed to finding the solution that is right for them. Our flexibility in establishing customized business relationships demonstrates our keen interest in our clients' objectives, cultural environment and values.

This in-depth understanding of our clients' objectives is one of the keys to our success and is as present in our short-term engagements as it is in our outsourcing contracts extending over multiple years.

However, embracing the objectives of our clients goes far beyond simply understanding them. It demands, for example, that we sincerely commit to offering the very best of ourselves in order to demonstrate to clients that we support them as completely as if we were their own employees. It is essential that they "experience our commitment."

3. ADOPTING A CARING, HUMANE APPROACH TOWARDS OUR MEMBERS

Although the demands of our industry are considerable, CGI has always believed that this in no way conflicts with the very humane and caring approach we take in all of the relationships we foster. And while our human resources policies and Member Partnership Management Framework embody this concern and commitment, for CGI, this is also an issue of maturity and genuine leadership. It is a question of the quality of "being." To foster this attitude of caring and sensitivity towards others, CGI has led by example. Since the inception of the company, this approach has been transmitted, most notably through the example set by

our founders as well as by teamwork and the CGI Leadership Institute, and is today an integral component of CGI's spirit and culture.

4. FOCUSING ON SYNERGY AND THE STRENGTH OF TEAMWORK

CGI favours the accomplishment of work through synergy, which refers to the pooling of our members' skills, experience and creative abilities in all aspects of corporate life. Whether deciding on the direction to take in a service proposal or determining the best solution for a client, we incorporate synergy into everything we do.

Normally, a synergy group will hold meetings at key milestones throughout the entire lifespan of a given engagement. The group not only includes subject matter experts, but also less experienced members, who gain knowledge from their colleagues and are therefore able to more rapidly hone their own expertise. The objective is always to find appropriate and proven solutions for our clients. This practice is entrenched in our Quality System, which has earned ISO 9001 certification.

The practice of synergy underscores an outstanding cultural trait: at CGI, we believe that we are stronger and that everyone benefits when we work as a team. Our clients receive services of higher quality, and our members constantly learn from one another through concrete achievements.

5.PARTICIPATING IN THE DEVELOPMENT OF OUR COMPANY AS ITS OWNER-SHAREHOLDERS

It is important that our members consider CGI as "their" company and that they participate in its growth and development. Involvement in professional groups that help maintain CGI's leadership position is just one of the many such forms of participation.

However, for this involvement in the company to be complete and rewarding, we feel it necessary that all CGI members be able to also share in the benefits generated by their activities. For this reason, since its founding, CGI has offered all of its members the opportunity to be shareholders and owners of their company. To this end, CGI has implemented a Share Purchase Plan, through which it pays half the cost of shares up to a certain amount. Members also qualify for a portion of the company's annual profits when objectives are met (Profit Participation Plan). This capital sharing opportunity has existed since CGI was established.

It is an approach that incorporates many advantages:

FOR OUR CLIENTS

Because of this approach, CGI has very few freelance or contract employees. This helps assure our clients that the experience we acquire

through working with them is more likely to remain in the company. Moreover, the people they deal with at CGI are also owners of the company and are therefore completely committed to producing high-quality, dependable work in order to strengthen the client relationship.

FOR OUR SHAREHOLDERS

Our external shareholders can rest assured that, as fellow owners, all of CGI's members have their mutual interests at heart, i.e. a desire to see the company grow and the drive to execute each contract in a way that will yield the targeted profit margin. This also impacts business development, for, as shareholders, our members strive to promote the company's growth, but will not sacrifice profitability by submitting counter-productive bids. And finally, shareholders are also assured that all of our members will manage the company's costs as if they were their own.

FOR OUR MEMBERS

As members and shareholders, we feel above all that the growth in value, which we are contributing to, does provide us with a lucrative return over the long term. It is indeed more stimulating to work for a company that values the sharing of wealth. This also guarantees greater transparency in the management of the company. Because we must communicate our financial results to everyone, all of CGI's managers are more accountable to the people they lead and are more likely to involve them in the decision process. We believe that our approach to corporate ownership fosters greater overall dynamism and cohesiveness of action. This also allows us to attract and retain individuals with a genuine desire to build and develop the company.

6.PROMOTING ROBUST, HEALTHY AND SUSTAINED GROWTH TO THE BENEFIT OF ALL STAKEHOLDERS

Robust, healthy and sustained growth is vital to the company's success. Much of our clientele consists of large companies with operations extending over many countries. We are committed to serving these clients well, often through long-term relationships that require us to deploy professionals in sufficient numbers where clients operate. The growth of our clients' business requires that we grow with them. Also, as a result of our success, an increasing number of clients call upon us to provide them with services. Robust growth is therefore intrinsic to the nature of the business we are in.

Growth is not only a vital component of our activities and essential to our clients, it also benefits our members. It provides them with an opportunity to embark upon new and stimulating challenges and develop their own potential. And growth, when financially healthy and profitable, clearly benefits all of our shareholders (including our member shareholders) through the value it generates.

To maintain healthy and sustained growth, it is important that the companies or groups that join our ranks be welcomed and well integrated into our operations. In order to succeed in its growth strategy, CGI has developed its integration capability into a core competency. This capacity to integrate is based on three main axes. The first axis is aimed primarily at welcoming newcomers, answering their legitimate questions, confirming their new conditions of employment and, above all, allowing them to discover CGI by sharing its dream and values. The second axis is directed towards establishing the various synergy goals linked to an acquisition or an outsourcing deal. This encourages all parties to understand that this combination of strengths offers new, stimulating opportunities. The third axis is aimed at assuring the organizational transition and a rapid transfer to the CGI Management Foundation, especially with regards to the Quality System.

It follows that there ought to be an equilibrium of interests among all of the company's core stakeholders: clients, members and shareholders.

It is of course also essential that, as it grows, our company continues to act as a responsible corporate citizen by respecting and supporting the communities in which it operates and by respecting the environment.

The following are a few concrete examples of how this balanced approach promotes the healthy and sustained growth of CGI:

- w We must ensure, at every step of our growth, that we preserve the quality of the services we offer to our current and future clients.
- w We must also ensure that our members are adequately prepared to face the new challenges we offer them and that they have the resources needed to accomplish their work.
- wGrowth must not come at the expense of the communities where we do business, or of the environment in general. In fact, we are committed to participating in the development of these communities and the protection of the environment.
- w We strive to ensure that our growth and development efforts provide short-term benefits without negatively impacting our long-term

performance. We believe this also to be in the best interests of our shareholders.

When the above conditions are met, robust, healthy, balanced and sustainable growth will follow.

7. IMPLEMENTING A MANAGEMENT MODEL ALIGNED WITH OUR DREAM AND VALUES

CGI's dream is being fulfilled every day through the constant efforts of our members who share and believe in this dream. It is also achieved through a disciplined management approach that is based on the company's objectives to produce high quality work for its clients, promote the development of its members and provide high value to its shareholders.

2.

CGI Management Foundation

CGI Management Foundation

INTRODUCTION

In the above diagram, we have assembled the key elements that define and guide the management of CGI. For this reason, these elements have been called the CGI Management "Foundation." They reflect our collective experience and have been developed to make our actions as efficient as possible. This efficiency must first and foremost respect a number of principles, which are themselves integrated into the CGI Management Foundation and deserve to be emphasized:

- 1) the primacy of the dream, the mission, the vision and the values of the company;
- 2) the equilibrium between the legitimate interests of our clients, members and shareholders;
- 3) the balance between the need to assure cohesiveness and rigour in the management of the company and the commitment to promote autonomy, initiative and entrepreneurship.

The CGI Management Foundation intends to guide rather than prescribe.

Thus, it offers a certain amount of freedom in order to remain focused on our essential goal: to provide high-quality services truly adapted to our clients' needs.

We will now examine the individual elements of the Foundation.

DREAM, MISSION, VISION, VALUES, QUALITY POLICIES, STRATEGIC DIRECTIONS AND PLANS

The first section of the diagram aims at ensuring that all decisions are well aligned on the dream, mission, vision and values of the company. These are described in the first section of this document.

The next component is our Quality Policy. It has earned ISO 9001 certification, which requires that CGI demonstrate every year to external evaluators that its Quality Policy is applied across all of its operations.

The final component of this uppermost section focuses on Strategic Directions and Plans. These are established on an annual and triennial basis according to a rigorous process that includes extensive participation from within the company as well as from our clients and our shareholders. The emphasis placed on involving all business units and corporate services in the planning process helps ensure that the objectives established and methods selected are shared by all to the fullest extent possible and that they generate enthusiastic commitment in their implementation.

GOVERNANCE POLICIES AND FRAMEWORKS, HUMAN RESOURCES POLICIES, FINANCIAL POLICIES AND ORGANIZATIONAL MODEL

The first component of the second section refers to the company's governance policies and frameworks. These policies and frameworks are comprised of the following documents:

- 1) The Charters of the Board of Director and its committees;
- 2) the Codes of Ethics, to which members, officers and directors of the company must adhere;
- 3) the Operations Management Framework, which outlines the delegation framework with respect to decision making (e.g. who may authorize and sign a million dollar proposal; who may authorize promotion to a vice-president's position).

The second component involves human resources policies. All new members of the CGI team are asked to read You and CGI, which outlines all of the company's human resources policies, from compensation and training to career development.

The third component focuses on financial policies. It covers how we determine our profitability objectives, target ratios (e.g. profit margins, maximum percentage allotted to certain expenses), how and when our financial results are prepared, the rules governing disclosure of results, etc. These policies and rules are outlined in a document under the responsibility of the Chief Financial Officer, and the most pertinent elements are communicated to all of our members.

Finally, the organizational model favoured by CGI is one that provides considerable autonomy to our business units. This model consists of creating business units in major cities in the regions that we serve. We also put a high priority on establishing solid business relationships within these regions, particularly with the decision makers from the companies operating in these cities. Each of these "metropolitan" business units is structured according to the key economic sectors served by CGI (finance, telecommunications, etc.). The implementation of a service offering for clients which have operations in multiple regions or countries is achieved through collaboration among business units, which, in the case of large contracts and particularly those involving outsourcing, can result in entire business units being dedicated to our major clients or to groups of clients who share the same needs. Consulting services and centres of expertise throughout CGI ensure that knowledge, strategies and leading-edge solutions are shared within the entire company.

BUSINESS UNIT PROCESSES AND PARTNERSHIP MANAGEMENT FRAMEWORKS

The Business Unit Processes explain how the Client Partnership Management Framework and the Member Partnership Management Framework are applied locally in each business unit. They also describe how business development activities and other initiatives crucial to the smooth operation of each business unit should be managed.

The activities at the core of the operational management of CGI are aligned onto three management frameworks: the Client Partnership Management Framework, the Member Partnership Management Framework and the Shareholder Partnership Management Framework. These frameworks are the cornerstones of a continuous improvement process that is supported by the documentation and the systematic, audited application of our best

practices. The process is also constantly fuelled by client, member and shareholder evaluations of our activities and performance.

The first is the Client Partnership Management Framework. CGI's leadership position in its industry is contingent upon its ability to deliver services of the highest quality to its clients at competitive prices and within the established time frames. The Client Partnership Management Framework is the basis of how we manage our relationships with our clients. For each of type of mandates (outsourcing, projects, and consulting services), this framework guides our teams in the achievement of all phases of their work, from the proposal to its completion of the mandate. It is based not only on our best practices, but also relies on the industry's best standards and practices. A rigorous, regular program to evaluate the satisfaction of our clients allows us to measure our progress and continuously improve our practices. This evaluation is conducted on a face-to-face basis with the client, who must sign the evaluation. Each year, CGI establishes improvement objectives based on the results obtained the previous year.

The Member Partnership Management Framework guides all of our managers through the communications and dialogue activities they have with their teams. This cycle begins with welcoming activities and is followed by informal meetings, team meetings at various levels, career planning and performance reviews. We measure the satisfaction of our members annually through a survey conducted by an outside firm. Members can also use the survey to communicate their observations and suggestions to the head of their business unit or the CGI executive team. The results are published, and commitments are made by the leaders of both the business units and the company itself to address the comments submitted and make needed improvements.

The Shareholder Partnership Management Framework describes our information and relationship program with our investors beyond the prescribed activities associated with corporate governance, transparency and the disclosure of results.

The final section refers to the way we measure our results. First and foremost, we systematically measure the satisfaction levels of active clients regularly. We also measure member satisfaction annually, and we are currently developing a shareholder satisfaction measurement tool.

1	
•	

Documents and Policies Pertaining to Corporate Governance

Documents and Policies Pertaining to Corporate Governance

3.1 Charter of the Board of Directors

IMPORTANT NOTE

Chapter 1, Dream, Mission, Vision and Values of the CGI Group Inc. Fundamental Texts constitutes the fundamental principles of this Charter. This Charter should therefore be read in conjunction with Chapter 1.

1.

INTERPRETATION

"Accounting or Related Financial Experience" means the ability to analyse and interpret a full set of financial statements, including the notes attached thereto, in accordance with Canadian generally accepted accounting principles.

"Financially Literate" means the ability to read and understand a balance sheet, an income statement, a cash-flow statement and the notes attached thereto.

"Independent Director" means a director who meets the independence criteria set out in section 1.4 of Multilateral Instrument 52-110 Audit Committees adopted by the Canadian Securities Administrators and as amended and in effect as of June 30, 2005, which is reproduced in Appendix A.

2.

OBJECTIVES

CGI's shareholders are the first and most important element in the Company's governance structures and processes. At each annual general meeting, the Company's shareholders elect the members of the Company's Board of Directors and give them a mandate to manage and oversee the management of the Company's affairs for the coming year.

In the normal course of operations, certain corporate actions which may be material to CGI are initiated from time to time by the Company's senior management and, at the appropriate time, are submitted to CGI's Board of Directors for consideration and approval. When appropriate, such matters are also submitted for consideration and approval by CGI's shareholders. All such approvals are sought in accordance with the charters of the Board of Directors and standing committees, CGI's corporate governance practices and applicable corporate and securities legislation.

The overall stewardship of the Company is the responsibility of the Board of Directors. In accomplishing the mandate it receives from the Company's shareholders, the Board of Directors may delegate certain of its authority and responsibilities to committees and management and reserve certain powers to itself. Nonetheless, it will retain full effective control over the Company.

3. COMPOSITION

- 3.1 The majority of the Board of Directors shall be comprised of Independent Directors. The application of the definition of Independent Director to the circumstances of each individual director is the responsibility of the Board of Directors which will disclose on an annual basis whether it is constituted with the appropriate number of directors which are Independent Directors and the basis for its analysis. The Board of Directors will also disclose which directors are Independent Directors or not and provide a description of the business, family, direct and indirect shareholding or other relationship between each director and the Company.
- 3.2The Company expects and requires directors to be and remain free of conflictual interests or relationships and to refrain from acting in ways which are actually or potentially harmful, conflictual or detrimental to the Company's best interests. Each director shall comply with the Company's formal code of ethics and business conduct that governs the behaviour of members, directors and officers and shall complete and file annually with the Company any and all documents required pursuant to such formal code of ethics and business conduct with respect to conflict of interests. This matter will also be reviewed annually by the Corporate Governance Committee. The Board of Directors will monitor compliance with said code as well as with the Company's executive code of conduct applicable to its principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer or controller, or other persons performing similar functions within the Company. The Board will also be responsible for the granting of any waivers from compliance with the codes for directors and officers. The Board of Directors will disclose in due time the adoption of such codes as well as all waivers and specify the circumstances and rationale for granting the waiver.
- 3.3 The Board of Directors, following advice of its Corporate Governance Committee, is responsible for evaluating its size and composition and establishing a Board comprised of members who facilitate effective decision-making. The Board of Directors has the ability to increase or decrease its size.
- 3.4It is a general requirement under the Company's corporate governance practices that all directors possess both financial and operational literacy. In addition, the membership of the Board of Directors will include a sufficient number of individuals who are who

have Accounting or Related Financial Experience to ensure that at least one member of its Audit Committee has Accounting or Related Financial Experience within the meaning of the applicable corporate governance rules imposed by regulatory bodies.

- 3.5 A director who makes a major change in principal occupation will forthwith disclose this fact to the Board of Directors and will offer his or her resignation to the Board of Directors for consideration. It is not intended that directors who retire or whose professional positions change should necessarily leave the Board of Directors. However, there should be an opportunity for the Board of Directors to review the continued appropriateness of the Board of Directors membership under such circumstances.
- 3.6 The Board of Directors is responsible for approving new nominees to the Board. New directors will be provided with an orientation and education program which will include written information about the duties and obligations of directors, the business and operations of the Company, documents from recent Board of Directors meetings and opportunities for meetings and discussion with senior management and other directors. The details of the orientation of each new director will be tailored to that director's individual needs and areas of interest. The prospective candidates should fully understand the role of the Board of Directors and its committees and the contribution expected from individual directors and the Board of Directors will ensure that they are provided with the appropriate information to that effect. In addition, the Board of Directors will ascertain and make available to its members, when required, continuing education as per the business and operations of the Company.

4. RESOURCES

- 4.1 The Board of Directors will implement structures and procedures to ensure that it functions independently of management.
- 4.2 The Board of Directors appreciates the value of having certain members of senior management attend each Board of Directors meeting to provide information and opinion to assist the directors in their deliberations. The Executive Chairman of the Board will seek the Board of Directors' concurrence in the event of any proposed change to the management attendees at Board of Directors meetings. Management attendees will be excused for any agenda items which are reserved for discussion among directors only.

5. RESPONSIBILITIES AND DUTIES

The principal responsibilities and duties of the Board of Directors include the following, it being understood that in carrying out their responsibilities and duties, directors may consult with management and may retain external advisors at the expense of the Company in appropriate

circumstances. Any engagement of external advisors shall be subject to the approval of the Chairof the Corporate Governance Committee.

5.1 General Responsibilities

- 5.1.1 The Board of Directors will oversee the management of the Company. In doing so, the Board of Directors will establish a productive working relationship with the Executive Chairman of the Board and the Chief Executive Officer and other members of senior management.
- 5.1.2The Board of Directors will oversee the formulation of long-term strategic, financial and organizational goals for the Company. It shall approve the Company's strategic plan and review same on at least an annual basis. This plan will take into account the opportunity and risks of the Company's business.
- 5.1.3 As part of the responsibility of the Board of Directors to oversee management of the Company, the Board of Directors will engage in active monitoring of the Company and its affairs in its stewardship capacity.
- 5.1.4The Board of Directors will engage in a review of short and long-term performance of the Company in accordance with approved plans.
- 5.1.5 The officers of the Company, headed by the Executive Chairman of the Board and the Chief Executive Officer, shall be responsible for general day to day management of the Company and for making recommendations to the Board of Directors with respect to long term strategic, financial, organizational and related objectives.
- 5.1.6The Board of Directors will periodically review the significant risks and opportunities affecting the Company and its business and oversee the actions, systems and controls in place to manage and monitor risks and opportunities. The Board of Directors may impose such limits as may be in the interests of the Company and its shareholders.
- 5.1.7The Board of Directors will oversee how the Company communicates its goals and objectives to its shareholders and other relevant constituencies.
- 5.1.8 The Board of Directors will oversee the succession planning including appointing, training and monitoring senior management and the Executive Chairman of the Board in particular.
- 5.1.9 The Board of Directors is responsible for overseeing a Communication Policy for the Company. In doing so, the Board of Directors will ensure that the policy (i) addresses

how the Company interacts with analysts, investors, other key stakeholders and the public, (ii) contains measures for the Company to comply with its continuous and timely disclosure obligations and to avoid selective disclosure, and (iii) is reviewed at least annually.

- 5.1.10 The Board of Directors will oversee the integrity of the Company's internal control and management information systems.
- 5.1.11 The Board of Directors will make sure that the Company adopt prudent financial standards with respect to the business of the Company and prudent levels of debt in relation to the Company's consolidated capitalization.
 - 5.1.12 The Board of Directors will also consider and approve:
- i)transactions out of the ordinary course of business including, without limitation, proposals on mergers, acquisitions or other major investments or divestitures;
 - ii) all matters that would be expected to have a major impact on shareholders;
- iii) the appointment of any person to any position that would qualify such person as an officer of the Company; and
- iv)any proposed changes in compensation to be paid to members of the Board of Directors on the recommendation of the Human Resources Committee.
 - 5.1.13 The Board of Directors will also receive reports and consider:
 - i) The quality of relationships between the Company and its key customers;
- ii) Changes in the shareholder base of the Company from time to time and relationships between the Company and its significant shareholders;
- iii) Periodic reports from Board of Directors' committees with respect to matters considered by such committees;
 - iv) Health, safety and environmental matters as they affect the Company and its business; and
 - v) Such other matters as the Board of Directors may, from time to time, determine.

- 5.1.14 The Board of Directors will oversee management through an ongoing review process.
- 5.1.15 The Board of Directors will, together with the Executive Chairman of the Board develop a position descriptions for the Executive Chairman of the Board and the Chief Executive Officer. The Board of Directors will also approve the corporate objectives that the Executive Chairman of the Board is responsible for meeting and assess management's performance in relation to such objectives. The Board of Directors will raise any concerns related to the performance of the Chief Executive Officer with the Executive Chairman of the Board as appropriate.
- 5.1.16The Board of Directors will receive a report from its Human Resources Committee on succession planning as set forth in such committee's mandate.

5.2 Annual Assessment of the Board of Directors

The Board of Directors will annually review the assessment of the Board of Directors' performance and recommendation provided by the Corporate Governance Committee. The objective of this review is to increase the effectiveness of the Board of Directors and contribute to a process of continuous improvement in the Board of Directors' execution of its responsibilities. It is expected that the result of such reviews will be to identify any areas where the directors and/or management believe that the Board of Directors and/or the directors individually could make a better contribution to the affairs of the Company. The Board of Directors will take appropriate action based upon the results of the review process.

5.3 Committees

- 5.3.1 The Board of Directors shall appoint committees to assist it in performing its duties and processing the quantity of information it receives.
- 5.3.2Each committee operates according to a Board of Directors approved written mandate outlining its duties and responsibilities. This structure may be subject to change as the Board of Directors considers from time to time which of its responsibilities can best be fulfilled through more detailed review of matters in committee.
- 5.3.3 The Board of Directors will review annually the work undertaken by each committee and the responsibilities thereof.
 - 5.3.4 The Board of Directors will annually evaluate the performance and review the work of its committees,

including their respective mandates and the sufficiency of such mandates.

- 5.3.5 The Board of Directors will annually appoint a Lead Director as well as a member of each of its committees to act as Chair of the committee.
- 5.3.6 Subject to subsection 5.3.8, committees of the Board of Directors shall be composed of a majority of Independent Directors.
- 5.3.7The Board of Directors shall appoint members of committees after considering the recommendations of the Corporate Governance Committee and the Executive Chairman of the Board as well as the skills and desires of individual Board members, all in accordance with the mandates of such committees approved by the Board.
- 5.3.8 The Audit Committee shall be composed only of Independent Directors. All members of the Audit Committee shall be Financially Literate and at least one member shall have Accounting or Related Financial Experience.

5.4 Lead Director

- 5.4.1 The Lead Director shall be an Independent Director. He will oversee that the Board of Directors discharges its responsibilities, ensure that the Board of Directors evaluates the performance of management objectively and that the Board of Directors understands the boundaries between the Board of Directors and management responsibilities.
- 5.4.2The Lead Director will chair periodic meetings of the Independent Directors and assume other responsibilities which the Independent Directors as a whole might designate from time to time.
- 5.4.3 The Lead Director should be able to stand sufficiently back from the day-to-day running of the business to ensure that the Board of Directors is in full control of the Company's affairs and alert to its obligations to the shareholders.
- 5.4.4The Lead Director shall provide input to the Executive Chairman of the Board on preparation of agendas for Board and committee meetings.
- 5.4.5 The Lead Director shall chair the Corporate Governance Committee and shall chair Board meetings when the Executive Chairman of the Board is not in attendance, subject to the provisions of the by-laws of the Company.

- 5.4.6The Lead Director shall provide leadership for the independent directors and ensure that the effectiveness of the Board is assessed on a regular basis.
 - 5.4.7 The Lead Director shall set the agenda for the meetings of the Independent Directors.
- 5.4.8The Lead Director shall report to the Board concerning the deliberations of the independent directors as required.
- 5.4.9 The Lead Director shall, in conjunction with the Executive Chairman of the Board, facilitate the effective and transparent interaction of Board members and management;
- 5.4.10 The Lead Director shall provide feedback to the Executive Chairman of the Board and act as a sounding board with respect to strategies, accountability, relationships and other issues.

5.5 Review of the Board Mandate

In order to ensure that this mandate is kept current in the light of changes which may occur in corporate practice or the structure of the Company, the Board of Directors will annually reconfirm this mandate or initiate a review to revise it.

5.6 Board of Directors Compensation

The Human Resources Committee will review the adequacy and form of compensation of the senior management and directors each year. The Committee shall make recommendations to the Board of Directors for consideration when it believes changes in compensation are warranted. Furthermore, the Board of Directors will ensure the compensation realistically reflects the responsibility and risk involved in being a director.

6. COMMUNICATIONS POLICY

6.1 The Board of Directors will consider and review the means by which shareholders can communicate with the Company including the opportunity to do so at the annual meeting, communications interfaces through the Company's website and the adequacy of resources available within the Company to respond to shareholders through the office of the Corporate Secretary and otherwise. However, the Board of Directors believes that it is the function of the management to speak for the Company in its communications with the investment community, the media, customers, suppliers, employees, governments and the general public. It is understood that individual directors may from time to time be requested by management to assist with such communications. It is expected, if communications from stakeholders are made to individual directors,

management will be informed and consulted to determine any appropriate response.

6.2 The Board of Directors has the responsibility for monitoring compliance by the Company with the corporate governance requirements and guidelines of the Toronto Stock Exchange and the New York Stock Exchange. The Board of Directors will approve the disclosure of the Company's system of governance and the operation of such system.

3.2 Charter of the Corporate Governance Committee

IMPORTANT NOTE

Chapter 1, Dream, Mission, Vision and Values of the CGI Group Inc. Fundamental Texts constitutes the fundamental principles of this Charter. This Charter should therefore be read in conjunction with Chapter 1.

1. INTERPRETATION

"Committee" means the Corporate Governance Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company.

"Independent Director" means a director who meets the independence criteria set out in section 1.4 of Multilateral Instrument 52-110 Audit Committees adopted by the Canadian Securities Administrators and as amended and in effect as of June 30, 2005, which is reproduced in Appendix A.

2. OBJECTIVES

The Committee is responsible for: (a) developing the Company's approach to Board governance issues and the Company's response to the corporate governance guidelines; (b) reviewing the composition and contribution of the Board and its members and recommending Board nominees; (c) overseeing the orientation program for new directors; and (d) helping to maintain an effective working relationship between the Board of Directors of the Company and management.

3. COMPOSITION

- 3.1 The Committee shall be composed of a majority of Independent Directors.
- 3.2 The Board of Directors shall appoint the Lead Director as the Chair of the Committee. If the Chair is absent from a meeting, the members shall select a Chair from those in attendance to act as Chair of the meeting.

4. MEETINGS

- 4.1 Meetings of the Committee shall be held at the call of the Chair, but not less than twice annually. Meetings of the Committee may be called by the Chair of the Committee, the Executive Chairman of the Board or the Chief Executive Officer.
- 4.2 The powers of the Committee shall be exercisable by a meeting at which a quorum is present. A quorum shall be not less than two members of the Committee from time to time. Subject to the

foregoing requirement, unless otherwise determined by the Board of Directors, the Committee shall have the power to fix its quorum and to regulate its procedure. Matters decided by the Committee shall be decided by majority vote.

- 4.3 Notice of each meeting shall be given to each member, to the Executive Chairman of the Board, to the Chief Executive Officer and to the Corporate Secretary of the Company.
- 4.4 The Committee may invite from time to time such persons as it may see fit to attend its meetings and to take part in discussion and consideration of the affairs of the Committee, including in particular the Chief Executive Officer.
- 4.5 The Committee shall appoint a secretary to be the secretary of all meetings of the Committee and to maintain minutes of all meetings and deliberations of the Committee.

5. RESPONSIBILITIES AND DUTIES

- 5.1 Role and responsibilities of the Committee Chair:
 - 5.1.1 The Chair of the Committee:
 - 5.1.1.1 Provides leadership for the committee by ensuring that:
 - (i) The responsibilities of the committee are well understood by committee members and management.
 - (ii) The committee works as a cohesive team.
 - (iii) Adequate resources and timely and relevant information are available to the committee to support its work.
 - (iv) The effectiveness of the committee is assessed on a regular basis.
- (v) The committee's structure and mandate is appropriate and adequate to support the discharge of the committee's responsibilities.
- (vi) The scheduling, organization and procedures of committee meetings provide adequate time for the consideration and discussion of relevant issues.
- 5.1.1.2 Works with the Executive Chairman of the Board and Corporate Secretary to set the calendar of the committee's regular meetings.

- 5.1.1.3 Has the authority to convene special meetings as required.
- 5.1.1.4 Sets the agenda in collaboration with the Executive Chairman of the Board and the Corporate Secretary.

5.1.1.5

Presides at meetings.

- 5.1.1.6 Acts as liaison with management with regard to the work of the committee.
 - 5.1.1.7 Reports to the Board concerning the work of the committee.
- 5.1.1.8 Exercises the authority specifically delegated to the Chair by the Committee, if any.

5.2 General Responsibilities

Board Members

- 5.2.1 Review criteria regarding the composition of the Board of Directors and committees of the Board of Directors, such as size, proportion of Independent Directors and as to criteria to determine "relatedness" as well as profile of the Board of Directors (age, geographical representation, disciplines, etc.) and establish a Board of Directors comprised of members who facilitate effective decision-making.
- 5.2.2Review criteria relating to tenure as a director, such as limitations on the number of times a director may stand for re-election, and the continuation of directors in an honorary or similar capacity.
 - 5.2.3 Review criteria for retention of directors unrelated to age or tenure, such as attendance at Board of Directors and committee meetings, health or the assumption of responsibilities which are incompatible with effective Board of Directors membership; and assess the effectiveness of the Board of Directors as a whole, the committees of the Board of Directors, the contribution of individual directors on an ongoing basis and establish in light of the opportunities and risks facing the Company, what competencies, skills and personal qualities it seeks in new Board members in order to add value to the Company.
- 5.2.4 Recommend to the Board of Directors the list of candidates for directors to be nominated for election by shareholders at annual meetings of shareholders.

- 5.2.5 Recommend to the Board of Directors candidates to fill vacancies on the Board of Directors occurring between annual meetings of shareholders.
- 5.2.6 Recommend to the Board of Directors the removal of a director in exceptional circumstances, for example (a) such director is in a position of conflict of interest or (b) the criteria underlying the appointment of such director change.
- 5.2.7 Ensure that the Board of Directors can function independently of management. To this end, arrange for meetings on a regular basis of the Independent Directors without management present. In such cases, meetings will be chaired by the Chair of the Committee.

Director Orientation

5.2.8 As an integral element of the process for appointing new directors, put in place an orientation and education program for new recruits to the Board of Directors and review from time to time the value and benefit of such program.

Compliance

- 5.2.9 Ensure corporate compliance with applicable legislation including director and officer compliance.
- 5.2.10 Review proposed amendments to the Company's by-laws before making recommendations to the Board of Directors.

Codes of Business Conduct

- 5.2.11 Periodically review and make recommendations to the Board of Directors with respect to the Company's formal code of ethics and business conduct for its members, directors and officers and its executive code of conduct applicable to the Company's principal executive officer, principal financing officer, principal accounting officer or controller, or other persons performing similar functions within the Company; including the disclosure of the adoption of such codes.
- 5.2.12Monitor adherence to the codes and review potential situations related thereto brought to the attention of the Committee by the Corporate Secretary of the Company in order to recommend or not in certain circumstances to the Board of Directors to grant or not waivers from compliance with the codes for directors and officers. The Committee shall also ensure that when such waivers are granted, the Board of Directors shall disclose same in due time and

specify the circumstances and rationale for granting the waiver.

Corporate Governance Principles

- 5.2.13 Make recommendations to the Board of Directors as deemed appropriate in the context of adherence to corporate governance guidelines in effect from time to time.
- 5.2.14In conjunction with the Executive Chairman of the Board of Directors, recommend to the Board of Directors the membership and chairs of the committees of the Board of Directors.
 - 5.2.15 Review annually the Board/management relationship.
- 5.2.16 Advise the Board of Directors on the disclosure to be contained in the Company's public disclosure documents, such as the Company's annual management proxy circular or annual report, on matters of corporate governance as required by the Toronto Stock Exchange, the New York Stock Exchange or any other applicable exchange or regulator.
 - 5.2.17 Generally advise the Board of Directors on all other matters of corporate governance.

External and Internal Resources

- 5.2.18 Retain such independent external advisors as it may deem necessary and advisable for its purposes.
- 5.2.19 Report to the Board of Directors on its proceedings, reviews undertaken, and any associated recommendations.
 - 5.2.20 Have adequate resources to discharge its responsibilities;
- 5.2.21 Have the right, for the purposes of discharging the powers and responsibilities of the Committee, to inspect any relevant records of the Company and its subsidiaries.
- 5.2.22 The Chair of the Committee shall review the opportunity for the Board of Directors of the Company or individual directors to retain external advisors at the expense of the Company in certain appropriate circumstances in carrying out their responsibilities.

Shareholder Proposals

5.2.23 Review and make recommendations on shareholder proposals to the Board of Directors or refer them to the Executive Chairman of the Board as appropriate.

5.3 Other Responsibilities

The Committee shall carry out such other mandates as the Board of Directors may request from time to time.

5.4 Review of Mandate of the Committee

The Board of Directors should review and reassess the adequacy of themandate on an annual basis.

5.5 Compensation

Members of the Committee shall be entitled to receive such remuneration for acting as members of the Committee as the Board of Directors may determine from time to time.

3.3 Charter of the Human Resources Committee

IMPORTANT NOTE

Chapter 1, Dream, Mission, Vision and Values of the CGI Group Inc. Fundamental Texts constitutes the fundamental principles of this Charter. This Charter should therefore be read in conjunction with Chapter 1.

1.

INTERPRETATION

"Committee" means the Human Resources Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company.

"Independent Director" means a director who meets the independence criteria set out in section 1.4 of Multilateral Instrument 52-110 Audit Committees adopted by the Canadian Securities Administrators and as amended and in effect as of June 30, 2005, which is reproduced in Appendix A.

2.

OBJECTIVES

The Committee is responsible for reviewing and making recommendations to the Board of Directors of the Company for the appointment of Senior Executives of the Company and for determining terms of employment of Senior Executives. It shall also perform functions such as reviewing succession planning and matters of compensation as well as such other matters the Committee may consider suitable with respect to compensation or as may be specifically directed by the Board of Directors of the Company from time to time.

3.

COMPOSITION

- 3.1 The Committee shall be composed of a majority of Independent Directors.
- 3.2 The Board of Directors shall appoint one of the Independent Directors as the Chair of the Committee. If the Chair is absent from a meeting, the members shall select a Chair from those in attendance to act as Chair of the meeting.

4.

MEETINGS

- 4.1 Meetings of the Committee shall be held at the call of the Chair, but not less than three times annually. Meetings of the Committee may be called by the Chair of the Committee, the Executive Chairman of the Board or the Chief Executive Officer.
- 4.2 The powers of the Committee shall be exercisable by a meeting at which a quorum is present. A quorum shall be not less than two members of the Committee from time to time. Subject to the

foregoing requirement, unless otherwise determined by the Board of Directors, the Committee shall have the power to fix its quorum and to regulate its procedure. Matters decided by the Committee shall be decided by majority vote.

- 4.3 Notice of each meeting shall be given to each member, to the Executive Chairman of the Board, to the Chief Executive Officer and to the Corporate Secretary of the Company.
- 4.4 The Committee may invite from time to time such persons as it may see fit to attend its meetings and to take part in discussion and consideration of the affairs of the Committee, including in particular the Executive Chairman of the Board.
- 4.5 The Committee shall appoint a secretary to be the secretary of all meetings of the Committee and to maintain minutes of all meetings and deliberations of the Committee.

5. RESPONSIBILITIES AND DUTIES

- 5.1 Role and responsibilities of the Committee Chair:
- 5.1.1 The Chair of the Committee:
 - 5.1.1.1 Provides leadership for the committee by ensuring that:
 - (i) The responsibilities of the committee are well understood by committee members and management.
 - (ii) The committee works as a cohesive team.
 - (iii) Adequate resources and timely and relevant information are available to the committee to support its work.
 - (iv) The effectiveness of the committee is assessed on a regular basis.
- (v) The committee's structure and mandate is appropriate and adequate to support the discharge of the committee's responsibilities.
- (vi) The scheduling, organization and procedures of committee meetings provide adequate time for the consideration and discussion of relevant issues.
- 5.1.1.2 Works with the Executive Chairman of the Board and Corporate Secretary to set the calendar of the committee's regular meetings.

- 5.1.1.3 Has the authority to convene special meetings as required.
- 5.1.1.4 Sets the agenda in collaboration with the Executive Chairman of the Board and the Corporate Secretary.

5.1.1.5

Presides at meetings.

- 5.1.1.6 Acts as liaison with management with regard to the work of the committee.
 - 5.1.1.7 Reports to the Board concerning the work of the committee.
- 5.1.1.8 Exercises the authority specifically delegated to the Chair by the Committee, if any.

5.2 General Responsibilities

- 5.2.1 The Committee shall, among other things, have responsibility to advise the Board of Directors on human resources planning, compensation of members of the Board of Directors, Executive Officers and other employees, short and long-term incentive plans, benefit plans, and Executive Officer appointments.
 - 5.2.2 The Committee shall review and report to the Board of Directors on:
- 5.2.2.1 Management's succession plans for Executive Officers, with special emphasis on the Executive Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer succession;
- 5.2.2.2Compensation philosophy of the organization, including a remuneration strategy and remuneration policies for the Executive Officer level, as proposed by the Executive Chairman of the Board and the Chief Executive Officer:
- 5.2.2.3 Recommendations to the Board of Directors for the appointment of the Executive Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer and other Executive Officers, corporate objectives which the Executive Chairman of the Board and such other Executive Officers, as the case may be, are responsible for meeting, assessment of the Executive Chairman of the Board and of the Chief Executive Officer against these objectives, monitoring of the Executive Chairman of the

Board's performance and providing advice and counsel in the execution of his duties;

- 5.2.2.4 Total remuneration plan including adequacy and form of compensation realistically reflecting the responsibilities and risks of the position for the Executive Chairman of the Board and for the Chief Executive Officer of the Company and, in connection therewith, consider appropriate information, including information from the Board of Directors with respect to the overall performance of the Executive Chairman of the Board and of the Chief Executive Officer;
- 5.2.2.5 Remuneration for Executive Officers, annual adjustment to executive salaries, and the design and administration of short and long-term incentive plans, stock options, benefits and perquisites as proposed by the Executive Chairman of the Board and the Chief Executive Officer:

2.6 Employment and termination arrangements for se	enior management;
.7 Adoption of new, or significant modifications to, page	y and benefit plans;
5.2.2.8 Appointment of new officers as a	appropriate;
5.2.2.9 Significant organizational	changes;

5.2.2.10 The Committee's proposed executive compensation report to be contained in the Company's annual proxy circular:

5.2.2.11 Management development programs for the Company;

- 5.2.2.12 Any special employment contracts or arrangements with officers of the Company including any contracts relating to change of control; and
- 5.2.2.13 Remuneration for members of the Board of Directors and committees thereof, including adequacy and form of compensation realistically reflecting the responsibilities and risks of the positions and recommend changes where applicable
- 5.2.3 The Committee shall perform such other duties as may from time to time be assigned to it by the Board of Directors

including those relating to compensation of officers and senior employees and the manpower resources of the Company.

- 5.3 Other Responsibilities
- 5.3.1 The Committee shall have the right to retain such independent external advisors as it may deem necessary and advisable for its purposes.
- 5.3.2 The Committee shall report to the Board of Directors on its proceedings, reviews undertaken, and any associated recommendations.
- 5.3.3 The Committee shall have adequate resources to discharge its responsibilities.
- 5.3.4 The Committee shall have the right, for the purposes of discharging the powers and responsibilities of the Committee, to inspect any relevant records of the Company and its subsidiaries.
- 5.4 Review of Mandate of the Committee

The Board of Directors should review and reassess the adequacy of this mandate on an annual basis.

5.5 Compensation

Members of the Committee shall be entitled to receive such remuneration for acting as members of the Committee as the Board of Directors may determine from time to time.

3.4 Charter of the Audit and Risk Management Committee

IMPORTANT NOTE

Chapter 1, Dream, Mission, Vision and Values of the CGI Group Inc. Fundamental Texts constitutes the fundamental principles of this Charter. This Charter should therefore be read in conjunction with Chapter 1.

1.

INTERPRETATION

"Accounting or Related Financial Experience" means the ability to analyze and interpret a full set of financial statements, including the notes attached thereto, in accordance with Canadian generally accepted accounting principles.

"Committee" means the Audit and Risk Management Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company.

"Financially Literate" means the ability to read and understand a balance sheet, an income statement, a cash-flow statement and the notes attached thereto.

"Independent Director" means a director who meets the independence criteria set out in section 1.4 of Multilateral Instrument 52-110 Audit Committees adopted by the Canadian Securities Administrators and as amended and in effect as of June 30, 2005, which is reproduced in Appendix A.

2.

OBJECTIVES

The Committee will assist the Board of Directors in fulfilling its oversight responsibilities. In performing its duties, the Committee will maintain effective working relationships with the Board of Directors, management, the internal auditors and the external auditors.

3.

COMPOSITION

- 3.1 The Committee shall consist solely of Independent Directors, all of whom shall be Financially Literate and at least one of whom shall have Accounting or Related Financial Experience.
- 3.2 Following each annual meeting of shareholders, the Board of Directors shall elect three or more directors, who shall meet the independence and experience requirements of the New York Stock Exchange and the Toronto Stock Exchange as well as the other similar requirements under applicable securities regulations, to serve on the Committee until the close of the next annual meeting of shareholders of the Company or until the member ceases to be a

director, resigns or is replaced, whichever first occurs. Any member may be removed from office or replaced at any time by the Board of Directors.

3.3 The Board of Directors shall appoint one of the members of the Committee as the Chair of the Committee. If the Chair is absent from a meeting, the members shall select a Chair from those in attendance to act as Chair of the meeting.

4. MEETINGS AND RESOURCES

- 4.1 Regular meetings of the Committee shall be held quarterly. Special meetings of the Committee may be called by the Chair of the Committee, the external auditors, the Executive Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer or the Chief Financial Officer of the Company.
- 4.2The powers of the Committee shall be exercisable by a meeting at which a quorum is present. A quorum shall be not less than two members of the Committee from time to time. Subject to the foregoing requirement, unless otherwise determined by the Board of Directors, the Committee shall have the power to fix its quorum and to regulate its procedure. Matters decided by the Committee shall be decided by majority vote.
- 4.3 Notice of each meeting shall be given to each member, the external auditors, the Executive Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer of the Company, any or all of whom shall be entitled to attend. Notice of each meeting shall also be given, as the case may be, to the internal auditor who shall also attend whenever requested to do so by the Chair of the Committee or the Corporate Secretary.
- 4.4 Notice of meeting may be given orally or by letter, telephone facsimile transmission, telephone or electronic device not less than 24 hours before the time fixed for the meeting. Members may waive notice of any meeting. The notice need not state the purpose or purposes for which the meeting is being held.
- 4.5 Opportunities should be afforded periodically to the external auditors and, as the case may be, to the internal auditor and the senior management to meet separately with the Committee. In addition, the Committee may meet in camera, with only members of the Committee present, whenever the Committee determines that it is appropriate to do so.
- 4.6 The Committee shall have the authority to retain special legal counselling, accounting or other consultants as it may see fit to attend its meetings and to take part in discussion and consideration of the affairs of the Committee at the Company's expense.

4.7 The Corporate Secretary of the Company or designate of the Corporate Secretary shall be the Secretary of all meetings of the Committee and shall maintain minutes of all meetings and deliberations of the Committee.

5. RESPONSIBILITIES AND DUTIES

- 5.1 Role and responsibilities of the Committee Chair:
- 5.1.1 The Chair of the Committee:
 - 5.1.1.1 Provides leadership for the committee by ensuring that:
 - (i) The responsibilities of the committee are well understood by committee members and management.
 - (ii) The committee works as a cohesive team.
 - (iii) Adequate resources and timely and relevant information are available to the committee to support its work.
 - (iv) The effectiveness of the committee is assessed on a regular basis.
- (v) The committee's structure and mandate is appropriate and adequate to support the discharge of the committee's responsibilities.
- (vi) The scheduling, organization and procedures of committee meetings provide adequate time for the consideration and discussion of relevant issues.
- 5.1.1.2 Works with the Executive Chairman of the Board, the Chief Financial Officer and the Corporate Secretary to set the calendar of the committee's regular meetings.
 - 5.1.1.3 Has the authority to convene special meetings as required.
- 5.1.1.4 Sets the agenda in collaboration with the Executive Chairman of the Board, the Chief Financial Officer and the Corporate Secretary.
 - 5.1.1.5 Presides at meetings.
 - 5.1.1.6 Acts as liaison with management with regard to the work of the committee.

- 5.1.1.7 Reports to the Board concerning the work of the committee.
- 5.1.1.8 Exercises the authority specifically delegated to the Chair by the Committee, if any.

5.2 General Responsibilities

While the Committee has the responsibilities and powers set forth below, it is not the duty of the Committee to plan or conduct audits or to determine that the Company's financial statements are complete and accurate. This is the responsibility of management and the external auditors. Nor is it the duty of the Committee to conduct investigations, or to assure compliance with laws and regulations. The Committee shall review disagreements, if any, between management and the external auditors and shall make recommendations to resolve such disagreements. In the event that any such disagreement persists, the matter will be referred by the Committee to the Board of Directors for a final determination.

5.3 Review of Mandate of the Committee

The Board of Directors and the Committee shall review and reassess the adequacy of this mandate on an annual basis.

- 5.4 Publicly Disclosed Financial Information
- 5.4.1 The Committee shall review and recommend for approval by the Board of Directors, before release to the public:
 - 5.4.1.1 interim unaudited financial statements;
 - 5.4.1.2 audited annual financial statements, in conjunction with the report of the external auditors;
- 5.4.1.3 all public disclosure documents containing audited or unaudited financial information, including any prospectus, the annual information form and management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations, as well as related press releases, including earnings guidance; and
- 5.4.1.4the compliance of management certification of financial reports with applicable legislation and attestation of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures.
- 5.4.2The Committee shall review any report which accompanies published financial statements (to the extent such a report discusses financial condition or operating results) for

consistency of disclosure with the financial statements themselves.

- 5.4.3 In its review of financial statements, the Committee should obtain an explanation from management of all significant variances between comparative reporting periods and an explanation from management for items which vary from expected or budgeted amounts as well as from previous reporting periods.
- 5.4.4In its review of financial statements, the Committee should review unusual or extraordinary items, transactions with related parties, and adequacy of disclosures, asset and liability carrying values, income tax status and related reserves, qualifications, if any, contained in letters of representation and business risks, uncertainties, commitments and contingent liabilities.
- 5.4.5 In its review of financial statements, the Committee shall review the appropriateness of the Company's significant accounting principles and practices, including acceptable alternatives, and the appropriateness of any significant changes in accounting principles and practices.

5.5 Financial Reporting and Accounting Trends

The Committee shall:

- 5.5.1 Review and assess the effectiveness of accounting policies and practices concerning financial reporting;
- 5.5.2 Review with management and with the external auditors any proposed changes in major accounting policies, the presentation and impact of significant risks and uncertainties, and key estimates and judgments of management that may be material to financial reporting;
- 5.5.3 Question management and the external auditors regarding significant financial reporting issues discussed and the method of resolution; and
- 5.5.4 Review general accounting trends and issues of accounting policy, standards and practices which affect or may affect the Company.
- 5.6 Internal Controls
- 5.6.1 The Committee shall review and monitor the Company's internal control procedures, programs and policies, and assess the adequacy and effectiveness of internal controls

over the accounting and financial reporting systems, with particular emphasis on controls over computerized systems.

5.6.2

The Committee shall review:

- 5.6.2.1 The evaluation of internal controls by the external auditors, together with management's response;
- 5.6.2.2The report issued by the internal auditor and management's response and subsequent follow-up to any identified weakness:
 - 5.6.2.3 The working relationship between management and external auditors;
- 5.6.2.4 The appointments of the Chief Financial Officer and any key financial executives involved in the financial reporting process;
- 5.6.2.5 Any decisions related to the need for internal auditing, including whether this function should be outsourced and, in such case, approving the supplier which shall not be the external auditors; and
 - 5.6.2.6 Internal control procedures to ensure compliance with the law and avoidance of conflicts of interest.
- 5.6.3 The Committee shall undertake private discussions with staff of the internal audit function to establish internal audit independence, the level of co-operation received from management, the degree of interaction with the external auditors, and any unresolved material differences of opinion or disputes.
- 5.7 Internal Auditor

The Committee shall:

- 5.7.1 Review the mandate and annual objectives of the internal auditor, if the appointment of an internal auditor is deemed appropriate;
 - 5.7.2 Review the adequacy of the Company's internal audit resources; and
- 5.7.3 Ensure the internal auditor has ongoing access to the Chair of the Committee as well as all officers of the Company, particularly the Executive Chairman of the Board and the Chief Executive Officer.
- 5.8 External Auditors
 - 5.8.1 The Committee shall recommend to the Board of Directors the appointment of the external auditors, which firm is

ultimately accountable to the Committee and the Board of Directors.

- 5.8.2 The Committee shall receive periodic reports from the external auditors regarding the auditors independence, discuss such reports with the auditors, and if so determined by the Committee, recommend that the Board of Directors take appropriate action to satisfy itself as to the independence of the auditors.
- 5.8.3 The Committee shall take appropriate steps to assure itself that the external auditors are satisfied with the quality of the Company's accounting principles and that the accounting estimates and judgments made by management reflect an appropriate application of generally accepted accounting principles.
- 5.8.4 The Committee shall undertake private discussions on a regular basis with the external auditors to review, among other matters, the quality of financial personnel, the level of co-operation received from management, any unresolved material differences of opinion or disputes with management regarding financial reporting and the effectiveness of the work of the internal audit function.
- 5.8.5 The Committee shall review the terms of the external auditors' engagement and the appropriateness and reasonableness of the proposed audit fees as well as the compensation of any advisors retained by the Committee.
- 5.8.6 The Committee shall review any engagements for material non-audit services provided by the external auditors or their affiliates, together with the fees for such services, and consider the impact of this on the independence of the external auditors. The Committee shall determine which non-audit services the external auditors are prohibited from providing.
- 5.8.7 When a change of auditors is proposed, the Committee shall review all issues related to the change, including the information required to be disclosed by regulations and the planned steps for an orderly transition.
- 5.8.8 The Committee shall review all reportable events, including disagreements, unresolved issues and consultations on a routine basis whether or not there is to be a change of auditors.
- 5.8,9 When discussing auditor independence, the Committee will consider both rotating the lead audit partner or audit partner responsible for reviewing the audit after a number of years

and establishing hiring policies for employees or former employees of its external auditor.

5.9 Audit Procedures

- 5.9.1 The Committee shall review the audit plans of the internal and external audits, including the degree of co-ordination in those plans, and shall inquire as to the extent to which the planned audit scope can be relied upon to detect weaknesses in internal control or fraud or other illegal acts. The audit plans should be reviewed with the external auditors and with management, and the Committee should recommend to the Board of Directors the scope of the external audit as stated in the audit plan.
- 5.9.2 The Committee shall review any problems experienced by the external auditors in performing the audit, including any restrictions imposed by management or significant accounting issues on which there was a disagreement with management.
- 5.9.3 The Committee shall review the post-audit or management letter containing the recommendations of the external auditors, and management's response and subsequent follow-up to any identified weakness.
- 5.10 Risk Management and Other Responsibilities
- 5.10.1 The Committee shall put in place procedures to receive and handle complaints or concerns received by the Company about accounting or audit matters including the anonymous submission by employees of concerns respecting accounting or auditing matters.
- 5.10.2 The Committee shall review such litigation, claims, transactions or other contingencies as the internal auditor, external auditors or any officer of the Company may bring to its attention, and shall periodically review the Company's risk management programs and comprehensive computer disaster recovery plans.
 - 5.10.3 The Committee shall review the policy on use of derivatives and monitor the risk.
- 5.10.4The Committee shall review the related party transactions in line with the New York Stock Exchange rules and regulations and those of any other applicable exchange or regulator.
- 5.10.5 The Committee shall review assurances of compliance with covenants in trust deeds or loan agreements.

- 5.10.6The Committee shall review business risks that could affect the ability of the Company to achieve its business plan.
- 5.10.7The Committee shall review uncertainties, commitments, and contingent liabilities material to financial reporting.
- 5.10.8 The Committee shall review the effectiveness of control and control systems utilized by the Company in connection with financial reporting and other identified business risks.
- 5.10.9 The Committee shall review incidents of fraud, illegal acts, conflicts of interest and related-party transactions.
 - 5.10.10 The Committee shall review material valuation issues.
- 5.10.11 The Committee shall review the quality and accuracy of computerized accounting systems, the adequacy of the protections against damage and disruption, and security of confidential information through information systems reporting.
 - 5.10.12 The Committee shall review material matters relating to audits of subsidiaries.
- 5.10.13 The Committee shall review cases where management has sought accounting advice on a specific issue from an accounting firm other than the one appointed as auditor.
- 5.10.14 The Committee shall review any legal matters that could have a significant impact on the financial statements.
- 5.10.15 The Committee shall consider other matters of a financial nature it feels are important to its mandate or as directed by the Board of Directors.
- 5.10.16 The Committee shall report regularly to the Board of Directors on its proceedings, reviews undertaken and any associated recommendations.
- 5.10.17 The Committee shall have the right, for the purpose of discharging the powers and responsibilities of the Committee, to inspect any relevant records of the Company and its subsidiaries.

5.11 Compensation

Members of the Committee shall be entitled to receive such remuneration for acting as members of the Committee as the Board of Directors may determine from time to time.

4.

Codes of Ethics

Codes of Ethics

4.1 Code of Ethics and Business Conduct

for members, officers and directors of CGI

To the CGI Team

This Code of Ethics and Business Conduct is based on the values and philosophy that have guided CGI successfully since the Company's inception in 1976. It constitutes a unique repository where the combination of CGI policies, guidelines, principles of conduct and best practices have been regrouped under one umbrella document, for the benefit of our members, officers and directors.

CGI's operations have grown significantly and now extend worldwide, and our business environment has become increasingly competitive and complex. The scope and pace of our business requires us to make quick and informed decisions, in a manner consistent with our values.

This Code provides guidance - and a global view - for CGI members, officers and directors to consistently achieve the professionalism that has earned our Company an enviable reputation among our clients and within our industry. It also provides guidance for CGI directors when acting for the Company.

This Code is not meant to be a complete list of ethics and business conduct covering every eventuality. It highlights situations that CGI's members, officers and directors may face in their duties and provides the basic principles to guide their actions. CGI recognizes the importance of supporting these individuals as ethical issues arise, and has an open door policy for resolving such issues with integrity.

Upon joining CGI, all members, as part of their employment contract, undertake to observe this Code in all aspects of their work. Furthermore, annually, all members shall renew such undertaking.

We must always behave responsibly and in line with the Company's core values when working on behalf of CGI for its clients and other stakeholders. By preserving our personal integrity and the professional reputation of CGI, I am confident that together we will succeed in achieving the Company's mission and vision.

Serge Godin

Founder and Executive Chairman of the Board

IMPORTANT NOTE

Chapter 1, Dream, Mission, Vision and Values of the CGI Group Inc. Fundamental Texts constitutes the fundamental principles of this Code of Ethics and Business Conduct. This Code should therefore be read in conjunction with Chapter 1.

1. VALUES, PHILOSOPHY, MISSION AND VISION

VALUES

CGI has always believed in investing in the future to ensure continued success. From the beginning, the Company has invested in developing a strong corporate culture, based on six core values that reflect its approach to business. These values are: quality and partnership, intrapreneurship and sharing, respect, objectivity and integrity, financial strength and corporate social responsibility. These values are at the heart of CGI's success. They ensure that CGI takes a long-term view on business issues, and it builds long-lasting partnerships with its clients.

PHILOSOPHY

The success of CGI Group Inc. and its subsidiaries is based on the knowledge, creativity and commitment of its members. CGI ensures this success by recruiting the most qualified people available. CGI's members share in the risks and rewards of CGI's business as partners of CGI and are committed to its objectives. They take a disciplined approach to their work and constantly strive for excellence to achieve the best results for every client. In exchange, CGI strives to recognize the value of its members by offering them a stimulating work environment that fosters their personal and professional development.

MISSION

The mission of CGI is to help our clients with professional services of outstanding quality, competence and objectivity, delivering the best solutions to fully satisfy client objectives in information technology, business processes and management.

In all we do, we foster a culture of partnership, intrapreneurship, teamwork and integrity, building a world class IT and business process services company.

VISION

Our vision is to be a world class IT and business process services leader helping our clients win and grow.

2. PURPOSE AND SCOPE OF THE CODE

This Code of Ethics and Business Conduct (the "Code") defines CGI's character and guides the actions and decisions of the salaried employees ("members"), officers and directors of CGI. Compliance with the Code is essential for many reasons and notably to preserve and enhance CGI's reputation and maximize shareholder value. In keeping with CGI's values, the Code outlines the essential rules and guidelines necessary to preserve CGI's enviable reputation among its clients and within its industry. The Code is not meant to be a complete list of ethics and business conduct covering every eventuality. It highlights situations that CGI members, officers and directors may face in their duties. The code is meant to give them a broad and clear understanding of the conduct expected of them, wherever CGI does business. While the specific illustrations are primarily addressed to members, they should be read as being equally applicable to the members of CGI's Board of Directors to the extent that they may be applicable in the circumstances.

Should a member be confronted with a situation where further guidance is required, the matter should be discussed with the member's manager. CGI recognizes its obligation to support its members, officers and directors as ethical issues arise.

3. MEMBERS' CONDUCT AND BEHAVIOUR

GENERAL CONDUCT

Upon joining CGI, and annually thereafter, all members undertake, by signing the "Member Commitment to the Code of Ethics and Business Conduct," to abide by the Company Code of Ethics and Business Conduct and related policies and guidelines.

If a member ceases to be employed by CGI for any reason, the Member Commitment specifies which elements continue to apply, namely those related to the confidentiality obligations.

RESPECT AND INTEGRITY

All members of CGI support the Company's philosophy and contribute to CGI's development and good reputation by promoting synergy and teamwork, by expressing their ideas and by adopting the highest standards of service quality and integrity. The members of CGI are its ambassadors. They must always behave responsibly and demonstrate courtesy, honesty, civility and respect for other members of CGI, for its clients and for its suppliers.

LOYALTY

Members are expected to act at all times with diligence and loyalty towards CGI and in such a way as to safeguard CGI's interests. Members should not act in a way or publicly hold a position that might harm the image or reputation of CGI.

RELATIONS WITH CLIENTS

CGI's services often involve visiting or working at a client's place of business. A member working at a client's site must comply with the client's practices and procedures and treat the client's facilities with respect. The member must work as efficiently and meticulously as possible and leave the client's premises and property as he or she found them. As well, members must use the client's information and systems infrastructures for the sole purpose of the client's contract and protect those infrastructures and information at all times.

RELATIONS WITH COMPETITORS

If a member is working with a competitor of CGI on a joint project for a client, the member must avoid any situations that could cause conflicts. The member must respect the roles that the client has assigned to each party and work as a team in the client's best interests. CGI's members also have both an ethical and a legal responsibility to portray the Company's competitors fairly and accurately. CGI does not tolerate its members using improper means for gathering information about its competitors.

MAINTENANCE OF ASSETS

All members of CGI have a responsibility to protect CGI's assets against loss, theft, abuse and unauthorized use or disposal. If, in the course of his or her work, a member of CGI is supplied with any property belonging to CGI or to a third party, the member must use said property solely for work-related purposes as specified in the binding agreement he or she signed upon joining CGI. More specifically, the members must use CGI's systems infrastructures in a manner consistent with legal requirements, professional ethics, the policies established by the administrators of CGI's network and of any external networks that the member uses, and must respect the copyrights protecting any software that the member also uses. As well, members must never use the clients' systems infrastructures, including the clients' software, for any purpose that is not work-related. CGI applies a zero-tolerance policy to any abuse of its systems infrastructures or those of its clients.

At the end of employment, members are required to return all CGI property and assets in their possession to their manager or to a designated CGI representative.

4.INTEGRITY OF BOOKS AND RECORDS AND COMPLIANCE WITH SOUND ACCOUNTING PRACTICES

PREPARATION OF BOOKS AND RECORDS

Accuracy and reliability in the preparation of all business records is of critical importance to the decision-making process and to the proper discharge of financial, legal and reporting obligations. All business records, expense accounts, invoices, bills, payroll and member records and other reports are to be prepared with care and honesty. False or misleading entries are not permitted in CGI's books and records.

FINANCIAL TRANSACTIONS

All financial transactions are to be properly recorded in the books of account and accounting procedures are to be supported by the necessary internal controls. In turn, all books and records of CGI must be available for audit.

MEMBER RESPONSIBILITIES

In relation to CGI's books and records, members must:

- i) not intentionally cause Company documents to be incorrect in any way;
- ii) not create or participate in the creation of any records that are intended to conceal anything that is improper;
 - iii) properly and promptly record all disbursements of funds;
 - iv) co-operate with internal and external auditors;
- v)report any knowledge of any untruthful or inaccurate statements or records or transactions that do not seem to serve a legitimate commercial purpose; and
- vi)not make unusual financial arrangements with a client or a supplier (such as, over-invoicing or under-invoicing) for payments on their behalf to a party not related to the transaction.

BREACHES

Suspected breaches of the Code which directly or indirectly affect CGI's business must be reported to the Chief Financial Officer, the Chief Executive Officer or the Chair of the Audit and Risk Management Committee and to CGI's Corporate Secretary.

In addition, CGI has established a policy for incident reporting (often referred to as a "whistleblower policy") as well as a process under that

policy which allows any person who has direct knowledge of specific facts to report incidents where the Company is exposed to a serious risk in matters of accounting, auditing, internal accounting controls, finance, banking or financial corruption. The process in place protects the incident reporter and ensures the confidentiality of the report. See the heading "Compliance with the Code" below.

5. CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION AND INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

DEFINITION

Confidential Information

"Confidential Information" means information about the Company's business dealings, development strategies and financial results; products or processes; client lists; vendor lists or purchase prices; cost, pricing, marketing or service strategies; results of research and development work, technical know-how, manufacturing processes, computer software; reports and information related to mergers, acquisitions and divestitures. "Confidential Information" also includes information that relates to intellectual property and may include, but is not limited to: business strategies, product marketing and costing information and information provided by suppliers and competitors. In addition, the way the Company puts publicly-known information together, to achieve a particular result, is often a valuable trade secret.

The following information and documents constitute confidential information or documents of CGI or its clients, as the case may be:

- i) methodologies;
- ii) all information related to: processes, formulas, research and development, products, financials, marketing; names and lists of customers, employees and suppliers as well as related data; computer programs, all software developed or to be developed including flow charts, source and object codes;
- iii) all information related to projects undertaken by the Company whether they are merger and acquisition or divestiture projects or projects related to large client contracts, including all information obtained in due diligence initiatives, whether such information pertains to CGI or to any third party; and
 - iv) all other information or documents that, if disclosed, could be prejudicial to CGI or its clients.

Intellectual Property

"Intellectual Property" (IP) means patents, copyrights, trademarks, trade secrets and industrial designs of CGI.

NON-DISCLOSURE UNDERTAKING

CGI Confidential Information

During the normal course of business, members will have access to confidential information about CGI. In some cases, the information may affect the value of CGI shares. Each member must protect the confidentiality of all confidential CGI information and documents. Members cannot discuss them away from work, and cannot divulge any confidential CGI information or any information that could harm CGI. Confidential CGI information could include information from other members or information acquired from outside sources, sometimes under obligations of secrecy. Members are expected to use such information exclusively for business purposes and this information must not be disclosed externally without the approval of a member's manager.

Third Party Agreements

In cases where information or records are obtained under an agreement with a third party, such as software licenses or technology purchases, members must ensure that the provisions of such agreements are strictly adhered to so that CGI will not be deemed to be in default. Unauthorized disclosure or use of information or records associated with these agreements could expose the member involved and/or CGI to serious consequences.

DISCLOSURE GUIDELINES

Insider Information

Confidential information about CGI or other public companies may not be used as a basis for trading in CGI securities, or the securities of any other company in respect of which CGI or its members, consultants or advisers are in possession of insider information. For this purpose, CGI has an established policy regarding the use of insider information and trading in securities. This policy is entitled "Guidelines on Timely Disclosure of Material Information and Transactions in Securities by Insiders" which extends to all directors, officers and, when in possession of Confidential Information, members, those authorized to speak on behalf of CGI and all other insiders. It is designed to protect the integrity of the Company and its directors, officers and members while ensuring compliance with all applicable securities legislation in Canada, the United States and other countries. The law stipulates that insiders may not take advantage of inside information to trade in the securities of a company. Likewise, employees must not provide third parties with any information that would give them an unfair advantage when trading in securities of the company,

including client companies or any other company that is the subject of an acquisition, divestiture or client related project.

Material Information

CGI's guidelines on disclosure also cover the disclosure of information with a material impact, defined as any information that, if disclosed to a potential investor, could affect his or her perception of the value of the Company as an investment. Because CGI is a publicly traded company, any information that may have a material impact on CGI's results or on the perception of the value of the stock must be communicated in accordance with CGI's "Guidelines on Timely Disclosure of Material Information and Transactions in Securities of CGI by Insiders." If a member thinks that he or she is in possession of a piece of information that is not known to management and may have a material impact on the Company, the member must communicate it immediately to either the Executive Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer, the Corporate Secretary, or the Chief Financial Officer, without divulging it to anyone else.

Client Information

Just as CGI's members must protect confidential information about CGI, they must also show discretion at all times with regard to the client's business affairs. Unless a member has the client's express authorization, he or she should never reveal any information that could harm the client's interests and should never use any information that he or she obtains in the course of a project or assignment for any purpose other than that project or assignment. If the client restricts the distribution of certain information within its own organization, the member must comply with those restrictions as well.

Member Information

CGI collects and maintains personal information relating to its members, including medical and benefits information. Access to such information is restricted to CGI personnel on a need-to-know basis. They must ensure that this information is not disclosed in violation of CGI's policies and practices. Personal information is released to outside parties only with the member's approval, except to satisfy the requirements considered by CGI to be appropriate for legal reasons.

Intellectual Property

In the course of their duties, members may develop or create new designs, inventions, systems or processes, products or documents. When these achievements have been made as a direct result of a member's employment with the Company and through use of CGI's resources, they belong to CGI. Moreover, CGI is free to use this work as it so wishes and members cannot use nor divulge, publish or otherwise disseminate it without prior written consent from CGI. Upon request, members will execute documents made necessary to confirm or complete the assignment of rights to CGI. Upon joining CGI, and in Canada only,

members agree, by signing the Member Commitment to the Code of Ethics and Business Conduct, to waive their moral rights in favour of CGI.

Suppliers and Partners Information

All information on CGI suppliers and partners is also confidential and must not be disclosed without the express consent of the persons concerned.

6. CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

DEFINITION

The members of CGI must avoid any actual or apparent conflicts of interest and should never engage in any conduct which is harmful to CGI or its reputation. A conflict of interest exists when a member favours his or her personal interests over those of CGI or its clients or when an obligation or situation arising from a member's personal activities or financial affairs may adversely influence the member's judgement in the performance of his or her duties at CGI.

GUIDELINES

The following guidelines provide guidance for members to avoid situations which are or may appear to be in conflict with their responsibility to act in the best interest of the Company.

Financial Interests - A conflict of interest exists when a member who is able to influence business with CGI owns, directly or indirectly, a beneficial interest in an organization which is a competitor of CGI, or which has current or prospective business as a supplier, customer or contractor with CGI. This does not include the situation where the financial interest in question consists of shares, bonds or other securities of a company listed on a securities exchange and where the amount of this interest is less than one percent of the value of the class of security involved.

Outside Work - When a member, directly or indirectly, acts as a director, officer, employee, consultant or agent of an organization that is a competitor of CGI, or which has current or prospective business as a supplier, customer or contractor with CGI, there is a conflict of interest. Similarly, a conflict of interest may exist when a member undertakes to engage in an independent business venture or to perform work or services for another entity should that activity prevent such member from devoting the time and effort to the conduct of CGI's business, which his or her position requires.

Gifts or Favours - A conflict of interest will arise when a member, either directly or indirectly, solicits or accepts any gift or favour from any person or organization which is a competitor of CGI, or which has current or

prospective business with CGI as a customer, supplier, partner or contractor.

For this purpose, a "gift" or "favour" includes any gratuitous service, loan, discount, money or article of value. It does not include articles of nominal value normally used for sales promotion purposes, ordinary business meals or reasonable entertainment consistent with local, social or business customs if received in a sporadic manner.

Commissions - CGI or its members will never accept any commissions from a third-party vendor when recommending software, hardware or any equipment to a client as part of a service agreement.

Trading with CGI - A conflict of interest may exist when a member is directly or indirectly a party to a transaction with CGI.

Misappropriation of Business Opportunities - A conflict of interest will exist when a member, without the knowledge and consent of CGI, appropriates for his or her own use, or that of another person or organization, the benefit of any business venture, opportunity or potential opportunity about which the member may have learned or that he or she may have developed during the course of his or her employment.

Bribes - Neither CGI nor its members will pay bribes to clients or client representatives to obtain business from them.

REPORTING

If a member thinks that he or she has been placed in a conflict of interest, the member must inform his or her manager and work with him or her to determine how the situation may be corrected.

7. LAWS, STATUTES AND REGULATIONS

COMPLIANCE WITH THE LAW

It is CGI's policy to comply, not merely with the letter, but also with the spirit of the law. CGI is required to maintain compliance with various acts, statutes and regulations governing activities in the jurisdictions in which it carries on business and expects members acting on its behalf to do likewise. Members are also expected to report any situation of concern to CGI's Corporate Secretary.

GUIDELINES FOR COMPLIANCE

This Code does not seek to provide legal guidance for all laws, statutes and regulations that impact CGI's activities. Specialized resources - legal, tax, environmental, government relations, personnel - are available within CGI for that purpose. There are, however, several items of legislation that

that warrant specific mention. These are listed below along with some general guidelines for compliance.

HEALTH AND SAFETY LAWS

CGI is committed to creating and maintaining healthy and safe workplaces for its members. Members are expected to comply with all safety laws, regulations and directives from their managers (which may not necessarily be a law or regulation).

ENVIRONMENTAL LAWS

CGI is committed to preserving and enhancing the environment in the communities where its various businesses operate through responsible and environmentally-oriented operating practices. Members are encouraged to participate in undertakings geared to improving the environment in both their workplace and their community.

HUMAN RIGHTS LEGISLATION

Every person has the right to equal treatment with respect to employment and the right to be free of discrimination because of race, ancestry, place of origin, colour, ethnic origin, citizenship, creed, sex, sexual orientation, age, pregnancy, record of offences, marital status, social conditions, political beliefs, language, veteran status (U.S. only), family status, disability or means used to overcome a disability. The following are CGI's policies on equal employment opportunity, anti-discrimination and anti-harassment as well as the procedure for reporting any breach or violation of these policies:

- i) Equal Employment Opportunity CGI is committed to treating all people fairly and equitably, without discrimination. The company has established a program to ensure that groups which are often subject to discrimination are equitably represented within CGI and to eliminate any employment rules and practices that could be discriminatory. CGI regards diversity among its members as a priceless resource and one which enables the Company to work harmoniously with clients from around the world.
- ii) Anti-Harassment and Anti-Discrimination Policies CGI recognizes that everyone has the right to work in an environment free of sexual, psychological and racial harassment. CGI will do everything in its power to prevent its members from becoming victims of such harassment. CGI defines sexual, psychological or racial harassment as any behaviour, in the form of words, gestures, or actions, generally repeated, that has undesired sexual, psychological or racial connotations, that has a negative impact on a person's dignity or physical or psychological integrity, or that results in that person being subjected to unfavourable working conditions or dismissal.

CGI will prevent any form of harassment or discrimination against job candidates and members on any of the grounds mentioned above, whether during the hiring process or during employment. This

commitment applies to such areas as training, performance assessment, promotions, transfers, layoffs, remuneration and all other employment practices and working conditions.

All CGI managers are personally accountable for enforcing this policy and must make every effort to prevent discriminatory or harassing behaviour and to intervene immediately if they observe a problem or if a problem is reported to them.

CGI requires that all members refrain from any form of harassment or discrimination against anyone else. CGI will not tolerate any violations of this policy whatsoever.

iii) Procedure for Reporting Discrimination or Harassment - Any member of CGI who feels discriminated against or harassed can and should, in all confidence and without fear of reprisal, personally report the facts to the vice-president of his or her business unit and to the human resources leader either in that business unit, in the country or at the corporate head office. The facts will be examined carefully by these two individuals. Neither the name of the person reporting the facts nor the circumstances surrounding them will be disclosed to anyone whatsoever, unless such disclosure is necessary for an investigation or disciplinary action. Any disciplinary action will be determined by these same two people and will be proportional to the seriousness of the behaviour concerned. CGI will also provide appropriate assistance to any member who is a victim of discrimination or harassment. In addition, retaliation against persons who make complaints of harassment, witness harassment, offer testimony or are otherwise involved in the investigation of harassment complaints will not be tolerated.

COMPETITION ACT

CGI is required to make its own decisions on the basis of its best interest and must do so independent of agreements or understandings with competitors. The Competition Act (Canada) or corresponding provisions of foreign legislation in matters of competition prohibit certain arrangements or agreements with others regarding product prices, terms of sale, division of markets, allocation of customers or other practices that restrain competition. It is the responsibility of each manager to comply with the letter and spirit of all competition laws as they apply to CGI.

Should a question or doubt arise with respect to competition-sensitive issues, they must immediately be brought to the attention of CGI's Corporate Secretary.

SECURITIES LAWS AND INSIDER TRADING

Members who possess material non-public information may not buy or sell CGI securities while such information remains non-public and must

refrain from passing such information on to others, including family and friends. These trading prohibitions apply to members at all levels - not just officers or managers. The prohibition on such trading is based on such information potentially providing an unfair advantage to the member.

"Material non-public information" is non-public information that is significant enough that, if publicly known, is likely to affect the market price of any of CGI's securities. CGI has adopted "Guidelines on Timely Disclosure of Material Information and Transactions in Securities of CGI by Insiders". Each member, officer and director must abide by the provisions of these guidelines, when applicable.

8. MEMBER, CLIENT, INVESTOR AND MEDIA RELATIONS

COMMUNICATIONS IN GENERAL

Communications Policy

- i) **Within CGI** CGI's management philosophy demonstrates the value it places on its members' participation in the Company's activities. Communication is a key responsibility of all members. CGI encourages open communication and the sharing of information because it believes its members are its most valuable ambassadors.
- ii) Outside of CGI CGI also believes in maintaining open communication with its clients, shareholders, the investment community, industry analysts, regulators, the media and other interested parties. Clear and professional communication enables CGI to promote its services and solutions to its various audiences.

Communications within CGI

- i) Member Input CGI encourages its members to share their opinions and ideas, both at scheduled meetings and in the member surveys circulated for this purpose. Regular team meetings are held in all of CGI's business units, providing opportunities for its members to get to know their colleagues better, to discuss topics of common interest and to receive information about developments both in their business unit and in the company. During the annual tour of all business units, the senior managers of CGI provide a review for the members of the past year's performance and discuss CGI's strategies for the coming year.
- ii) Member Satisfaction Assessment Process Each year, all members of CGI are asked to participate in the Member Satisfaction Assessment Process (MSAP) by filling out a survey questionnaire. The answers provided in this questionnaire and the comments made in the "Message to the Senior Management" section enable CGI corporate and operational management to improve policies and programs and develop action plans to achieve CGI's objective of becoming the best employer in the industry. Members of CGI can rest

assured that their answers and comments on this questionnaire are kept entirely confidential.

iii) Newsletter, Other Communications and the Intranet site - The purpose of internal communications is to fulfill CGI's promise to provide all members with complete, meaningful, up-to-date information about CGI's activities on an ongoing basis. Examples of ongoing communications initiatives include the member newsletter, Perspectives; quarterly (audio) webcasts, Ontrack, and CGI's enterprise Intranet site, all of which keep the members informed about CGI's current projects and recent successes. CGI's Intranet site is intended to implement an infrastructure that allows CGI to share information and corporate policies with all of its members more rapidly.

Corporate Communications Department

The Corporate Communications department of CGI is responsible for developing and managing the policies and programs for CGI's communications activities both within and outside of the company. The Corporate Communications team's mandate includes the establishment of a corporate identity that includes not only the visual branding, but also how to describe and talk about CGI. CGI's Corporate Communications Program has been designed to focus on three key audiences: members, clients and investors.

World Wide Web site

As a key component of the corporate communications program, the CGI Web site is designed to ensure a flow of information to current and future members, current and prospective clients and investors. CGI's Web site is constantly changing and evolving to achieve CGI's worldwide communication strategy. CGI encourages its members and shareholders to keep up with the latest news on CGI and its activities through CGI's Website at www.cgi.com.

COMMUNICATIONS WITH CLIENTS

- i) Initiatives with Clients CGI is successful because it works hard at communicating effectively with its clients around the world. A Corporate Identity Manual is available in each of the business units. This manual provides guidelines which must be followed by all members for all external communications. A 'branding' section is posted on the Intranet that supports the overall branding effort, educating members on how best to manage the brand. It also provides rules, as well as tools, for sales collaterals and presentations, advertising, and trade show and conference participation.
 - ii) **Marketing Materials** A range of marketing materials has been developed in collaboration with leaders across CGI, representing its various business units, industry sectors and areas of expertise.

Included are computer-based presentations and brochures about CGI. These materials are available to all members who work directly with the company's clients, and can be located on the company's Intranet site.

COMMUNICATIONS WITH INVESTORS AND MEDIA

CGI strives to maintain strong relations with its shareholders and has developed an integrated program to manage communications with its shareholders as well as with others in the investment community and with the media. As a publicly traded company, CGI must demonstrate discipline in dealing with external audiences. CGI has therefore adopted "Guidelines on Timely Disclosure of Material Information and Transactions in Securities of CGI by Insiders." Such guidelines include (i) Timely Disclosure and Prohibition Against Selective Disclosure and (ii) CGI's Corporate Disclosure Policy.

Release of Information

CGI regularly issues news releases in North America, Europe and around the world when it concludes major agreements, signs important contracts or has any other news of general interest or material information. CGI also provides financial information to institutional investors and financial analysts and other interested parties by issuing quarterly financial news releases, quarterly shareholders' reports, annual reports, annual notices and corporate and financial profiles. These documents are distributed through newswires and/or posted on SEDAR and EDGAR, as well as on the CGI Web site. CGI also holds meetings with the investment community and hosts special events, such as its annual "Investor Day" and the annual general meeting of shareholders, where CGI communicates directly with the investment community and shareholders.

Internet Broadcasts

CGI strives to share information democratically by using Internet technology to broadcast its major communication events to all of its shareholders, other investors, analysts and the media. CGI broadcasts live and also archives its annual shareholders' meeting for replay via its Web site. It also broadcasts live and archives its regular and special telephone conferences with investors and analysts to disclose its quarterly financial results and major news. Where possible, it also broadcasts presentations at brokerage-sponsored conferences. CGI strives to give current and prospective shareholders and analysts a transparent picture of CGI. This information helps investors better understand CGI's strategy and strengths, so that its shares will trade on the market at their fair value.

Authorized Spokespersons

Media and investor interaction is the responsibility of authorized CGI spokespersons, who ensure the timely and informed communication of relevant information. All authorized spokespersons must demonstrate

high standards of integrity and transparency, while refraining from unauthorized disclosure of proprietary or non-public material information.

Initiatives

All initiatives related to investor and media communications must be directed through CGI's Chief Executive Officer. Furthermore, members should make sure that CGI's authorized spokespersons know about any relevant issue of local or national interest that relates to CGI's business, of which they may not be aware.

9. COMMUNITY ACTIVITIES AND POLITICAL AND PUBLIC CONTRIBUTIONS

CGI respects and supports the right of its members as individuals to participate in both community and political activities outside of work hours. No contributions of any kind may be made by a member to any political party, candidate or campaign on behalf of CGI without the approval of CGI's Chief Executive Officer. However, CGI may itself make contributions to political parties as permitted by law.

10. COMPLIANCE WITH THE CODE

MANAGEMENT RESPONSIBILITIES

CGI's managers have a special duty to be role models of appropriate business conduct and to see that the principles and policies of this Code and of other CGI guidelines and policies referred to in this Code are upheld. This means:

- i) **Copy of the Code** Ensuring that all members have a copy of the Code, and that they understand and comply with its provisions.
- ii) **Assistance** Offering assistance and explanations to any member who has questions, doubts or is in a difficult situation. Managers are also required to counsel members promptly when their conduct or behaviour is inconsistent with the Code.
- iii) **Enforcement** Taking prompt and decisive action when a violation of the Code has occurred, in consultation with CGI's Corporate Secretary . If a manager knows a member is contemplating a prohibited action and does nothing, the manager will be held responsible along with the member.

MEMBER RESPONSIBILITIES

Each member is accountable for observing the rules of conduct that are normally accepted as standard in a business enterprise. In addition they must abide by the following:

- i) **Compliance** CGI's members are expected to comply with the Code and all policies and procedures of the company as well as to actively promote and support CGI's values.
 - ii) **Preventing** Members should take all necessary steps to prevent a Code violation.
- iii) **Reporting** Members must immediately report to their manager (i) situations of non-compliance with respect to this Code of which they become aware and (ii) suspected violations of the Code. All information will, to the extent possible, be received in confidence. It is corporate policy not to take action against a member who reports in good faith unless unusual circumstances warrant such action.

In addition, CGI has established a policy for incident reporting (often referred to as a "whistleblower policy") as well as a process under that policy which allows any person who has direct knowledge of specific facts to report incidents in which the Company is exposed to a serious risk in matters of accounting, auditing, internal accounting controls, finance, banking or financial corruption. The process in place protects the incident reporter and ensures the confidentiality of the report.

Incident reports may be submitted either by telephone by dialing 1-800-422-3076 toll free, by dialing (503) 352-7942 and reversing the long distance charges, or by submitting an incident report online. For telephone reports, all long distances charges will be at the expense of CGI. For those who wish to submit incident reports online, a link to the incident reporting web site is provided on CGI's Enterprise Portal or members may access the incident reporting system directly at www.ethicspoint.com.

CGI's incident reporting system is managed by EthicsPoint, Inc., a company unrelated to CGI which has undertaken to ensure the confidentiality of all incident reporters as well as the confidentiality of the reports they submit.

CGI's policy on incident reporting is entitled the *Serious Ethical Incidents Reporting Policy* and is available on the CGI Enterprise Portal on the policies page.

iv) **Consequences** - Unethical behaviour, violations of this Code and of CGI's other guidelines and policies, as well as withholding information during the course of an investigation regarding a possible violation of the Code, may result in disciplinary action which will be commensurate with the seriousness of the behaviour. Such action could include termination as well as civil or criminal action.

11. ADMINISTRATION OF THE CODE

PERIODIC REVIEW

Responsibility for the periodic review and revision of the Code lies with CGI's Corporate Governance Committee.

MONITORING COMPLIANCE

The Board of Directors of CGI will monitor compliance with the Code and will be responsible for the granting of any waivers from compliance with the Code for directors and officers of CGI. These waivers will be disclosed publicly in due course by the Board of Directors of CGI who shall also specify the circumstances and rationale for granting the waivers, as the case may be. The Corporate Secretary of CGI shall, when deemed appropriate, make reports to the Board of Directors of CGI with respect to compliance with this Code.

QUESTIONS

Questions concerning this Code should be referred to a member's manager who, when warranted, shall report to CGI's Corporate Secretary.

4.2 Executive Code of Conduct

IMPORTANT NOTE

Chapter 1, Dream, Mission, Vision and Values of the CGI Group Inc. Fundamental Texts constitutes the fundamental principles of this Executive Code of Conduct. This Code should therefore be read in conjunction with Chapter 1.

This Executive Code of Conduct (the "Code") is part of the commitment of CGI Group Inc. ("CGI") to ethical business conduct and practices. This Code reflects CGI's firm commitment, not only to adherence to the law, but also to the highest standards of ethical conduct.

This Code specifically covers CGI's principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer or controller, or other persons performing similar functions (collectively, the "officers").

1. HONEST AND ETHICAL CONDUCT

RESPECT AND INTEGRITY

The officers of CGI are its ambassadors. They must always behave responsibly and demonstrate courtesy, honesty, civility and respect for all other employees of CGI, for its clients and for its suppliers.

ETHICS

Supporting CGI's objectives, officers in performing their duties will carry out their responsibilities at all times in a way that promotes ethics in their leadership. The officers will:

- (i) Undertake their responsibilities in a vigilant manner in the interests of CGI and to avoid any real or perceived impression of personal advantage;
 - (ii) Advance CGI's legitimate interests when the opportunity arises at all times ahead of their own interests;
 - (iii) Proactively promote ethical behavior among subordinates and peers; and
- (iv) Use corporate assets and resources in a responsible and fair manner, having regard for the interests of CGI.

AVOIDANCE OF CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Officers must avoid any actual or apparent conflicts of interest and should never engage in any conduct that is harmful to CGI or its reputation. Such a conflict would exist when an officer favours his or her personal interests

over those of CGI or its clients or when an obligation or situation arising from an officer's personal activities or financial affairs may adversely influence the officer's judgment in the performance of his or her duties to CGI.

Officers will not knowingly do business with any parties related to CGI, any of CGI's clients or any firms with which CGI does business if such business would be material or would be outside of normal client related activity.

Officers shall not solicit or accept gifts or favours from related parties, clients or firms with which CGI does business beyond customary courtesies. For this purpose, a "gift" or "favour" includes any gratuitous service, loan, discount, money or article of value. It does not include articles of nominal value normally used for sales promotion purposes, ordinary business meals or reasonable entertainment consistent with local, social or business customs if received in a sporadic manner.

Officers will not perform work or render services for, or knowingly make a material investment in, organizations that compete with CGI or with which CGI does business without appropriate approval from CGI's Corporate Secretary.

If an officer thinks that he has been placed in a conflict of interest, the Officer must inform CGI's Corporate Secretary.

2. FULL, FAIR, ACCURATE, TIMELY AND UNDERSTANDABLE DISCLOSURE

ANNUAL AND QUARTERLY REPORTS

Each officer shall read each annual or quarterly report filed or submitted under the applicable securities laws and satisfy himself or herself that the report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact that is necessary in order for the statements made not to be misleading, in light of the circumstances in which such statements were made.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Each officer shall satisfy himself or herself that the financial statements, and other financial information included in the report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition and results of operations of CGI as of, and for, the periods presented in the report.

REPORTS TO SECURITIES REGULATORS

Officers shall perform their responsibilities with a view to causing periodic reports filed with securities regulators to contain information which is accurate, complete, fair and understandable and to be filed in a timely fashion.

REPORTING CONCERNS AND COMPLAINTS

An officer who believes it is necessary or appropriate to do so can refer concerns about the quality and scope of financial or related reporting requirements to the Chair of the Audit Committee. Any officer who receives a bona fide material complaint about financial reporting from any employee shall report such complaints to the Audit Committee. Any officer who has disclosed such concerns in good faith shall not face any form of retribution.

3. COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS, RULES AND REGULATIONS

The officers are cognizant of their leadership roles within the organization and the importance of compliance with the letter and spirit of applicable laws, rules and regulations relating to financial and related reporting.

4. COMPLIANCE WITH THE CODE

GENERAL RESPONSIBILITIES

Officers have a special duty to be role models of appropriate business conduct and see that the principles and policies of this Code and other CGI guidelines and policies are upheld.

REPORTING

Any violation or suspected violation of the Code should be personally reported by an officer to CGI's Corporate Secretary.

ACCOUNTABILITY

Non-compliance with this Code in every respect by an officer will be a matter for consideration and review by the Board of Directors of CGI.

4.3 Guidelines on Timely Disclosure of Material Information and Transactions in Securities of CGI by Insiders

The present document is divided into three sections. The first section is a summary of the applicable legislation and policies regarding timely disclosure and prohibitions against selective disclosure. The second section is CGI's corporate disclosure policy which is destined to ensure compliance by CGI of the timely disclosure requirements and avoid selective disclosure of material information. Finally, the third section refers to restrictions applicable to transactions in securities of CGI by insiders.

IMPORTANT NOTE

Chapter 1, Dream, Mission, Vision and Values of the CGI Group Inc. Fundamental Texts constitutes the fundamental principles of these Guidelines on timely disclosure of material information and transactions in securities of CGI by insiders. These Guidelines should therefore be read in conjunction with Chapter 1.

I. TIMELY DISCLOSURE AND PROHIBITIONS AGAINST SELECTIVE DISCLOSURE¹

It is fundamental that all persons investing in securities have equal access to information that may influence their investment decisions, therefore placing all participants in the market on an equal footing. The timely disclosure policies of the Toronto Stock Exchange (the "TSX")² and the New York Stock Exchange (the "NYSE") (collectively, the "Exchanges") and of the Canadian Securities Administrators (the "CSA") (individually, a "Timely Disclosure Policy" and collectively, the "Timely Disclosure Policies") elaborate upon the provisions of the Securities Act (Québec), and the securities legislation of all of the provinces of Canada (collectively, the "Legislation") which require that when a material change occurs which is not generally known, a press release disclosing the substance of the change must be issued.

DEFINITION OF MATERIAL INFORMATION

Material information is any information relating to the business and affairs of CGI that results in or would reasonably be expected to result in a significant change in the market price or value of CGI securities (the "CGI Securities"). Material information consists of both "material changes"³ and "material facts"⁴ relating to the business and affairs of CGI. A material change includes a decision to implement such a change made by the board of directors or by senior management who believe that confirmation of the decision by the board of directors is probable.

¹ Definitions provided in Sections I and II apply only to those Sections.

Respectively, the Toronto Stock Exchange Policy Statement on Timely Disclosure, the Listed Company Manual of the New York Stock Exchange (both available on the TSX website) and National Policy 51-201 on disclosure standards and which provide guidance on best disclosure practices.

³ A material change is a change in the business, operations or capital of the issuer that would reasonably be expected to have a significant effect on the market price or value of any of the securities of the issuer and includes a decision to implement a change made by the board of directors of the issuer or by senior management of the issuer who believe that confirmation of the decision by the board of directors is probable.

⁴ A material fact is a fact that significantly affects, or would reasonably be expected to have a significant effect on, the market price or value of a security of the issuer. The Securities Act (Québec) refers to "privileged information" which is defined as "any information that has not been disclosed to the public and that could affect the decision of a reasonable investor". (Refer to Section III of this document).

It is the responsibility of CGI to determine the materiality of information, as it relates to CGI. When making materiality judgments, CGI should consider factors such as the nature of the information, the volatility of CGI Securities and prevailing market conditions. Ongoing monitoring and assessment of market reaction by CGI to different disclosures will be helpful when making materiality judgments in the future. As a guiding principle, if there is any doubt about whether particular information is material⁵, the CSA encourage companies to err on the side of caution and release information publicly.

Pursuant to the Timely Disclosure Policy of the TSX, the following examples of corporate developments are likely to constitute material information requiring prompt disclosure:

	W		a change in share ownership that may affect the control of the company;	
w		a change in the corporate structure such as a merger, an amalgamation or a reorganization		
			w a take-over bid or issuer bid;	
		w	a major corporate acquisition, disposition or joint venture;	
W		as	stock split, consolidation, stock dividend or other change in capital structure;	
		W	the borrowing of a significant amount of funds;	
		w	the public or private sale of additional securities;	

wthe development of a new product and/or a development affecting the company's resources, technology, products or markets;

	W	entering into or loss of a significant contract;	
W	firm evidence of a significant increase or decrease in near term earnings prospect		
W	w an important change in capital investment plans or corporate objective		
	W	a significant change in management;	
	w	significant litigation;	
w a major labour dispute or a dispute wi		or labour dispute or a dispute with a major contractor or supplier;	
,	W	an event of default under a financing or other agreement;	

⁵ U.S. case law has interpreted information to be material if "there is a substantial likelihood that a reasonable shareholder would consider it important" in making an investment decision. Also, according to the U.S. case law, information will be considered material if there is a substantial likelihood that a fact "would have been viewed by the reasonable investor as having significantly altered the "total mix" of information available".

w a declaration or omission of dividends;w a call of securities for redemption; and

wany other development relating to the business and affairs of a company that would reasonably be expected to significantly affect the market price or value of any of the Company's securities or that would reasonably be expected to have a significant influence on an informed investor's investment decisions.

TIMING OF PUBLIC ANNOUNCEMENT

Pursuant to Timely Disclosure Policies and Legislation, CGI is required to disclose material information concerning its business and affairs immediately upon the information becoming known to management or a development being approved by the Board of Directors, or in the case of information previously known, immediately upon it becoming apparent that the information is material⁶. Immediate release of material information is necessary to ensure that it is promptly available to all investors and to reduce the risk that persons with access to that information will act upon undisclosed information. The disclosure of material change must be made by way of a broadly disseminated news release that is followed by a material change report filed with the appropriate CSA members.

The announcement of an intention to proceed with a transaction or activity should be made when a decision has been taken to proceed with it by CGI's board of directors or by senior management with the expectation in that case of such decision being further agreed to by CGI's board of directors. However, as discussed below, a corporate development in CGI's affairs in respect of which no firm decision has yet been made, may require immediate disclosure if leaks or rumours of such corporate development are reflected in the market place.

Disclosure of corporate developments must be managed with care and judgment by company officials as to the timing of an announcement of material information whether late or premature may affect the credibility and reputation of the company and of the securities market.

In limited circumstances, disclosure of material information may be delayed for reasons of corporate confidentiality.

⁶ Where the material information constitutes a material change, such disclosure must be followed by a material change report filed within ten days of the date on which the change occurred with the relevant securities commissions.

DEALING WITH RUMOURS

Except in certain circumstances, CGI is not required to respond to market rumours. It may choose a "no comment" response to market rumours. An effective way of saying "no comment" is to say, "We do not respond to market rumours". To maintain a consistent "no comment" policy, a company should not selectively comment, even if no significant corporate developments are taking place or the company knows of no reason for unusual market activity. For example, it is an inconsistent (and likely ineffective) use of a "no comment" policy if a company were to say, "There are no significant corporate developments at this time," when such is the case, but respond, "no comment" when material developments or transactions are under consideration. Using a "no comment" policy in this fashion may act as a signal to the market and defeats the purpose of the policy.

If, however, the rumour is about a material change in the company's business, operations or capital or other material information that the company has withheld from general disclosure under its confidentiality privilege, the company's obligation to make immediate disclosure of that change or information will be triggered. In the face of a rumour regarding undisclosed material information, it is impossible for a company to continue a request for confidentiality. In addition, CSA members or stock exchanges may request that a company respond to a rumour if it is the source of the rumour or if market activity indicates that trading is being affected by the rumour.

Upon such a request, prompt clarification or denial of the rumour through a news release will be necessary and, if the rumour is correct in whole or in part, immediate disclosure of the relevant material information should be made. Pending dissemination of a response to such a request, the relevant stock exchanges, or less frequently, the CSA member, may decide to halt trading in securities of the company.

Companies are often asked to respond to rumours or inquiries regarding possible differences in earnings from current Street estimates. When a company has provided no guidance on analysts' earnings estimates, except in certain circumstances, the company is under no obligation to respond to such rumours or inquiries. If it is a company's policy not to comment on analysts' earnings estimates, the company should state this policy in response to any such questions it receives.

If earnings rumours are affecting the company's share price, the company may wish to consider issuing a full news release if it believes earnings will be significantly different than Street expectations, or if it believes the rumours to be false and wants to counter them.

MAINTAINING CONFIDENTIALITY

Pursuant to Timely Disclosure Policies, the withholding of material information may only be justified where the potential harm to CGI or to its

investors caused by immediate disclosure may reasonably be considered to exceed the negative consequences of delaying disclosure. Pursuant to the Legislation, CGI will not be required to prepare a press release if senior management has reasonable ground to believe that disclosure would be seriously prejudicial to the interests of CGI and that no transaction in CGI Securities has been or will be carried out on the basis of the information not generally known⁷. In any case, confidentiality may not be maintained beyond the short term. Furthermore, in any situation where material information is being kept confidential because disclosure would be unduly detrimental to CGI's best interests, CGI's management is responsible for taking every possible precaution to ensure that no trading whatsoever takes place by any insider or any employee of CGI in possession of such information before it is generally disclosed to the public.

If the information that CGI wants to keep confidential is a "material change" in its business, operations or capital, CGI must file a report of that change with the appropriate CSA members on a confidential basis, together with an explanation of the reasons for the non-disclosure. To maintain the confidentiality of the filing, CGI must renew its confidential filing every 10 days in certain jurisdictions.

The Timely Disclosure Policy of the TSX enumerates as follows situations where prompt disclosure might be unduly detrimental to CGI's interests:

wrelease of the information would prejudice CGI's ability to pursue specific and limited objectives or complete a transaction or series of transactions that are underway. For instance, premature disclosure of the fact that CGI intends to purchase a significant asset may increase the cost of the acquisition;

wdisclosure of the information would provide competitors with confidential corporate information that would significantly benefit them. Such information may be kept confidential if CGI is of the opinion that the detriment to it resulting from disclosure would exceed the detriment to the market in not having access to the information. A decision to release a new product, or details on the features of a new product, may be withheld for competitive reasons, but such information should not be withheld if it is available to competitors from other sources;

⁷ However, in such circumstances CGI is nonetheless required to file a "confidential" material change report indicating the reasons why disclosure is being delayed must be provided in writing. If CGI wishes to keep the material information confidential, it must renew the confidential filing every 10 days following such filing.

w disclosure of information concerning the status of ongoing negotiations would prejudice the successful completion of these negotiations. It is unnecessary to make a series of announcements concerning the status of negotiations with another party concerning a particular transaction. If it seems that the situation is going to stabilize within a short period, public disclosure may be delayed until a definitive announcement can be made. Disclosure should be made once "concrete information" is available, such as a final decision to proceed with the transaction or, at a later point in time, finalization of the terms of the transaction.

Again, when the disclosure of material information is to be delayed, complete confidentiality must be maintained. In the event that such information has leaked or appears to be impacting the market, CGI must then take immediate steps to ensure that full disclosure to the public is made and contact the Exchanges immediately and ask that trading be halted pending the issuance of a news release.

PROHIBITIONS AGAINST SELECTIVE DISCLOSURE

The Legislation prohibits CGI or any person or company in a special relationship⁸ with CGI from informing anyone, other than in the necessary course of business, of a material information before it has been generally disclosed. This prohibition is commonly known as "tipping". Tipping is prohibited in order to ensure equal access to, and opportunity to act upon, material information.

The tipping prohibition is very broad. It covers disclosure made by any person in a special relationship with CGI to anyone (other than in the "necessary course of business" as discussed below) and is not limited to communications made to securities market professionals, analysts and institutional investors⁹.

The tipping provisions however permit an issuer to make a selective disclosure in the necessary course of business. This exception exists so as not to interfere with a company's everyday business. However, whether a particular disclosure has been made in the necessary course of business is dependent on the facts of each case. The CSA set out a list of parties that the necessary course of business exception would generally permit communication to, including:

w vendors, suppliers, or strategic partners on issues such as research and development, sales and marketing and supply contracts;

w employees, officers and board members;

w lenders, legal counsel, auditors, financial advisors and underwriters;

⁸ Persons in a special relationship with CGI, include, but are not limited to: (a) insiders of CGI; (b) directors, officers and employees of CGI; (c) persons engaging in professional or business activities for or on behalf of CGI; and (d) anyone who learns of material information from someone that is known or should be known to be in a special relationship with CGI.

⁹ The CSA point out that although selective disclosure most often occurs in one-on-one discussions and private meetings, it can occur in a variety of situations including annual meetings.

w parties to negotiations;

w labour unions and industry associations; and

w government agencies and non-governmental regulators; and

wcredit rating agencies (provided that the information is disclosed for the purpose of assisting the agency to formulate a credit rating and the ratings are or will be publicly available).

The CSA advise however that the necessary course of business exception would not generally allow selective disclosure to analysts, the media or institutional investors.

In relying on the necessary course of business exception when disclosing material information, CGI must ensure that those receiving the information are aware that they cannot disclose the information to any other party, other than in the necessary course of business, or trade on the information, until it has been generally disclosed.

The selective disclosure prohibition continues until material information has been "generally disclosed" 10.

The CSA encourage issuers to satisfy the general disclosure requirement under the tipping provisions by using one or a combination of news releases through a widely circulated service, press conferences and conference calls where the public is given appropriate notice by news release and may attend or listen. Although issuers are encouraged to file news releases on SEDAR and post information on their website, the CSA point out that currently neither of these methods alone will constitute general disclosure.

If CGI makes an unintentional selective disclosure, it must take immediate steps to ensure that a full public announcement is made. The CSA suggest that, pending issuance of a news release, a company which has made an unintentional selective disclosure shall request a halt trading of its securities and advise anyone with knowledge of the information that it is material and has not been generally disclosed.

Although the Legislation does not provide for a safe harbour for unintentional selective disclosure¹¹, the CSA will look at all of the surrounding circumstances in a selective disclosure enforcement proceeding. Factors that will be considered include:

wwhether and to what extent an issuer has implemented, maintained and followed reasonable selective disclosure policies and procedures;

¹⁰ The Legislation does not define the term "generally disclosed". Insider trading jurisprudence however states that information has been generally disclosed when it has been disseminated in a manner calculated to effectively reach the market place and public investors have been given a reasonable amount of time to analyze the information. What constitutes a "reasonable amount of time" will depend on a number of factors including the circumstances in which the event arises, the particulars of the information, the nature of the market for the issuer's securities and the disclosure method used.

¹¹ Unlike Regulation FD which will be discussed below.

w whether any selective disclosure was intentional; and

w what steps were taken to disseminate information that had been unintentionally disclosed, including how quickly the information was disclosed.

ANNOUNCEMENT AND ISSUANCE OF A PRESS RELEASE

As discussed above, the Timely Disclosure Policies, as well as the Legislation, require that when a material change in CGI's affairs occurs that is likely to have a significant influence on the value or the market price of CGI Securities, and is not generally known, CGI shall immediately prepare and distribute a press release disclosing the substance of the change. The press release should be factual and balanced and avoid unnecessary details, exaggerated reports or promotional commentary. When a press release is to be issued during the trading hours, it is essential that CGI officials notify the Market Surveillance Division of the TSX (which will normally coordinate with the NYSE) prior to the issuance of such press release, in order to permit the Market Surveillance Staff to determine whether trading in any of CGI Securities should be temporarily halted. Normally, a trading halt in a security will only be justified if the announcement of the material information is imminent.

The NYSE Company Manual requires that when an announcement of news of a material event or a statement dealing with a rumour which calls for immediate release is made shortly before the opening or during the market hours, the company's NYSE representative be notified by telephone at least ten minutes prior to the release of the announcement to the news media. To ensure adequate coverage, the news release requiring immediate publicity should be given to Dow Jones & Company, Inc., Reuters Economic Services and Bloomberg Business News.

CGI is also required to release material information to the media by the quickest possible method and by one which provides the widest possible dissemination. Because dissemination of news is essential to ensure that all investors trade on equal information, the responsibility of ensuring appropriate dissemination of news releases belongs to CGI.

DISSEMINATION OF MATERIAL INFORMATION THROUGH WEBSITES

The dissemination of information through a website¹² is also subject to the Legislation and Timely Disclosure Policies and the information to be issued through electronic communications must be guided by the same rules as the information disseminated by traditional forms, such as a press release. Consequently, electronic information cannot be misleading to investors (by being incomplete, out of date or by omitting facts) nor of a promotional nature and cannot be used to disseminate material information not yet disclosed to the general public. CGI must regularly review, update or correct, if need be, the information posted on the website. CGI should date all material information posted on its website and should disclaim any duty to update.

The dissemination of information through a website is governed by the TSX Electronic Communications Disclosure Guidelines (which may be found on the TSX website).

In addition, CGI should either delete outdated information or move it to an archive. If CGI updates or corrects material information on its website, it should take steps to ensure that it properly disseminates that information to the public on a timely basis. No material information is to be disseminated through electronic communications prior to being disseminated on a news wire service.

REGULATION FD

The Securities and Exchange Commission's Regulation FD (Fair Disclosure)¹³ requires that reporting companies disclose material information through broad public means and not selectively to securities analysts and other market professionals. However, it is to be noted that Regulation FD does not impose an obligation to disclose material non-public information but rather mandates that if such information is disclosed voluntarily, it must be done on a broad non-exclusive basis. Essentially, if an issuer, or any person acting on its behalf discloses material non-public information to specified persons, Regulation FD requires that the issuer must simultaneously (for intentional disclosures) or promptly (for non-intentional disclosures) make public disclosure of that information.

Since CGI is considered under U.S. securities laws to be a foreign private issuer, Regulation FD will not technically apply to it. It is however important to note that Regulation FD is, to some extent, simply a codification of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission's (the "SEC") previous position and that selective disclosure of material non-public information about CGI could, in certain circumstances, even if not technically in violation of Regulation FD, expose the person making the disclosure to liability under the SEC's anti-fraud rules under the Exchange Act¹⁴.

II. CGI CORPORATE DISCLOSURE POLICY

CGI's management believes that the implementation and maintenance of a written corporate disclosure policy will promote consistent, appropriate, timely and broadly disseminated disclosure of its material information and reinforce compliance with the Legislation and the Timely Disclosure Policies.

This disclosure policy confirms in writing our existing disclosure policies and practices. Its goal is to raise awareness of the Company's approach to disclosure among the board of directors, senior management and employees.

Which became effective on October 23, 2000.

The Securities Act of 1934, as amended.

This disclosure policy extends to all employees of the Company, its board of directors, those authorized to speak on its behalf and all other insiders. It covers disclosures in documents filed with the securities regulators, financial disclosure, including management's discussion and analysis (MD&A) and written statements made in the Company's annual and quarterly reports, news releases, letters to shareholders, presentations by senior management and information contained on the Company's Web site and other electronic communications. It extends to oral statements made in meetings and telephone conversations with analysts and investors, interviews with the media as well as speeches, press conferences and conference calls.

DISCLOSURE POLICY COMMITTEE

The board of directors has established a disclosure policy committee (the "Committee") responsible for all regulatory disclosure requirements and overseeing the Company's disclosure practices. The Committee consists of the Executive Chairman of the Board, Chief Executive Officer, the Corporate Secretary, the Chief Financial Officer and the Executive Vice-President and Chief Legal Officer.

It is essential that the Committee be kept fully apprised of all pending material Company developments in order to evaluate and discuss those events and to determine the appropriateness and timing for public release of information. If it is deemed that material information should remain confidential, the Committee will determine how that inside information will be controlled.

The Committee will identify appropriate industry and Company benchmarks for a preliminary assessment of materiality. Guided by these benchmarks the Committee will use experience and judgement to determine the appropriateness and timing for public release of material information. The Committee will review all core disclosure documents prior to their release or filing, including the Company's MD&A. The Committee will meet quarterly or as conditions dictate and the Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations will keep records of these meetings.

The Committee will review and update, if necessary, this disclosure policy annually or as needed to ensure compliance with changing regulatory requirements. The Committee will report to the board of directors quarterly. The Committee is also responsible for ensuring that Company spokespersons receive adequate training.

NEWS RELEASES

Once the Committee determines that a development is material, it will authorize the issuance of a news release unless the Committee determines that such developments must remain confidential for the time being. If developments are to remain confidential, appropriate confidential filings must be made and control of the inside information must be instituted. Should a material statement inadvertently be made in a selective forum, the Company will immediately issue a news release to

fully disclose that information.

If the stock exchanges upon which shares of the Company are listed are open for trading at the time of a proposed announcement, prior notice of a news release announcing material information must be provided to the exchanges' market surveillance departments to enable a trading halt, if deemed necessary by the stock exchanges. If a news release announcing material information is issued outside of trading hours, market surveillance must be notified before the market opens.

Annual and interim financial results will be publicly released immediately following audit committee or board approval of the MD&A, financial statements and notes.

The Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations must ensure that the material information disclosed in the press release is factual, balanced and complete and avoid including unnecessary details, exaggerated reports or promotional commentaries. The disclosure must allow a reasonable and objective valuation of the information (i.e. nature of the agreement, length, costs and revenues involved, etc.) and comments on future events concerning the affairs of CGI should be limited to the strict minimum.

News releases will be disseminated through an approved news wire service that provides simultaneous national and/or international distribution. News releases will be transmitted to all stock exchange members, relevant regulatory bodies, major business wires, national financial media, and the local media in areas where the Company has its headquarters and operations. As a general rule, procedure for dissemination of material information shall be applied consistently.

DISSEMINATION OF THE MATERIAL INFORMATION

Once the information has been qualified as material, the responsibility of its immediate disclosure by the issuance of a press release belongs to the Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations.

A pre-notice of such press release must be sent to the TSX and NYSE before its issuance in order to allow the Market Surveillance Staff to determine whether it is necessary to temporarily halt trading in CGI Securities pending the announcement.

The press release shall be distributed through a widely circulated news or wire service. Refer to heading below "Investor Conference Calls", if an investor conference call is scheduled in connection with the information announced in the press release.

News releases will be posted on the Company's Web site immediately after release over the news wire. The news release page of the Web site will include a notice that advises the reader that the information posted

was accurate at the time of posting, but may be superseded by subsequent news releases.

PRINCIPLES OF DISCLOSURE OF MATERIAL INFORMATION

Material information is any information relating to the business and affairs of the Company that results in, or would reasonably be expected to result in, a significant change in the market price or value of the Company's securities or that would reasonably be expected to have a significant influence on a reasonable investor's investment decisions. In complying with the requirement to immediately disclose all material information under applicable laws and stock exchange rules, the Company will adhere to the following basic disclosure principles:

- w Material information will be publicly disclosed immediately via news release.
- wIn certain circumstances, the Committee may determine that such disclosure would be unduly detrimental to the Company (for example if release of the information would prejudice negotiations in a corporate transaction), in which case the information will be kept confidential until the Committee determines it is appropriate to publicly disclose. In these circumstances, the Committee will cause a confidential material change report to be filed with the applicable securities regulators, and will periodically (at least every 10 days) review its decision to keep the information confidential (also see 'Dealing with Rumours').
- w Disclosure must include any information the omission of which would make the rest of the disclosure misleading (half truths are misleading).
- w Unfavourable material information must be disclosed as promptly and completely as favourable information.
- wThere must be no selective disclosure. Previously undisclosed material information must not be disclosed to selected individuals (for example, in an interview with an analyst or in a telephone conversation with an investor). If previously undisclosed material information has been inadvertently disclosed to an analyst or any other person not bound by an express confidentiality obligation, this information must be broadly disclosed immediately via news release.
- w Disclosure on the Company's Web site alone does not constitute adequate disclosure of material information.
- w Disclosure must be corrected immediately if the Company subsequently learns that earlier disclosure contained a material error at the time it was given.

DESIGNATED SPOKEPERSONS

The Company designates a limited number of spokespersons with authority for communication with the investment community, regulators or the media. The Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer and Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations shall be the official spokespersons for the Company. Individuals holding these offices may, from time to time, designate others within the Company with authority to speak on behalf of the Company as back-ups or to respond to specific inquiries.

Employees who are not authorized spokespersons must not respond under any circumstances to inquiries from the investment community, the media or others, unless specifically asked to do so by an authorized spokesperson. All such inquiries are to be referred to the Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations.

All external information requests from the investment community regarding CGI will be initially directed to the Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations, who is responsible for communications with the investment community and securities analysts. However, in certain circumstances such requests shall be directed to the Executive Chairman of the Board, the Corporate Secretary, the Chief Financial Officer or the Senior Vice-President, Finance and Treasury (collectively, the "Authorized Spokespersons").

All employees who are not Authorized Spokespersons must refer calls to the Authorized Spokespersons or to the Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations or to the media relations managers, depending on the particular call.

It is very important that any comment made by the Authorized Spokespersons reflects only material information already generally disclosed. To that effect, all relevant public information regarding CGI (news releases, financial analyst reports, notes following communication with analysts, etc.) will be kept in a specific file in order to ensure complete compilation of the public information and to assist the Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations in his or her functions.

Information relating to CGI in the market place and reactions by the market place to such information shall be closely monitored by the Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations to ensure a prompt reaction to non-intentional selective disclosures. All employees shall report any such disclosure to the Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations.

CONFIDENTIALITY OF THE INFORMATION

The Disclosure Policies and the Legislation allow material information to be kept confidential when immediate disclosure of such information would

be unduly detrimental to CGI (to that effect, refer to heading "Maintaining Confidentiality" of Section I above).

In order to ensure the confidential nature of the information, CGI establishes the following rules:

- a) the number of CGI employees with access to confidential information must be limited, to the extent possible;
- b)appropriate measures are to be taken in order to avoid unauthorized access to the confidential documents through technology or otherwise;

Moreover, any CGI employee in possession of material information will not disclose the information to anyone (including financial analysts and institutional investors) except in the necessary course of business (as discussed above) and when disclosed in such manner, all parties involved will be reminded that such information is to be kept confidential.

During the period when the material information is being kept confidential, the Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations will carefully monitor the market activity in CGI Securities. In some cases, he or she may request the market surveillance department of one or both stock exchanges where it is listed to place the company's securities on 'stock watch' to monitor trading activity.

If the confidential material information, or rumours about it, has leaked or appears to be impacting the market, the Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations, on the direction of the Disclosure Policy Committee will have to take immediate steps to ensure that a full public announcement is made. This includes contacting the Exchanges and asking that trading be halted pending the issuance of a news release. Furthermore, pending the public release of the material information, those who have knowledge of the information shall be told that the information is material and that it has not been generally disclosed.

DEALING WITH RUMOURS

The Company does not comment, affirmatively or negatively, on rumours. This also applies to rumours on the Internet. The Company's spokespersons will respond consistently to any rumours, saying, "It is our policy not to comment on market rumours or speculation."

Should the stock exchange request that the Company make a definitive statement in response to a market rumour that is causing significant volatility in the stock, the Committee will consider the matter and decide whether to make a policy exception. If the rumour is true in whole or in part, this may be evidence of a leak, and the Company then will immediately issue a news release disclosing the relevant material information.

TRADING RESTRICTIONS AND BLACKOUT PERIODS

It is illegal for anyone with knowledge of material information affecting a public company that has not been publicly disclosed to purchase or sell securities of that company. It is also illegal for anyone to inform any other person of material non-public information, except in the necessary course of business. Therefore, insiders and employees with knowledge of confidential or material information about the Company or information about counter-parties in negotiations of transactions that are potentially material to the Company or to such counterparty, are prohibited from trading securities of the Company or any counter-party until the information has been fully disclosed and a reasonable period has passed for the information to be widely disseminated.

Insiders are personally responsible for filing accurate and timely insider trading reports. Insiders are required to provide a copy of all insider reports to the Corporate Secretary or other designated person concurrent with their filing to regulatory authorities. For trading blackouts for designated employees in possession of privileged information, please refer to Section III below "Restrictions Applicable to Transactions in Securities by Insiders".

Quarterly trading blackout periods will apply to all insiders during periods when financial statements are being prepared but results have not yet been publicly disclosed. Insiders and CGI employees who have access to Privileged Information regarding CGI may only trade in CGI Securities within the period beginning on the third business day and ending on the fortieth calendar day following the publication of quarterly financial statements and the fiscal year end results of CGI. However, as an integral part of the yearly operational planning and budget approval process, the Board of Directors may, in accordance with applicable regulatory requirements, grant stock options to employees and insiders, effective as of the first business day of the Company's fiscal year, provided the Company is not then in possession of material undisclosed information.

Blackout periods may be prescribed from time to time by the Disclosure Policy Committee as a result of special circumstances relating to the Company when insiders would be precluded from trading in its securities. All parties with knowledge of such special circumstances should be covered by the blackout. These parties may include external advisors such as legal counsel, investment bankers, investor relations consultants and other professional advisors, and counter-parties in negotiations of material potential transactions.

To protect the reputation of the Company and avoid the appearance of impropriety, all directors, officers, members who are part of due diligence teams or other sensitive project related work, and other insiders are required to pre clear with the Corporate Secretary or other designated officer of the Company all proposed trades i) in the Company's securities (including the exercise of stock options), or ii) in the securities of any

other public company that is the subject of or is involved in an acquisition, divestiture or client related project.

CONTACTS WITH ANALYSTS, INVESTORS AND THE MEDIA

Disclosure in individual or group meetings does not constitute adequate disclosure of information that is considered material non-public information. If the Company intends to announce material information at an analyst or shareholder meeting or a press conference or conference call, the announcement must be preceded by a news release.

The Company recognizes that meetings with analysts and significant investors are an important element of its investor relations program. The Company will meet with analysts and investors individually or in small groups as needed and will initiate contacts or respond to analyst and investor calls in a timely, consistent and accurate fashion in accordance with this disclosure policy. All analysts will receive fair treatment regardless of whether they are recommending buying or selling the Company's securities.

The Company will provide only non-material information through individual and group meetings, in addition to publicly disclosed information, recognizing that an analyst or investor may construct this information into a mosaic that could result in material information. The Company cannot alter the materiality of information by breaking down the information into smaller, non-material components.

CGI representatives meeting privately with financial analysts and investors will carry out research on the people they are meeting in order to prepare for their expected line of questioning. Statements and responses to anticipated questions will be discussed with the Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations prior to the meeting. The Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations will be present at each private meeting to ensure consistency of corporate answers and to determine whether any unintentional selective disclosure occurred during the meeting.

The Company will provide the same sort of detailed, non-material information to individual investors or reporters that it has provided to analysts and institutional investors and may post this information on its Web site.

Spokespersons will keep notes of telephone conversations with analysts and investors and where practicable more than one Company representative will be present at all individual and group meetings. A debriefing will be held after these meetings and if it determines that selective disclosure of previously undisclosed material information has occurred, the Company will immediately disclose the information broadly via news release.

INVESTOR CONFERENCE CALLS

The following steps shall be followed when holding investor conference calls to disclose material information:

- i)a press release containing the material information shall have been previously released through a widely circulated news or wire service. Such press release shall contain the date and time of the call, the subject matter and the means for accessing it;
- ii) CGI representatives participating in the analyst conference call will meet before the call to prepare for anticipated questions. Statements and responses to anticipated questions will be discussed and scripted in advance and reviewed by the Company's executive management.
- iii) the conference call shall be held in an open manner, permitting investors to listen either by telephone or through Internet Webcasting;
- iv) a dial-in replay will be provided for a period of at least one week after the investor conference call and a web replay will be provided for a period of at least 90 days after the call.
- v)a detailed transcript of the conference call will be kept and reviewed to determine whether any unintentional selective disclosure occurred during the conference call. If so, immediate steps to ensure full public announcement shall be made including contacting the Exchanges and asking that trading be halted pending the issuance of a news release.

REVIEWING ANALYST REPORTS AND FINANCIAL MODELS

Upon request, the Company may review analysts' draft research reports or financial models for factual accuracy based on publicly disclosed information. The Company will not confirm, or attempt to influence, an analyst's opinions or conclusions and will not express comfort with the analyst's financial model and earnings estimates.

To avoid appearing to endorse an analyst's report or model, the Company will provide its comments orally or will attach a disclaimer to written comments to indicate the report was reviewed only for factual accuracy.

OUIET PERIODS

To avoid the potential for selective disclosure or even the perception or appearance of selective disclosure, the Company will observe quiet periods prior to quarterly earnings announcements or when material changes are pending. Regular quiet periods will commence two days before the end of a quarter and end on the date of a news release disclosing results for the quarter just ended.

During a quiet period, the Company will not initiate any meetings or telephone contacts with analysts and investors, but will respond to unsolicited inquiries concerning factual matters. However, the Company

may accept invitations to participate in investment meetings and conferences organized by others, as long as material, non-public information is not selectively disclosed.

FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION

When CGI elects to disclose forward-looking information in continuous disclosure documents, speeches, conference calls, etc., the following guidelines will be observed.

- wAll material forward-looking information will be broadly disseminated via news release and included in the Company's annual and quarterly MD&A. The Committee will assess whether an update is required on a quarterly basis or as circumstances warrant.
 - w The information will be clearly identified as forward looking.
- w The Company will identify all material assumptions used in the preparation of the forward-looking information.
- w The information will be accompanied by a statement that identifies, in specific terms, the risks and uncertainties that may cause the actual results to differ materially from those projected in the statement.
- wThe information may be accompanied by supplementary information such as a range of reasonably possible outcomes or a sensitivity analysis to indicate the extent to which different business conditions may affect the actual outcome.
- wThe information will be accompanied by a statement that the information is as of the current date and subject to change after that date and the Company disclaims any intention to update or revise the forward-looking information, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.
- wOnce forward looking information has been disclosed, CGI will regularly assess whether an update is required and ensure that past disclosure of forward-looking information is accurately reflected in current MD&A.
- w Forward-looking statements shall be updated, if necessary, by issuing a press release and filing a material change report.

DISCLOSURE RECORD

The Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations will maintain a five-year record of all public information about the Company, including continuous disclosure documents, news releases, analysts' reports, transcripts or tape recordings of conference calls, debriefing notes, notes from meetings and telephone conversations with analysts and investors, and newspaper articles.

ELECTRONIC COMMUNICATIONS

Employees must not use electronic communications to leak or discuss in any way undisclosed material information regarding CGI's affairs and business.

- a) Officers responsible for monitoring CGI's electronic communications:
- i) The Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations, under the authority of the Disclosure Policy Committee, and
- ii) Such officers will be responsible for monitoring CGI's electronic communications and enforcing compliance with CGI's guidelines. Moreover, in order to ensure the integrity and security of CGI's electronic communications, regular review and update of its security systems will be executed. The Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations will maintain a log indicating the date that material information is posted and/or removed from the IR section of the Web site. Documents filed with securities regulators will be maintained on the web site for a minimum of two years.

b) CGI's website:

- i) The Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations, under the authority of the Disclosure Policy Committee shall be responsible for maintaining CGI's website up-to-date and accurate. All material information shall be dated when posted or modified and outdated information shall be archived, and
- ii) All CGI corporate "timely disclosure" documents as well as any other public documents filed with the Exchanges and the Canadian securities commissions or required to be posted on the website shall be posted in their entirety on CGI's website. Such documents include:
 - w the annual and interim financial statements and related auditors report and MD&A;

V	v the annual report;
w	interim shareholder reports;
W	the annual information form;
W	press releases (whether or not favourable);
W	management proxy circulars;
W	CEO and CFO financial statements certifications;
W	Corporate governance Guidelines;
W	Board and Board Committee Charters;
W	Code of Business Conduct and Ethics;
W	Insider trading reports; and

any other communications transmitted to shareholders. W No material information shall be posted on CGI's website before it has been widely disseminated. The Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations must approve all links from the Company Web site to a third party web site. The Web site will include a notice that advises readers they are leaving the Company's Web site and that the Company is not responsible for the contents of the other site. The Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations will be responsible for the responses to electronic inquiries. Only public information or information that could otherwise be disclosed in accordance with this disclosure policy shall be used to respond to electronic inquiries. c) Rumours on the Internet: Rumours about CGI on the Internet through chat-rooms, web logs, news groups or otherwise shall be handled similarly to rumours spread in a traditional way (refer to heading "Dealing with Rumours" of Section I). d) Supplemental information: It is understood that any non material information disseminated to third parties (including private investors, financial analysts, institutional investors) should also be available to all investors. Consequently, such information will be posted on CGI's website unless the volume or format makes it unduly complicated. In such case, CGI will provide a contact name on its website so that investors may have access to such information, if requested. The supplemental information includes data books, fact sheets, slides of investor presentations and other materials distributed at analyst or industry presentations. e) Investor Relations contact information: CGI will maintain an e-mail link on its website allowing investors to communicate directly with CGI's Investor Relations representatives. Such representatives shall ensure that any risk of selective disclosure is avoided when responding to investor e-mails. When possible, they will respond to investor enquiries by telephone. CGI will maintain a phone number for the media, to assist them in receiving responses to questions in a timely manner in order to meet their print deadlines.

Utilization and exclusion of certain information:

Employee use of electronic information:

f)

88

i)

- wCGI employees are hereby reminded that all correspondence received and sent via e-mail is to be considered corporate correspondence and therefore must not transmit confidential information externally unless protected by appropriate encryption technology;
- wCGI employees are prohibited from participating in, hosting or linking to any Internet chat-rooms, bulletin boards, web logs or news groups in communications involving CGI or its securities (even if the intention of CGI employees is to correct rumours or defend CGI);
- wCGI employees are encouraged to report to the Vice-President, Corporate Communications & Investor Relations any discussion pertaining to CGI which they find on the Internet.
 - ii) Analyst reports and third party information:

Analyst reports are proprietary products of the analyst's firm. Distributing analyst reports or providing links to them may be viewed as an endorsement by the Company of the reports. For these reasons, the Company will not provide analyst reports through any means to persons outside of the Company or generally to employees of the Company, including posting such information on its Web site. The Company will post on its Web site a complete list, regardless of the recommendation, of all the investment firms and analysts who provide research coverage on the Company. This list will not include links to the analysts' or any other third party Web sites or publications.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company will distribute analyst reports to its directors and senior officers to assist them in understanding how the marketplace values the company and what corporate developments analysts typically consider important. This information is useful in monitoring the communications of the company, and in developing messages to better guide investor expectations.

g) Legal disclaimer:

A legal disclaimer regarding the accuracy, timeliness and completeness of the information posted on the website must be included on CGI's website at all times.

COMMUNICATION, EDUCATION AND ENFORCEMENT

This disclosure policy extends to all employees of the Company, its board of directors and authorized spokespersons. New directors, officers and employees will be provided with a copy of this disclosure policy and

educated about its importance. This disclosure policy will be posted on the Company's internal Web site and changes will be communicated to all employees.

Any employee who violates this disclosure policy may face disciplinary action up to and including termination of employment with the Company without notice. The violation of this disclosure policy may also violate certain securities laws, which could expose directors, officers or employees to personal liability. If it appears that an employee may have violated such securities laws, the Company may refer the matter to the appropriate regulatory authorities, which could lead to fines or other penalties.

III. RESTRICTIONS APPLICABLE TO TRANSACTIONS IN SECURITIES BY INSIDERS

The acquisition or the sale of CGI securities (the "CGI Securities") by its senior executives (which means under Canadian securities legislation (the "Legislation")), a person exercising the functions of a director or of a president, vice-president, secretary, treasurer, controller or similar functions) entails under the terms of the Legislation, civil, penal and criminal liability if they carry out these operations while they have at their disposal information which has not been disclosed to the public and which information may be susceptible of affecting the decision of a reasonable investor, as well as any information that may affect the value or market price of CGI Securities. All insiders of CGI are subject to the Legislation. These insiders include CGI, its senior executives and the senior executives of its subsidiaries as well as any person or company who exercises control over 10% or more of outstanding CGI Securities.

The Legislation also provides for civil, penal and criminal liability for any person who trades in the securities of any public company if they carry out these operations while they have at their disposal information which they have reason to believe has not been disclosed to the public and that may be susceptible of affecting the decision of a reasonable investor, as well as any information that may affect the value or market price of such securities.

Any such information, whether it relates to CGI or to any other public company, is hereafter referred to as "Privileged Information".

The underlying principle of the Legislation in respect to insider restrictions is that all persons investing in securities should have access to information that may affect their investment decisions. Consequently, no insider having Privileged Information relating to CGI Securities may trade in such securities, except if such insider is justified in believing that the information is generally known or known to the other party or, as the case may be, he avails himself of an automatic subscription plan or any other automatic plan established by CGI, according to conditions set down in writing, before he learned of the information. Furthermore, no insider may disclose such Privileged Information unless he is justified in believing that

the information is generally known or known to the other party or such insider must disclose the information in the necessary course of business, having no ground to believe it will be used or disclosed contrary to the guidelines set out herein.

The Legislation extends the prohibition in engaging in transactions with CGI Securities at the time when a person possesses Privileged Information to:

- (i) any person who possesses Privileged Information as a result of any relationship he may have with CGI in the performance of his duties, or within the scope of commercial or professional activities
- (ii) any person who possesses Privileged Information coming from, to his knowledge, an insider or another person targeted by this prohibition and
 - (iii) any person who possesses Privileged Information which he knows to be such, with respect to CGI.

TRANSACTIONS BY SENIOR EXECUTIVES OF CGI

CGI believes that it is important to establish rules of conduct in order to ensure the respect of all Legislation pertaining to senior executives' transactions in CGI Securities as well as in the securities of other public companies. These rules of conduct are the following, their application being cumulative and not exclusive:

- a) Directors, senior executives, insiders and CGI employees who have access to Privileged Information regarding CGI or any other public Company may not carry out any transaction with CGI Securities when in possession of Privileged Information.
- b) Subject to the restrictions provided for in the Legislation, these persons may only trade in CGI Securities within the period beginning on the third business day and ending on the fortieth calendar day following the publication of quarterly financial statements and the fiscal year end results of CGI and the publication of any material information regarding CGI. However, as an integral part of the yearly operational planning and budget approval process, the Board of Directors may, in accordance with applicable regulatory requirements, grant stock options to employees and insiders, effective as of the first business day of the Company's fiscal year, provided the Company is not then in possession of material undisclosed information.
- c) The directors may not carry out any transaction with CGI Securities from the date of receipt of any notice concerning a meeting of the Board of Directors, or of any other notice, whether or not this notice discloses any Privileged Information.
 - d) To protect the reputation of the company and avoid the appearance of

impropriety, all directors, senior executives, insiders and CGI employees who have access to Privileged Information regarding CGI or any other public company are required to pre clear with the Corporate Secretary or other designated officer of the Company all proposed trades i) in the Company's securities (including the exercise of stock options), or ii) in the securities of any other public company that is the subject of or is involved in an acquisition, divestiture or client related project.

- e)Directors and senior executives shall avoid frequent transactions in the market in order to avoid the appearance of speculation.
- f) Directors and senior executives shall not engage in short selling in respect of CGI Securities and shall not sell a call or buy a put in respect of CGI Securities.

The above rules exist in order to help the directors and senior executives of CGI satisfy themselves and all third parties, that they only carry out transactions in CGI Securities at times when it is reasonable for them to believe that all Privileged Information regarding CGI has been publicly disclosed.

DISCLOSURE OF PRIVILEGED INFORMATION

As mentioned above, the Legislation prohibits the disclosure of Privileged Information. This prohibition extends to the same persons who are not permitted to carry out transactions when in possession of Privileged Information.

CGI believes it is important to establish the following additional rules of conduct concerning the disclosure of Privileged Information:

- g) Material information regarding the activities and affairs of CGI will be disclosed in a timely manner, in accordance with the requirements of the timely disclosure policies of the TSX and the NYSE and applicable securities legislation (as discussed in Section I).
- h)It is forbidden for management, insiders and employees of CGI to convey to any person whatsoever, any and all material information related to the activities and affairs of CGI before CGI's shareholders and the general public have been notified (by way of media or other means), except in the necessary course of business and subject to an obligation of confidentiality.

INSIDER REPORTS

Any person who becomes an insider of CGI shall file an electronic profile in the System for Electronic Disclosure by Insiders ("SEDI") (www.sedi.ca).

In addition, CGI insiders are required to declare any modifications or

changes (whatever the percentage) to their holdings in CGI Securities within 10 days of such a change, except in certain limited exceptions. In this regard, an insider report must be completed and filed in SEDI. The insider of CGI who registers or causes to be registered any CGI Securities in the name of a third person shall file an insider report, except in the case of a bona fide transfer in guarantee. In such case and where the insider fails to file the report provided for by the Legislation, the third person shall file the report himself on becoming aware of the failure.

The obligation to complete insider reports shall continue for as long as the person qualifies as an insider.

An insider is required to file an amended insider profile within ten days of a change in the insider's name or relationship to CGI. If there is a change in any other information in the insider profile, an amended insider profile is only required at the time of the insider's next SEDI filing.

As a matter of law, the responsibility for filing and updating an electronic profile and for filing insider reports in SEDI lies solely with the insider. However, CGI's secretariat staff will send three days prior to the end of each month to each insider of the Company a reminder to complete an insider report, if necessary. It is recommended that each insider inform the Company's Corporate Secretary prior to completion of any transaction on CGI Securities.

Edgar Filing: CGI GROUP INC - Form 40-F				
Appendix				

APPENDIX A

Definition of Independence in effect as of June 30, 2005 under CSA Multilateral Instrument 52-110

- 1.4 Meaning of independence
- (1) An audit committee member is independent if he or she has no direct or indirect material relationship with the issuer.
- (2) For the purposes of subsection (1), a "material relationship" is a relationship which could, in the view of the issuer's board of directors, be reasonably expected to interfere with the exercise of a member's independent judgement.
- (3) Despite subsection (2), the following individuals are considered to have a material relationship withan issuer:
- (a) an individual who is, or has been within the last three years, an employee or executive officer of the issuer;
- (b) an individual whose immediate family member is, or has been within the last three years, an executive officer of the issuer;
 - (c) an individual who:
 - (i) is a partner of a firm that is the issuer's internal or external auditor,
 - (ii) is an employee of that firm, or
- (iii) was within the last three years a partner or employee of that firm and personally worked on the issuer's audit within that time;
- (d) an individual whose spouse, minor child or stepchild, or child or stepchild who shares a home with the individual:
 - (i) is a partner of a firm that is the issuer's internal or external auditor,
- (ii) is an employee of that firm and participates in its audit, assurance or tax compliance (but not tax planning) practice, or
- (iii) was within the last three years a partner or employee of that firmand personally worked on the issuer's audit within that time:

- (e) an individual who, or whose immediate family member, is or has been within the last three years, an executive officer of an entity if any of the issuer's current executive officers serves or served at that same time on the entity's compensation committee; and
- (f) an individual who received, or whose immediate family member who is employed as an executive officer of the issuer received, more than \$75,000 in direct compensation from the issuer during any 12 month period within the last three years.
- (4) Despite subsection (3), an individual will not be considered to have a material relationship with the issuer solely because
- (a) he or she had a relationship identified in subsection (3) if that relationship ended before March 30, 2004; or
- (b) he or she had a relationship identified in subsection (3) by virtue of subsection (8) if that relationship ended before June 30, 2005.
- (5) For the purposes of clauses (3)(c) and (3)(d), a partner does not include a fixed income partner whose interest in the firm that is the internal or external auditor is limited to the receipt of fixed amounts of compensation (including deferred compensation) for prior service with that firm if the compensation is not contingent in any way on continued service.
 - (6) For the purposes of clause (3)(f), direct compensation does not include:
- (a) remuneration for acting as a member of the board of directors or of any board committee of the issuer, and
- (b) the receipt of fixed amounts of compensation under a retirement plan (including deferred compensation) for prior service with the issuer if the compensation is not contingent in any way on continued service.
- (7) Despite subsection (3), an individual will not be considered to have a material relationship with the issuer solely because the individual or his or her immediate family member
 - (a) has previously acted as an interim chief executive officer of the issuer, or
- (b) acts, or has previously acted, as a chair or vice-chair of the board of directors or of any board committee of the issuer on a part-time basis.

- (8) For the purpose of section 1.4, an issuer includes a subsidiary entity of the issuer and a parent of the issuer.
- 1.5 additional independence requirements
 - (1) Despite any determination made under section 1.4, an individual who
- (a) accepts, directly or indirectly, any consulting, advisory or other compensatory fee from the issuer or any subsidiary entity of the issuer, other than as remuneration for acting in his or her capacity as a member of the board of directors or any board committee, or as a part time chair or vice-chair of the board or any board committee; or
- (b) is an affiliated entity of the issuer or any of its subsidiary entities, is considered to have a material relationship with the issuer.
- (2) For the purposes of subsection (1), the indirect acceptance by an individual of any consulting, advisory or other compensatory fee includes acceptance of a fee by
- (a) an individual's spouse, minor child or stepchild, or a child or stepchild who shares the individual's home; or
- (b) an entity in which such individual is a partner, member, an officer such as a managing director occupying a comparable position or executive officer, or occupies a similar position (except limited partners, non-managing members and those occupying similar positions who, in each case, have no active role in providing services to the entity) and which provides accounting, consulting, legal, investment banking or financial advisory services to the issuer or any subsidiary entity of the issuer.
- (3) For the purposes of subsection (1), compensatory fees do not include the receipt of fixed amounts of compensation under a retirement plan (including deferred compensation) for prior service with the issuer if the compensation is not contingent in any way on continued service.

Management's and Auditors' reports

MANAGEMENT'S STATEMENT OF RESPONSIBILITY FOR FINANCIAL REPORTING

The management of CGI Group Inc. ("the Company") is responsible for the preparation and integrity of the consolidated financial statements and the Management's Discussion and Analysis ("MD&A"). The consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in Canada and necessarily include some amounts that are based on management's best estimates and judgment. Financial and operating data elsewhere in the MD&A are consistent with that contained in the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

To fulfill its responsibility, management has developed, and continues to maintain, systems of internal controls reinforced by the Company's standards of conduct and ethics, as set out in written policies to ensure the reliability of the financial information and to safeguard its assets. The Company's internal control over financial reporting and consolidated financial statements are subject to audit by the independent auditors, Deloitte & Touche LLP, whose report follows. They were appointed as independent auditors, by a vote of the Company's shareholders, to conduct an integrated audit of the Company's consolidated financial statements and of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. In addition, the Management Committee of the Company reviews the disclosure of corporate information and oversees the functioning of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures.

Members of the Audit and Risk Management Committee of the Board of Directors, all of whom are independent of the Company, meet regularly with the independent auditors and with management to discuss internal controls in the financial reporting process, auditing matters and financial reporting issues and formulates the appropriate recommendations to the Board of Directors. The independent auditors have unrestricted access to the Audit and Risk Management Committee. The financial statements and MD&A have been reviewed and approved by the Board of Directors.

(signed)

(signed)

Michael E. Roach

R. David Anderson Executive

November12,President and chief 2007 executive officer

vice-president and cheif financial officer

MANAGEMENT REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING

The management of the Company is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting. The Company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of the Company's consolidated financial statements for external reporting purposes in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the Canada.

The Company's internal control over financial reporting includes policies and procedures that:

pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect transactions and dispositions of the assets of the Company; provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of consolidated financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in Canada, and that receipts and expenditures are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and the directors of the Company; and,

provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the Company's assets that could have a material effect on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

All internal control systems have inherent limitations; therefore, even where internal control over financial reporting is determined to be effective, it can provide only reasonable assurance. Projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that the controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

There was one exclusion from our assessment. Our interest in a joint venture was excluded from our assessment as we do not have the ability to dictate or modify the joint venture's internal control over financial reporting, and we do not have the practical ability to assess those controls. Our interest in the joint venture represents 1.3% of our consolidated total assets and 2.2% of our consolidated revenue as at and for the year ended September 30, 2007. We have assessed the Company's internal controls over the inclusion of our share of the joint venture and its results for the year in our consolidated financial statements.

As of the end of the Company's 2007 fiscal year, management conducted an assessment of the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting based on the framework established in *Internal Control – Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. Based on this assessment, management has determined the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of September 30, 2007 was effective.

The effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of September 30, 2007 has been audited by the Company's independent auditors, as stated in their report appearing on page 4.

(signed) (signed)

Michael E. Roach

November12,President and chief 2007 executive officer

R. David Anderson

Executive

vice-president and cheif financial officer

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED CHARTERED ACCOUNTANTS

To the Board of Directors and Shareholders of CGI Group Inc.

We have audited the internal control over financial reporting of CGI Group Inc. and subsidiaries ("the Company") as of September 30, 2007 based on the criteria established in *Internal Control – Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. As described in Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting, management excluded from their assessment the internal control over financial reporting one investment. Management excluded from its assessment the internal control over financial reporting of its interest in a joint venture, because the Company does not have the ability to dictate or modify the controls at this entity and does not have the ability to assess, in practice, the controls at the entity. Their interest in the joint venture constitutes 1.3 % of total assets and 2.2% of revenues of the consolidated financial statements of the Company as of and for the year ended September 30, 2007. Accordingly, our audit did not include the internal control over financial reporting of that investment. The Company's management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, included in the accompanying Management Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audit included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk, and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

A company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed by, or under the supervision of, the company's principal executive and principal financial officers, or persons performing similar functions, and effected by the company's board of directors, management, and other personnel to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company's internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use or disposition of the company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of the inherent limitations of internal control over financial reporting, including the possibility of collusion or improper management override of controls, material misstatements due to error or fraud may not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. Also, projections of any evaluation of the effectiveness of the internal control over financial reporting to future periods are subject to the risk that the controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

In our opinion, the Company maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of September 30, 2007, based on the criteria established in *Internal Control – Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission.

We have also audited, in accordance with Canadian generally accepted auditing standards and the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the consolidated financial statements of the Company as at and for the year ended September 30, 2007, and our report dated November 12, 2007 expressed an unqualified opinion on those financial statements.

(signed)

Deloitte & Touche LLPIndependent registered chartered accountants

Montréal, Québec November 12, 2007

2007 annual report | CGI Group Inc. | 29

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED CHARTERED ACCOUNTANTS

To the Board of Directors and Shareholders of CGI Group Inc.

We have audited the consolidated balance sheets of CGI Group Inc. and subsidiaries (the "Company") as at September 30, 2007 and 2006 and the related consolidated statements of earnings, comprehensive income, retained earnings and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended September 30, 2007. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

With respect to the consolidated financial statements as at and for the years ended September 30, 2007 and 2006, we conducted our audits in accordance with Canadian generally accepted auditing standards and the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). With respect to the consolidated financial statements as at and for the year ended September 30, 2005, we conducted our audit in accordance with Canadian generally accepted auditing standards. These standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, these consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as at September 30, 2007 and 2006 and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended September 30, 2007 in accordance with Canadian generally accepted accounting principles.

We have also audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of September 30, 2007, based on the criteria established in *Internal Control – Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission, and our report, dated November 12, 2007, expressed an unqualified opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

(signed)

Deloitte & Touche LLP

Independent registered chartered accountants

Montréal, Québec November 12, 2007

COMMENTS BY INDEPENDENT REGISTERED CHARTERED ACCOUNTANTS FOR U.S. READERS ON CANADA-U.S. REPORTING DIFFERENCES

In the United States of America, reporting standards for auditors require the addition of an explanatory paragraph (following the opinion paragraph) when there are changes in accounting principles that have a material effect on the comparability of the Company's financial statements, such as the changes described in Note 2 to the financial statements. Our report to the shareholders, dated November 12, 2007, is expressed in accordance with Canadian reporting standards, which do not require a reference to such changes in accounting principles in the auditors' report when the change is properly accounted for and adequately disclosed in the financial statements.

(signed)

Deloitte & Touche LLP

Independent registered chartered accountants

Montréal, Québec November 12, 2007

Consolidated Financial Statements

Consolidated Statements of Earnings

Years ended September 30	2007	2006	2005
(in thousands of Canadian dollars, except share data)	\$	\$	\$
REVENUE (Note 12)	3,711,566	3,477,623	3,685,986
Operating expenses			
Costs of services, selling and administrative (Note 12 and Note 17)	3,126,105	2,996,521	3,151,558
Amortization (Note 12)	177,648	170,766	199,283
Restructuring costs related to specific items (Note 14)	23,010	67,266	_
Interest on long-term debt	41,818	43,291	24,014
Other income, net	(9,262)	(7,252)	(7,156)
Gain on sale of assets	(700)	(10,475)	_
Gain on sale and earnings from an investment in an entity			
subject to significant influence (Note 18)	_	_	(4,537)
Sale of right (Note 15)	_	_	(11,000)
Non-controlling interest, net of income taxes (Note 18)	251	_	_
	3,358,870	3,260,117	3,352,162
Earnings from continuing operations before income taxes	352,696	217,506	333,824
Income taxes (Note 16)	116,294	70,973	114,126
	,	,	,
Net earnings from continuing operations	236,402	146,533	219,698
Net loss from discontinued operations (Note 19)	_	_	(3,210)
NET EARNINGS	236,402	146,533	216,488
BASIC EARNINGS (LOSS) PER SHARE (Note 11)			
Continuing operations	0.72	0.40	0.50
Discontinued operations	_	_	(0.01)
•	0.72	0.40	0.49
DILUTED EARNINGS (LOSS) PER SHARE (Note 11)			
Continuing operations	0.71	0.40	0.50
Discontinued operations	_	_	(0.01)
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	0.71	0.40	0.49
See Notes to the consolidated financial statements.			

2007 annual report | CGI Group Inc. | 31

Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income

Years ended September 30	2007	2006	2005
(in thousands of Canadian dollars)	\$	\$	\$
NET EARNINGS	236,402	146,533	216,488
Other comprehensive loss	,	,	,
Net change in unrealized loss on translating financial statements of self-sustaining foreign operations Net change in unrealized gains on translation of long-term debt	(118,785)	(47,857)	(111,792))
designated			
as a hedge of net investment in self-sustaining foreign operations	22,848	8,794	19,737
Other comprehensive loss before income taxes	(95,937)	(39,063)	(92,055)
Income tax expense on other comprehensive loss	(913)	623	(69)
Other comprehensive loss (Note 13)	(96,850)	(38,440)	(92,124)
COMPREHENSIVE INCOME	139,552	108,093	124,364

See Notes to the consolidated financial statements.

Consolidated Statements of Retained Earnings

Years ended September 30	2007		2006	2005
(in thousands of Canadian dollars)	\$	\$		\$
BALANCE, BEGINNING OF YEAR	587,201		895,267	730,757
Net earnings	236,402		146,533	216,488
Share repurchase costs (Note 9)	_		(6,760)	_
Excess of purchase price over carrying value of Class A				
subordinate shares acquired (Note 9)				
	(70,756)	(447,839)	(51,978)
BALANCE, END OF YEAR	752,847		587,201	895,267

See Notes to the consolidated financial statements.

Consolidated Balance Sheets

As at September 30	2007	2006
(in thousands of Canadian dollars)	\$	\$
ASSETS		
Current assets		
Cash and cash equivalents	88,879	115,729
Accounts receivable (Note 3)	478,980	479,767
Work in progress	191,055	197,381
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	67,720	89,639
Income taxes	4,849	_
Future income taxes (Note 16)	30,522	33,728
	862,005	916,244
Capital assets (Note 4)	146,352	120,032
Contract costs (Note 5)	192,722	214,688
Finite-life intangibles and other long-term assets (Note 6)	455,711	523,332
Future income taxes (Note 16)	4,928	25,127
Goodwill (Note 7)	1,658,712	1,737,886
Total assets before funds held for clients	3,320,430	3,537,309
Funds held for clients (Note 2)	155,378	154,723
	3,475,808	3,692,032
LIABILITIES		
Current liabilities		
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities (Note 14 and Note 18)	329,381	352,530
Accrued compensation (Note 14 and Note 18)	132,022	108,331
Deferred revenue	152,668	111,759
Income taxes	108,432	56,304
Future income taxes (Note 16)	24,404	30,384
Current portion of long-term debt (Note 8)	9,815	8,242
	756,722	667,550
Future income taxes (Note 16)	202,718	213,512
Long-term debt (Note 8)	463,376	805,017
Accrued integration charges (Note 14 and Note 18) and other long-term liabilities	79,346	103,210
Total liabilities before clients' funds obligations	1,502,162	1,789,289
Clients' funds obligations (Note 2)	155,378	154,723
	1,657,540	1,944,012
Commitments, contingencies and guarantees (Note 25)		
SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY	0.1-	505.001
Retained earnings	752,847	587,201
Accumulated other comprehensive loss (Note 13)	(386,073)	(289,223)
	366,774	297,978
Capital stock (Note 0)	1 260 020	1 267 606
Capital stock (Note 9)	1,369,029	1,367,606
Contributed surplus (Note 10b)	82,465	82,436
	1,818,268	1,748,020
	3,475,808	3,692,032

See Notes to the consolidated financial statements.

Approved by the Board (signed)

Michael E.

Roach Serge Godin Director Director

2007 annual report | CGI Group Inc. | 33

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

Years ended September 30	2007	2006	2005
(in thousands of Canadian dollars)	\$	\$	\$
OPERATING ACTIVITIES Not coming from continuing engertions	226 402	146 522	210 600
Net earnings from continuing operations	236,402	146,533	219,698
Adjustments for:	200.054	100.005	221 507
Amortization (Note 12)	200,954	198,895	231,597
Non-cash portion of restructuring costs related to specific items (Note 14)	_	1,311	(2.029)
Deferred credits	10.054	(781)	(3,038)
Future income taxes (Note 16)	10,054	(34,225)	35,650
Foreign exchange loss	3,457	1,914	1,993
Stock-based compensation (Note 10a)	13,933	12,895	20,554
Sale of right (Note 15)	(700)	(10.475)	(11,000)
Gain on sale of assets	(700)	(10,475)	_
Gain on sale and earnings from an investment in an entity subject to			(4.527)
significant influence (Note 18)	251	_	(4,537)
Non-controlling interest, net of income tax (Note 18)	251 95 919	(10.471)	(10.200)
Net change in non-cash working capital items (Note 21)	85,818 550,160	(10,471)	(10,208)
Cash provided by continuing operating activities	550,169	305,596	480,709
INVESTING ACTIVITIES	(17.200)	(25 (20)	(((220)
Business acquisitions (net of cash acquired) (Note 18)	(17,298)	(25,620)	(66,229)
Proceeds from sale of assets and businesses (net of cash disposed)		20.114	20.521
(Note 18)	_	30,114	29,521
Proceeds from sale of investment in an entity subject to significant influence			20.940
(Note 18)	_	_	20,849
Proceeds from sale of right (Note 15)	(52.264)	(41.105)	11,000
Purchase of capital assets	(53,264)	(41,105) 562	(25,314)
Proceeds from disposal of capital assets	1,371		6,663
Payment of contract costs Paimburgament of contract costs upon termination of a contract	(24,189)	(34,051)	(25,057)
Reimbursement of contract costs upon termination of a contract	2,143 (66,311)	(67,969)	15,300
Additions to finite-life intangibles and other long-term assets	(00,311)	(07,909)	(90,674)
Proceeds from disposal of finite-life intangibles	908	2 677	5,251
Decrease in other long-term assets	(156,640)	2,677 (135,392)	12,413
Cash used in continuing investing activities	(150,040)	(155,392)	(106,277)
FINANCING ACTIVITIES			
Increase in credit facilities (Note 8)	30,113	746,170	190,000
Repayment of credit facilities	(353,643)	(158,944)	(397,578)
Repayment of long-term debt	(7,466)	(136,944) $(13,124)$	(397,378) $(16,705)$
Repurchase of Class A subordinate shares (net of share repurchase costs)	(7,400)	(13,124)	(10,703)
(Note 9)	(129 541)	(026 145)	(100.456)
Issuance of shares (net of share issue costs) (Note 9)	(128,541) 42,744	(926,145) 57,963	(109,456) 4,551
	(416,793)	•	(329,188)
Cash used in continuing financing activities Effect of foreign exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents of	(410,/93)	(294,080)	(349,100)
	(2 596)	(051)	(6 167)
continuing operations Not (decrease) increase in each and each equivalents of continuing	(3,586)	(854)	(6,167)
Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents of continuing	(26 950)	(124.720)	20.077
operations	(26,850)	(124,730)	39,077

Net cash and cash equivalents provided by discontinued operations

(Note 19)	_	_	759
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of year	115,729	240,459	200,623
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, END OF YEAR	88,879	115,729	240,459

Supplementary cash flow information (Note 21) See Notes to the consolidated financial statements.

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements

Years ended September 30, 2007, 2006 and 2005 (tabular amounts only are in thousands of Canadian dollars, except share data)

1. Description of Business

CGI Group Inc. (the "Company"), directly or through its subsidiaries, manages information technology services ("IT services"), including outsourcing, systems integration and consulting, software licenses and maintenance, as well as business process services ("BPS") to help clients cost effectively realize their strategies and create added value.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

The consolidated financial statements are prepared in accordance with Canadian generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP"), which differ in certain material respects from U.S. GAAP. A reconciliation between Canadian and U.S. GAAP can be found in Note 27.

Certain comparative figures have been reclassified in order to conform to the presentation adopted in 2007.

CHANGES IN ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The Company adopted the following new Handbook sections issued by the Canadian Institute of Chartered Accountants ("CICA") which were effective for interim periods beginning on or after October 1, 2006, none of which had a significant effect on the consolidated financial statements:

i) Section 3855, "Financial Instruments – Recognition and Measurement", describes the standards for recognizing and measuring financial assets, financial liabilities and non-financial derivatives. All financial assets, except for those classified as held-to-maturity, loans and receivables, and derivative financial instruments are measured at their fair values. All financial liabilities are measured at their fair values when they are classified as held for trading purposes. Otherwise, they are measured at their carrying value.

The Company has made the following classifications:

- Cash and cash equivalents and deferred compensation assets and obligations are classified
 as held for trading and are measured at fair value. Changes in fair value are recorded in
 net earnings.
- Accounts receivable, work in progress and funds held for clients are classified as loans and receivables and recorded at amortized cost.
- Accounts payable and accrued liabilities, accrued compensation, accrued integration charges, long-term debt, asset retirement obligations, revolving credit facility and clients' funds obligations are classified as other liabilities and measured at amortized cost.

Transaction costs are comprised primarily of legal, accounting and other costs directly attributable to the issuance of the respective financial assets and liabilities. Transaction costs are capitalized to the cost of financial assets and liabilities classified as other than held for trading. As a result of the new policy, such costs previously reported as deferred financing fees have been reclassified against long-term debt and adjusted by a credit, net of related income taxes, to retained earnings to reflect the utilization of the effective interest method instead of the straight-line method previously applied. The amount of the adjustment was not significant.

ii) Section 3861, "Financial Instruments – Disclosure and Presentation", establishes standards for presentation of financial instruments and non-financial derivatives, and identifies the information that should be disclosed about them.

iii) Section 1530, "Comprehensive Income", and Section 3251, "Equity". Comprehensive income is the change in equity of an enterprise during a period arising from transactions and other events and circumstances from non-owner sources. It includes items that would normally not be included in net income such as changes in the foreign currency translation adjustment relating to self-sustaining foreign operations and unrealized gains or losses on available-for-sale financial instruments. This section describes how to report and disclose comprehensive income and its components. Section 3251, "Equity", replaces Section 3250, "Surplus", and establishes standards for the presentation of equity and changes in equity as a result of the new requirements of Section 1530, "Comprehensive Income". As a result of the adoption of this section, the consolidated financial statements now include a statement of comprehensive income.

iv) Section 3865, "Hedges", describes when hedge accounting is appropriate. Hedge accounting ensures that all gains, losses, revenues and expenses from the derivative and the item it hedges are recorded in the statement of earnings in the same period.

2007 annual report | CGI Group Inc. | 35

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (continued)

USE OF ESTIMATES

The preparation of the consolidated financial statements in conformity with Canadian GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the reporting period. Because of the use of estimates inherent in the financial reporting process, actual results could differ from those estimates. Significant estimates include, but are not limited to, the measurement of allowance for doubtful accounts, stock-based compensation, tax credits, long-term asset valuations and impairment assessments, goodwill, income taxes, provisions and contingencies, as well as revenue recognition.

BASIS OF CONSOLIDATION

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its subsidiaries. All intercompany transactions and balances have been eliminated. The Company accounts for its jointly-controlled investments using the proportionate consolidation method. The Company accounts for investments where it has the ability to exercise significant influence under the equity method. In situations where the Company does not exercise significant influence, the investments are recorded at cost. The carrying amount of the investments is reviewed for decline and other than temporary fluctuations whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the investments may not be recoverable.

REVENUE RECOGNITION, WORK IN PROGRESS AND DEFERRED REVENUE

The Company generates revenue principally through the provision of IT services and BPS.

The IT services include a full range of information technology services, namely: i) outsourcing ii) systems integration and consulting iii) software licenses and iv) maintenance. The BPS unit provides business processing for the financial services sector, as well as other services, such as payroll and document management services.

The Company provides services under contracts that contain various pricing mechanisms. The Company recognizes revenue when persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, services or products have been provided to the client, the fee is fixed or determinable, and collectibility is reasonably assured. If an arrangement involves the provision of multiple elements, the total arrangement value is allocated to each element as a separate unit of accounting if: 1) the delivered item has value to the client on a stand-alone basis; 2) there is objective and reliable evidence of the fair value of the undelivered item; and 3) the arrangement includes a general right of return relative to the delivered item and delivery or performance of the undelivered item is considered probable and substantially in the control of the vendor. If these criteria are met, then the total consideration of the arrangement is allocated among the separate units of accounting based on their fair values.

Provisions for estimated contract losses, if any, are recognized in the period in which the loss is determined. Contract losses are measured at the amount by which the estimated total costs exceed the estimated total revenue from the contract.

OUTSOURCING AND BPS ARRANGEMENTS

Revenue from outsourcing and BPS arrangements under time and materials and unit-priced arrangements are recognized as the services are provided at the contractual stated price. If the contractual per-unit prices within a unit-priced contract change during the term of the arrangement, the Company evaluates whether it is more appropriate to record revenue based on the average per-unit price during the term of the contract or based on the actual amounts billed.

Revenue from outsourcing and BPS arrangements under fixed-fee arrangements is recognized on a straight-line basis over the term of the arrangement, regardless of the amounts billed, unless there is a better measure of performance or

del	1	very	

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (continued)

SYSTEMS INTEGRATION AND CONSULTING SERVICES

Revenue from systems integration and consulting services under time and material arrangements is recognized as the services are rendered, and revenue under cost-based arrangements is recognized as reimbursable costs are incurred.

Revenue from systems integration and consulting services under fixed-fee arrangements is recognized using the percentage-of-completion method over the implementation period. The Company uses the labour costs or labour hours incurred to date to measure the progress towards completion. This method relies on estimates of total expected labour costs or total expected labour hours to complete the service, which are compared to labour costs or labour hours incurred to date, to arrive at an estimate of the percentage of revenue earned to date. Management regularly reviews underlying estimates of total expected labour costs or hours. Revisions to estimates are reflected in the statement of earnings in the period in which the facts that gave rise to the revision became known.

Revenue from systems integration and consulting services under benefits-funded arrangements is recognized only to the extent it can be predicted, with reasonable certainty, that the benefit stream will generate amounts sufficient to fund the value on which revenue recognition is based.

SOFTWARE LICENSES AND MAINTENANCE ARRANGEMENTS

Revenue from software license arrangements is recognized upon delivery of software if persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, collection is probable, the fee is fixed or determinable and vendor-specific objective evidence of an arrangement exists to allocate the total fee to the different elements of an arrangement. Vendor-specific objective evidence is typically based on the price charged when an element is sold separately.

In circumstances where the implementation services are essential to the functionality of the software or where the software requires significant customization, the Company recognizes software license revenue using the percentage-of-completion method over the implementation period as previously described.

Revenue from maintenance services for licenses sold and implemented is recognized ratably over the term of the contract.

WORK IN PROGRESS AND DEFERRED REVENUE

Amounts recognized as revenue in excess of billings are classified as work in progress. Amounts received in advance of the delivery of products or performances of services are classified as deferred revenue.

REIMBURSEMENTS

Reimbursements, including those relating to travel and other out-of-pocket expenses, and other similar third party costs, such as the cost of hardware and software re-sales, are included in revenue, and the corresponding expense is included in costs of services.

CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS

Cash and cash equivalents consist primarily of unrestricted cash and short-term investments having an initial maturity of three months or less.

CAPITAL ASSETS

Capital assets are recorded at cost and are amortized over the following estimated useful lives of the assets, using the straight-line method:

Buildings 10 to 40 years

Leasehold improvements Lesser of the useful life or lease term plus first renewal option

Furniture and fixtures Computer equipment 3 to 10 years 3 to 5 years

2007 annual report | CGI Group Inc. | 37

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (continued)

FUNDS HELD FOR CLIENTS AND CLIENTS' FUNDS OBLIGATIONS

In connection with the Company's payroll, tax filing and claims services, the Company collects funds for payment of payroll, taxes and claims, temporarily holds such funds until payment is due, remits the funds to the clients' employees, appropriate tax authorities or claim holders, files federal and local tax returns, and handles related regulatory correspondence and amendments. The Company presents the funds held for clients and related obligations separately.

CONTRACT COSTS

Contract costs are mainly incurred when acquiring or implementing long-term IT services and BPS contracts. These assets are recorded at cost and amortized using the straight-line method over the term of the respective contracts. Contract costs are comprised primarily of incentives and transition costs.

Pre-contract costs associated with acquiring or implementing long-term IT services and BPS contracts are expensed as incurred except where it is virtually certain that the contracts will be awarded, in which case they are recorded at cost and amortized using the straight-line method over the expected term of the respective contracts.

Occasionally, incentives are granted to clients upon signing of outsourcing contracts. These incentives can be granted either in the form of cash payments, issuance of equity instruments, or discounts awarded principally over a transition period, as negotiated in the contract. In the case of equity instruments, cost is measured at the estimated fair value at the time they are issued. For discounts, cost is measured at the value of the granted financial commitment and a corresponding amount is recorded as deferred revenue in other long-term liabilities. As services are provided to the client, the amount is amortized and recorded as a reduction of revenue.

Capital assets acquired from a client in connection with outsourcing contracts are capitalized as such and amortized consistent with the amortization policies described previously. The excess of the amount paid over the fair value of capital assets acquired in connection with outsourcing contracts is considered as an incentive granted to the client, and is recorded as described in the preceding paragraph.

Transition costs consist of expenses associated with the installation of systems and processes incurred after the award of outsourcing contracts, relocation of transitioned employees and exit from client facilities. Under BPS contracts, the costs consist primarily of expenses related to activities such as the conversion of the customer's applications to the Company's platforms. These incremental costs are comprised essentially of labour costs, including compensation and related fringe benefits, as well as subcontractor costs.

FINITE-LIFE INTANGIBLE ASSETS

Finite-life intangible assets consist mainly of internal-use software, business solutions, software licenses and customer relationships.

Internal-use software, business solutions and software licenses are recorded at cost. Business solutions developed internally and marketed for distribution are capitalized when they meet specific capitalization criteria related to technical, market and financial feasibility. Business solutions and software licenses acquired through a business combination are initially recorded at fair value based on the estimated net future income-producing capabilities of the software products. Customer relationships are acquired through business combinations and are initially recorded at their fair value based on the present value of expected future cash flows.

The Company amortizes its finite-life intangible assets using the straight-line method over the following estimated useful lives:

Internal-use software 2 to 7 years

Business solutions2 to 10 yearsSoftware licenses3 to 8 yearsCustomer relationships and other2 to 15 years

OTHER LONG-TERM ASSETS

Other long-term assets consist mainly of long-term maintenance agreements, deferred compensation plan assets (Note 24) and deferred financing fees (Note 8). The Company amortizes its long-term maintenance agreements using the straight-line method over the term of the contract.

IMPAIRMENT OF LONG-LIVED ASSETS

When events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of long-lived assets, such as capital assets, contract costs and finite-life intangibles, may not be recoverable, undiscounted estimated cash flows are projected over their remaining term and compared to the carrying amount. To the extent such projections indicate that future undiscounted cash flows are not sufficient to recover the carrying amounts of related assets, a charge is recorded to reduce the carrying amount to equal projected future discounted cash flows.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (continued)

BUSINESS COMBINATIONS AND GOODWILL

The Company accounts for its business combinations using the purchase method of accounting. Under this method, the Company allocates the purchase price to tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed based on estimated fair values at the date of acquisition, with the excess of the purchase price amount being allocated to goodwill. Goodwill for each reporting unit is assessed for impairment at least annually, or when an event or circumstance occurs that more likely than not reduces the fair value of a reporting unit below its carrying amount. An impairment charge is recorded when the goodwill carrying amount of the reporting unit exceeds its fair value.

ACCRUED INTEGRATION CHARGES

Accrued integration charges are comprised of liabilities for costs incurred on business combinations and restructuring activities, such as severance payments related to the termination of certain employees of the acquired business performing functions already available through the Company's existing structure and provisions related to leases for premises occupied by the acquired businesses that the Company plans to vacate.

EARNINGS PER SHARE

Basic earnings per share are based on the weighted average number of shares outstanding during the period. The dilutive effect of stock options is determined using the treasury stock method.

RESEARCH AND SOFTWARE DEVELOPMENT COSTS

Research costs are charged to earnings in the period in which they are incurred, net of related tax credits. Included in costs of services, selling and administrative expenses are research expenses in the amount of \$35,661,000 (\$27,909,000 in 2006 and \$25,949,000 in 2005). Software development costs are charged to earnings in the year they are incurred, net of related tax credits, unless they meet specific capitalization criteria related to technical, market and financial feasibility. During the year, the Company incurred direct research and software development expenses of \$73,125,000 (\$68,905,000 in 2006 and \$78,200,000 in 2005).

Capitalized software development costs are included as part of finite-life intangibles in the amount of \$37,261,000 (\$40,071,000 in 2006 and \$52,295,000 in 2005). Research and software development tax credits amounting to \$203,000 were recorded against these assets for the year ended September 30, 2007 (\$925,000 in 2006 and nil in 2005).

INCOME TAXES

Income taxes are accounted for using the asset and liability method of accounting for income taxes. Future income tax assets and liabilities are determined based on deductible or taxable temporary differences between the amounts reported for financial statement purposes and tax values of assets and liabilities using enacted or substantively enacted income tax rates expected to be in effect for the year in which the differences are expected to reverse. A valuation allowance is recorded for the portion of the future income tax assets when its realization is not considered more likely than not.

TRANSLATION OF FOREIGN CURRENCIES

Revenue and expenses denominated in foreign currencies are recorded at the rate of exchange prevailing at the transaction date. Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated at exchange rates prevailing at the balance sheet date. Unrealized translation gains and losses are reflected in net earnings.

Self-sustaining subsidiaries, with economic activities largely independent of the parent company, are accounted for using the current rate method. Under this method, assets and liabilities of subsidiaries denominated in a foreign currency are translated into Canadian dollars at exchange rates in effect at the balance sheet date. Revenue and expenses are translated at average exchange rates prevailing during the period. Resulting unrealized gains or losses are accumulated and reported as a net change in unrealized gain on translating financial statements of self-sustaining

foreign operations in the Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income. As a result of differences in the translation of the financial statements of foreign subsidiaries, accumulated other comprehensive loss varied by \$96,850,000 and \$38,440,000 in 2007 and 2006, respectively. These variations resulted principally from translating U.S. dollar denominated goodwill (Note 7).

The accounts of foreign subsidiaries, which are financially or operationally dependent on the parent company, are accounted for using the temporal method. Under this method, monetary assets and liabilities are translated at the exchange rates in effect at the balance sheet date, and non-monetary assets and liabilities are translated at historical exchange rates. Revenue and expenses are translated at average rates for the period. Translation exchange gains or losses of such subsidiaries are reflected in net earnings.

2007 annual report | CGI Group Inc. | 39

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (continued)

STOCK-BASED COMPENSATION

Stock-based compensation cost is recorded using the fair value based method. This method consists of recording compensation cost to earnings over the vesting period of options granted. When stock options are exercised, any consideration paid by employees is credited to capital stock and the recorded fair value of the option is removed from contributed surplus and credited to capital stock.

FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

The Company uses various financial instruments to manage its exposure to fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates. The Company does not hold or use any derivative instruments for trading purposes.

The Company designated its US\$192,000,000 Senior U.S. unsecured notes as the hedging instrument for a part of the Company's net investment in self-sustaining foreign subsidiaries (Note 26). Foreign exchange translation gains or losses on the net investment are recorded in the Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income. Any realized or unrealized gains or losses on instruments covering the net investment are also recognized in the Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income.

The Company also enters, from time to time, into forward contracts to hedge forecasted cash flows denominated in currencies other than the functional currency of its subsidiaries. Gains and losses on foreign exchange contracts designated as hedges for firm commitments or forecasted transactions are recorded in costs of services, selling and administrative expenses when the related transaction is realized.

Periodic assessments of each hedge's effectiveness are performed during the year.

FUTURE ACCOUNTING CHANGES

The CICA has issued the following new Handbook Sections:

- a) Section 3862, "Financial Instruments Disclosures", effective for interim periods beginning on or after October 1, 2007. This section describes the required disclosure for the assessment of the significance of financial instruments for an entity's financial position and performance and of the nature and extent of risks arising from financial instruments to which the entity is exposed and how the entity manages those risks. This section and Section 3863, "Financial Instruments Presentation" will replace Section 3861, "Financial Instruments Disclosure and Presentation".
- b) Section 3863, "Financial Instruments Presentation", effective for interim periods beginning on or after October 1, 2007. This section establishes standards for presentation of financial instruments and non-financial derivatives.
- c) Section 1535, "Capital disclosures", effective for interim periods beginning on or after October 1, 2007. This section establishes standards for disclosing information about an entity's capital and how it is managed. It describes the disclosure requirements of the entity's objectives, policies and processes for managing capital, the quantitative data relating to what the entity regards as capital, whether the entity has complied with capital requirements, and, if it has not complied, the consequences of such non-compliance.

The Company assessed that the impact of these standards will not be significant as they relate to note disclosure.

3. Accounts Receivable

	2007	2006
	\$	\$
Trade	390,579	376,383
Other ¹	88,401	103,384
	478,980	479,767

1 Other accounts receivable include refundable tax credits on salaries related to the E-Commerce Place, Cité du Multimédia, Carrefour de la nouvelle économie, SR&ED and other tax credit programs, of approximately \$66,003,000 and \$80,943,000 in 2007 and 2006, respectively.

The Company is defined as an eligible company and operates "eligible activities" under the terms of various Québec government tax credit programs on salaries for eligible employees located mainly in designated locations in the province of Québec, Canada. The Company must obtain an eligibility certificate from the Québec government annually. These programs are designed to support job creation and revitalization efforts in certain urban areas.

In order to be eligible for a majority of the tax credits, the Company relocated some of its employees to designated locations. Real estate costs for these designated locations are significantly higher than they were at the previous facilities. As at September 30, 2007, the balance outstanding for financial commitments for these real estate locations was \$467,604,000 ranging between 1 and 16 years. The refundable tax credits are calculated at rates varying from 35% to 40% on salaries paid in Québec, to a maximum range of \$12,500 to \$15,000 per year per eligible employee. For the E-Commerce Place, the rate can vary depending on the creation of a sufficient number of jobs in the province of Québec. The rate is established using a predetermined formula and may not exceed 35% or \$12,500. As at September 30, 2007, the Company is eligible to be refunded using the rate of 35%.

4. Capital Assets

			2007			2006
			NET			NET
	ACCUMULATED COSTAMORTIZATION		BOOK	ACCU	UMULATED	BOOK
			VALUE	COSTAMORTIZATION		VALUE
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
Land and building	10,561	2,037	8,524	5,766	1,372	4,394
Leasehold improvements	135,760	51,639	84,121	124,031	40,811	83,220
Furniture and fixtures	37,803	19,416	18,387	28,596	16,315	12,281
Computer equipment	94,294	58,974	35,320	69,253	49,116	20,137
	278,418	132,066	146,352	227,646	107,614	120,032

Capital assets include assets acquired under capital leases totalling \$10,268,000 (\$2,589,000 in 2006), net of accumulated amortization of \$4,705,000 (\$3,520,000 in 2006).

The asset retirement obligations pertain to operating leases of office buildings in different locations where certain clauses require premises to be returned to their original state at the end of the lease term. The asset retirement obligation liability of \$1,735,000 (\$2,364,000 in 2006), which is recorded in accrued integration charges and other long-term liabilities, was based on the undiscounted expected cash flows of \$2,736,000 (\$3,400,000 in 2006) using a discount rate of 5.12% (5.50% in 2006). The timing of the settlement of these obligations varies between 1 and 20 years.

5. Contract Costs

Edgar Filing: CGI GROUP INC - Form 40-F

			2007			2006
			NET			NET
	ACC	UMULATED	BOOK	ACC	UMULATED	BOOK
	COSTAMORTIZATION		VALUE	COSTAMORTIZATION		VALUE
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
Incentives	241,764	142,989	98,775	250,691	130,167	120,524
Transition costs	143,139	49,192	93,947	127,357	33,193	94,164
	384,903	192,181	192,722	378,048	163,360	214,688

6. Finite-Life Intangibles and Other Long-Term Assets

Internal-use software Business solutions Software licenses Customer relationships and other Finite-life intangibles Deferred financing fees Deferred compensation plan (Note 24) Long-term maintenance agreements Other Other long-term assets Total finite-life intangibles and other long-term assets	COST \$ 78,767 271,177 114,666 353,879 818,489	ACCUMULATED AMORTIZATION \$ 38,574 118,766 80,702 162,698 400,740	2007 NET BOOK VALUE \$ 40,193 152,411 33,964 191,181 417,749 6,481 12,206 16,159 3,116 37,962 455,711
Internal-use software Business solutions Software licenses Customer relationships and other Finite-life intangibles Deferred financing fees Deferred compensation plan (Note 24) Long-term maintenance agreements Other Other long-term assets Total finite-life intangibles and other long-term assets	COST \$ 77,874 258,566 120,557 367,404 824,401	ACCUMULATED AMORTIZATION \$ 34,724 80,103 78,373 131,596 324,796	2006 NET BOOK VALUE \$ 43,150 178,463 42,184 235,808 499,605 6,475 9,943 3,294 4,015 23,727 523,332

Amortization expense of finite-life intangibles included in the consolidated statements of earnings is as follows:

	2007	2006	2005
	\$	\$	\$
Internal-use software	10,835	10,839	16,731
Business solutions	49,893	35,298	29,175
Software licenses	22,422	29,983	31,653
Customer relationships and other	41,214	43,597	47,536
	124,364	119,717	125,095

7. Goodwill

The Company has designated September 30 as the date for the annual impairment test. The Company completed its annual goodwill impairment test as of September 30, 2007. Based on the results of this test, no impairment charge was

Edgar Filing: CGI GROUP INC - Form 40-F

identified.

The variations in goodwill are as follows:

			2007			2006
	IT			IT		
	SERVICES	BPS	TOTAL	SERVICES	BPS	TOTAL
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
Balance, beginning of year	1,477,059	260,827	1,737,886	1,494,133	279,237	1,773,370
Acquisitions (Note 18)	19,620	_	19,620	18,070	_	18,070
Purchase price adjustments						
(Note 18)	(4,553)	(414)	(4,967)	(6,611)	119	(6,492)
Disposal of assets (subsidiaries						
in 2006) (Note 18)	_	_	_	_	(13,172)	(13,172)
Foreign currency translation						
adjustment	(79,910)	(13,917)	(93,827)	(28,533)	(5,357)	(33,890)
Balance, end of year	1,412,216	246,496	1,658,712	1,477,059	260,827	1,737,886

⁴² | 2007 annual report | CGI Group Inc.

8. Long-Term Debt

	2007	2006
	\$	\$
Senior U.S. unsecured notes, bearing a weighted average interest rate of 4.97% and repayable		
by payments of \$84,685,500 in 2009, of \$86,678,100 in 2011 and \$19,926,000 in 2014,		
less imputed interest of \$1,764,995 ¹	189,525	214,138
Unsecured committed revolving term facility bearing interest at LIBOR rate plus 0.63%		
or bankers' acceptance rate plus 0.63%, maturing in 2012	263,696	587,226
Obligation bearing interest at 1.60% and repayable in blended monthly		
instalments maturing in 2008	1,214	5,777
Balances of purchase price related to business acquisitions, non-interest bearing,		
repayable in various instalments through 2009. These balances were recorded at		
their discounted value using a 5.60% or 7.00% interest rate	10,112	4,399
Obligations under capital leases, bearing a weighted average interest rate of 5.92%		
and repayable in blended monthly instalments maturing at various dates until 2012	8,644	781
Share of joint venture's long-term debt		
Secured term loan bearing interest of 5.71% repaid during the year	_	539
Other	_	399
	473,191	813,259
Current portion	9,815	8,242
	463,376	805,017

¹The US\$192,000,000 private placement financing with U.S. institutional investors is comprised of three tranches of senior unsecured notes maturing in January 2009, 2011 and 2014, and was issued on January 29, 2004 with a weighted average maturity of 6.4 years. The Senior U.S. unsecured notes contain covenants that require the Company to maintain certain financial ratios. At September 30, 2007, the Company is in compliance with these covenants. ² On August 13, 2007, the Company amended its existing five-year unsecured revolving credit facility to increase its size to \$1,500,000,000 and extend the tenure to August 2012. The five-year term can be extended annually. As at September 30, 2007, an amount of \$265,000,000 has been drawn upon this facility. Also an amount of \$15,500,000 has been committed against this facility to cover various letters of credit issued for clients and other parties. Financing fees of \$2,975,000 were incurred during the year and were recorded in finite-life intangibles and other long-term assets. In addition to the revolving credit facility, the Company has available demand lines of credit in the amount of \$25,000,000. At September 30, 2007, no amount had been drawn upon these facilities. The revolving credit facility contains covenants that require the Company to maintain certain financial ratios. At September 30, 2007, the Company is in compliance with these covenants.

Principal repayments on long-term debt over the forthcoming years are a 2008 2009 2010	as follows:		\$ 7,396 88,090
2010 2011 2012			85,738 263,696
Thereafter			19,627
Total principal payments on long-term debt			464,547
Minimum capital lease payments are as follows:	PRINCIPAL	INTEREST	PAYMENT
2008	2,419	443	2,862
2009	2,372	303	2,675
2010	2,171	165	2,336
2011	1,349	60	1,409

2012	333	32	365
Total minimum capital lease payments	8,644	1,003	9,647

9. Capital Stock

Authorized, an unlimited number without par value:

First preferred shares, carrying one vote per share, ranking prior to second preferred shares, Class A subordinate shares and Class B shares with respect to the payment of dividends;

Second preferred shares, non-voting, ranking prior to Class A subordinate shares and Class B shares with respect to the payment of dividends;

Class A subordinate shares, carrying one vote per share, participating equally with Class B shares with respect to the payment of dividends and convertible into Class B shares under certain conditions in the event of certain takeover bids on Class B shares;

Class B shares, carrying ten votes per share, participating equally with Class A subordinate shares with respect to the payment of dividends, convertible at any time at the option of the holder into Class A subordinate shares.

For 2007, 2006 and 2005, the Class A subordinate and the Class B shares changed as follows:

	CLASS A SUBC	ORDINATE SHARES CARRYING		S SHARES ARRYING		TOTAL CARRYING
	NUMBER	VALUE	NUMBER	VALUE	NUMBER	VALUE
			\$		\$	\$
Balance, September 30,						
2004	410,720,891	1,775,362	33,772,168	44,868	444,493,059	1,820,230
Repurchased and	(14.079.260)	(60,000)			(14.079.260)	(60,000)
cancelled ¹ Repurchased and not	(14,078,360)	(60,998)	_	_	(14,078,360)	(60,998)
cancelled ¹	_	(3,665)	_	_	_	(3,665)
Issued upon exercise of		(3,002)				(3,002)
options ²	805,798	7,406	_	_	805,798	7,406
Balance, September 30,						
2005	397,448,329	1,718,105	33,772,168	44,868	431,220,497	1,762,973
Repurchased and	(100 215 500)	(466,004)			(100 215 500)	(466,004)
cancelled ¹ Repurchased and not	(108,315,500)	(466,994)	_	_	(108,315,500)	(466,994)
cancelled ¹	_	(4,028)	_	_	_	(4,028)
Issued upon exercise of						
options ²	1,220,820	11,818	_	_	1,220,820	11,818
Issued upon exercise of warrants ³	7,021,096	60,260	546,131	3,577	7,567,227	63,837
Converted upon exercise	7,021,000	00,200	2 10,121	3,577	7,507,227	03,027
of warrants ³	110,140	721	(110,140)	(721)	_	_
Balance, September 30,		4.040.000	24.200.4.50	45.504	221 (22 211	4.26= 606
2006	297,484,885	1,319,882	34,208,159	47,724	331,693,044	1,367,606
Repurchased and cancelled ¹	(12,484,000)	(52,203)	_	_	(12,484,000)	(52,203)
Repurchased and not	(12, 10 1,000)	(=,===)			(==, .0 .,000)	(52,235)
cancelled ¹	_	(3,461)	_	_	_	(3,461)
	5,544,830	57,087	_	_	5,544,830	57,087

Issued upon exercise of options²

Balance, September 30,

2007 290,545,715 1,321,305 34,208,159 47,724 324,753,874 1,369,029 ¹ On January 30, 2007, the Company's Board of Directors authorized the renewal of a Normal Course Issuer Bid and the purchase of up to 10% of the public float of the Company's Class A subordinate shares during the next year. The Toronto Stock Exchange ("TSX") subsequently approved the Company's request for approval. The Issuer Bid enables the Company to purchase up to 29,091,303 Class A subordinate shares for cancellation on the open market through the TSX. The Class A subordinate shares were available for purchase under the Issuer Bid commencing February 5, 2007, until no later than February 4, 2008, or on such earlier date when the Company completes its purchases or elects to terminate the bid. Under a similar program in 2006, 29,288,443 Class A subordinate shares could have been repurchased between February 3, 2006, and February 2, 2007, During 2007, the Company repurchased 12,339,400 Class A subordinate shares (8,374,400 in 2006 and 14,896,200 in 2005) for cash consideration of \$126,420,000 (\$59,631,000 in 2006 and \$116,439,000 in 2005). The excess of the purchase price over the carrying value of Class A subordinate shares repurchased, in the amount of \$70,756,000 (\$22,364,000 in 2006 and \$51,978,000 in 2005), was charged to retained earnings. As of September 30, 2007, 760,500 of the repurchased Class A subordinate shares (905,100 in 2006 and 846,200 in 2005) with a carrying value of \$3,461,000 (\$4,028,000 in 2006 and \$3,665,000 in 2005) and a purchase value of \$8,538,000 (\$6,661,000 in 2006 and \$7,185,000 in 2005) were held by the Company and cancelled subsequent to the year-end. Of the \$8,538,000, \$4,540,000 was unpaid.

On January 12, 2006, the Company concluded a transaction whereby the Company repurchased from BCE for cancellation 100,000,000 of its Class A subordinate shares at a price of \$8.5923 per share for consideration of \$859,230,000. The excess of the purchase price over the carrying value of Class A subordinate shares repurchased, in the amount of \$425,475,000, as well as share repurchase costs in the amount of \$6,760,000, were charged to retained earnings.

During 2005, the Company received and cancelled 28,360 Class A subordinate shares for consideration of \$202,000 as a settlement of an account receivable accounted for as part of a 2003 business acquisition.

² The carrying value of Class A subordinate shares includes \$13,904,000 (\$3,421,000 in 2006 and \$2,855,000 in 2005), which corresponds to a reduction in contributed surplus representing the value of accumulated compensation cost associated with the options exercised since inception and the value of exercised options assumed in connection with acquisitions.

³ On March 22, 2006, a warrant was exercised by one holder to purchase 4,000,000 Class A subordinate shares of the Company at a price of \$6.55 each for an aggregate amount of \$26,200,000. The carrying value of these Class A subordinate shares includes \$14,271,000, which was previously recorded under the Warrants caption and which represented the cost associated with the warrants. On April 6, 2006, warrants were exercised by another holder resulting in the issuance of 3,021,096 Class A subordinate shares and 110,140 Class B shares of the Company at a price of \$6.55 each for an aggregate amount of \$20,510,000. At the same time, this holder converted the 110,140 Class B shares to 110,140 Class A subordinate shares at a price of \$6.55 each for an aggregate amount of \$721,000. In addition, on April 28, 2006, the Company's Class B shareholders exercised their warrants totalling 435,991 Class B shares at a price of \$6.55 each for an aggregate amount of \$2,856,000.

10. Stock Options, Contributed Surplus and Warrants

A) STOCK OPTIONS

Under the Company's stock option plan, the Board of Directors may grant, at its discretion, options to purchase Class A subordinate shares to certain employees, officers, directors and consultants of the Company and its subsidiaries. The exercise price is established by the Board of Directors and is equal to the closing price of the Class A subordinate shares on the Toronto Stock Exchange ("TSX") on the day preceding the date of the grant. Options generally vest one to three years from the date of grant conditionally upon the achievement of objectives and must be exercised within a ten-year period, except in the event of retirement, termination of employment or death. As at September 30, 2007, 50,347,129 Class A subordinate shares have been reserved for issuance under the Stock option plan.

The following table presents information concerning all outstanding stock options granted by the Company for the years ended September 30:

		2007		2006		2005
	•	WEIGHTED	V	WEIGHTED	WEIGHTE	
		AVERAGE		AVERAGE		AVERAGE
		EXERCISE		EXERCISE		EXERCISE
		PRICE	NUMBER	PRICE	NUMBER	PRICE
	NUMBER OF	PER	OF	PER	OF	PER
	OPTIONS	SHARE	OPTIONS	SHARE	OPTIONS	SHARE
		\$	\$		\$	\$
Outstanding, beginning of						
year	29,956,711	8.57	26,538,654	8.79	25,537,300	9.20
Granted	3,960,405	7.74	8,738,601	8.06	5,079,636	8.48
Exercised	(5,544,830)	7.79	(1,220,820)	6.87	(805,798)	5.61
Forfeited and expired	(3,872,400)	8.92	(4,099,724)	9.27	(3,272,484)	11.60
Outstanding, end of year	24,499,886	8.52	29,956,711	8.57	26,538,654	8.79
Exercisable, end of year	18,507,376	8.90	21,588,443	8.80	21,308,252	8.89

The following table summarizes information about outstanding stock options granted by the Company as at September 30, 2007:

				OPTIONS	
		OU	TSTANDING	EX	ERCISABLE
	W	EIGHTED			
		AVERAGE	WEIGHTED		WEIGHTED
	RF	EMAINING	AVERAGE		AVERAGE
	NUMBORT	RACTUAL		NUMBER	
	OF	LIFE	EXERCISE	OF	EXERCISE
RANGE OF EXERCISE PRICE	OPTIONS	(YEARS)	PRICE	OPTIONS	PRICE
		\$		\$	\$
1.64 to 2.32	77,396	3.23	1.99	77,396	1.99
3.75 to 6.98	4,386,498	6.65	6.43	2,148,998	6.17
7.00 to 7.87	7,389,488	7.57	7.75	3,668,388	7.77
8.00 to 8.99	9,289,409	6.17	8.63	9,255,499	8.63
9.05 to 10.92	1,435,256	3.33	9.82	1,435,256	9.82
11.34 to 14.85	826,616	1.35	13.15	826,616	13.15
15.00 to 18.40	1,079,583	2.00	16.15	1,079,583	16.15
24.51 to 26.03	15,640	2.32	25.97	15,640	25.97

6.15

8.52

The following table presents the weighted average assumptions used to determine the stock-based compensation expense recorded in cost of services, selling and administrative expenses using the Black-Scholes option pricing model for the years ended September 30:

24,499,886

	2007	2006	2005
Compensation expense (\$)	13,933	12,895	20,554
Dividend yield (%)	0.00	0.00	0.00
Expected volatility (%)	29.48	36.13	45.80
Risk-free interest rate (%)	3.90	3.97	3.92
Expected life (years)	5.00	5.00	5.00
Weighted average grant date fair value (\$)	2.60	3.13	3.85

2007 annual report | CGI Group Inc. | 45

18,507,376

8.90

10. Stock Options, Contributed Surplus and Warrants (continued)

B) CONTRIBUTED SURPLUS

The following table summarizes the contributed surplus activity since September 30, 2004:

	\$
Balance, September 30, 2004	49,879
Compensation cost of exercised options assumed in connection with acquisitions	(1,136)
Compensation cost associated with exercised options	(1,719)
Fair value of options granted	20,554
Balance, September 30, 2005	67,578
Compensation cost of exercised options assumed in connection with acquisitions	(152)
Compensation cost associated with exercised options	(3,269)
Fair value of options granted	12,895
Carrying value of warrants expired ¹	5,384
Balance, September 30, 2006	82,436
Compensation cost associated with exercised options	(13,904)
Fair value of options granted	13,933
Balance, September 30, 2007	82,465

¹ On June 13, 2006, 1,118,210 warrants of one of the holders expired, resulting in a transfer of their carrying value of \$5,384,000 from the Warrants to the Contributed surplus caption.

11. Earnings per Share

The following table sets forth the computation of basic and diluted earnings per share for the years ended September 30:

			2007			2006			2005
		WEIGHTED			WEIGHTED			WEIGHTED	
		AVERAGE			AVERAGE			AVERAGE	
		NUMBER		1	NUMBER OF		1	NUMBER OF	
		OF SHARES			SHARES			SHARES	
	NET			NET			NET		
EA]	RNIN OS IT	TSTANDIBAGR!	NING S A	RNINGSUT	STANDI NG R	NING S EA	RNINGOUT	STANDI NG RI	NINGS
									PE
			PER			PER			R
(NUME)	RAT(DE)N	OMINATOR)S	HARME	RAT(DRENO	OMINATOR)S	SHARME	ERAT (IRE N	OMINATOR)S	HARE
		\$	\$	\$	3	\$	9	5	\$
	236,402	329,016,756	0.72	146,533	362,783,618	0.40	216,488	439,349,210	0.49
Dilutive options ²	_	4,859,808	_	_	1,224,463	_	_	1,077,743	_
Dilutive		1,000,000			, ,			, ,	
warrants ²	236,402	333.876.564	0.71	146.533	698,575 364,706,656	0.40	216.488	1,146,559 441,573,512	0.49
	2,70,402	22240/04204	U. / I	140	204.700.020	U.4U	Z10. 4 00	441)/.))1/	0.49

¹ The 12,339,400 Class A subordinate shares repurchased during the year (108,374,400 in 2006 and 14,924,560 in 2005) were excluded from the calculation of earnings per share as of the date of repurchase.

² The calculation of the dilutive effects excludes all anti-dilutive options and warrants that would not be exercised because their exercise price is higher than the average market value of a Class A subordinate share of the Company for each of the periods shown in the table. The number of excluded options was 3,162,074, 18,255,009 and 22,140,883

for the years ended September 30, 2007, 2006 and 2005, respectively. The number of excluded warrants was nil for both years ended September 30, 2007 and 2006 and 2,113,041 for the year ended September 30, 2005.

12. Amortization

	2007	20)6	2005
	\$	\$		\$
Amortization of capital assets	33,808	35,1	38	41,420
Amortization of contract costs related to transition costs	19,476	14,9	14	14,502
Amortization of finite-life intangibles (Note 6)	124,364	119,7	17	125,095
Impairment of contract costs and finite-life intangibles ¹	_	- 9	97	18,266
	177,648	170,7	66	199,283
Amortization of contract costs related to incentives (presented as reduction				
of revenue)	21,946	24,2	94	28,314
Impairment of contract costs related to incentives (presented as reduction				
of revenue) ¹	_	- 2,3	98	3,336
	199,594	197,3	58	230,933
Amortization of other long-term assets (presented in costs of services,				
selling and administrative and interest on long-term debt)	1,360	1,5	27	664
	200,954	198,8	95	231,597

¹ The impairment of contract costs and finite-life intangibles relate to certain non-performing assets that are no longer expected to provide future value.

13. Other Comprehensive Loss

	\$
Balance, as at October 1, 2004	(158,659)
Net change in unrealized loss on translating financial statements	
of self-sustaining foreign operations	(111,792)
Net change in unrealized gains on translation of long-term debt designated	
as a hedge of net investment in self-sustaining foreign operations	19,737
Income tax expense on other comprehensive loss	(69)
Change	(92,124)
Balance, as at September 30, 2005	(250,783)
Net change in unrealized loss on translating financial statements	
of self-sustaining foreign operations	(47,857)
Net change in unrealized gains on translation of long-term debt designated	
as a hedge of net investment in self-sustaining foreign operations	8,794
Income tax expense on other comprehensive loss	623
Change	(38,440)
Balance, as at September 30, 2006	(289,223)
Net change in unrealized loss on translating financial statements	
of self-sustaining foreign operations	(118,785)
Net change in unrealized gains on translation of long-term debt designated	
as a hedge of net investment in self-sustaining foreign operations	22,848
Income tax expense on other comprehensive loss	(913)
Change	(96,850)
Balance, as at September 30, 2007	(386,073)

14. Restructuring Costs Related to Specific Items

On March 29, 2006, the Company announced a restructuring plan impacting members located primarily in Montreal and Toronto, of which a significant portion was related to lower than expected BCE work volumes. Approximately 1,150 positions were eliminated. The program ended December 31, 2006. Under the terms of the contract agreement signed on January 12, 2006, between BCE and the Company, BCE agreed to share in severance costs applicable to head count reductions in excess of 100 positions, up to a maximum of \$10,000,000.

Total restructuring costs related to specific items to be incurred was \$90,276,000, of which \$61,986,000 (net of the BCE contribution) was for severance and \$28,290,000 for the consolidation and closure of facilities. The amount of \$90,276,000 was split by segments as follows: \$69,353,000 for IT services, \$8,152,000 for BPS and \$12,771,000 for Corporate.

The following table shows the details of the restructuring costs related to specific items recorded in the statement of earnings during the years ended September 30, 2007 and 2006:

	C		
		AND CLOSURE	
	SEVERANCE	OF FACILITIES	TOTAL
	\$	\$	\$
IT services	50,734	12,747	63,481
BPS	2,343	315	2,658
Corporate	7,894	2,754	10,648
Restructuring costs related to specific items	60,971	15,816	76,787
BCE contribution ¹	(9,521)	_	(9,521)
Total restructuring costs related to specific items recorded in 2006	51,450	15,816	67,266
IT services	9,172	6,700	15,872
BPS	166	5,328	5,494
Corporate	1,677	446	2,123
Restructuring costs related to specific items	11,015	12,474	23,489
BCE contribution ¹	(479)	_	(479)
Total restructuring costs related to specific items recorded in 2007	10,536	12,474	23,010
¹ The BCE contribution was received as of September 30, 2007 an	d September 30, 2	2006.	

The following table shows the components of the restructuring provision, included in accrued compensation, in accounts payable and accrued liabilities as well as in accrued integration charges and other long-term liabilities:

	C		
	SEVERANCE	OF FACILITIES	TOTAL
	\$	\$	\$
Balance, October 1, 2005	_	_	_
New restructuring costs related to specific items	60,971	15,816	76,787
Foreign currency translation adjustment	60	(33)	27
Paid during 2006	(52,429)	(9,027)	(61,456)
Non-cash portion of restructuring costs related to specific items	_	(1,311)	(1,311)
Balance, September 30, 2006 ¹	8 602	5,445	14,047
New restructuring costs related to specific items	11,015	12,474	23,489
Foreign currency translation adjustment	27	154	181
Paid during 2007	(18,455)	(8,684)	(27,139)

Balance, as at September 30, 2007¹

1,189

9,389

10,578

¹ Of the total balance remaining, \$1,189,000 (\$8,602,000 in 2006) is included in accrued compensation, \$3,987,000 (\$3,855,000 in 2006) is included in accounts payable and accrued liabilities and \$5,402,000 (\$1,590,000 in 2006) is included in accrued integration charges and other long-term liabilities.

15. Sale of Right

In fiscal year 2005, the Company entered into an arrangement with a financial institution. Under this arrangement, in exchange for cash consideration of \$13,500,000, the Company sold a right to access the Company's Canadian Credit Union ("Credit Union") clients allowing the financial institution to offer them its business solutions. A portion of this consideration in the amount of \$2,500,000 has been recorded as long-term deferred revenue, included in accrued integration charges and other long-term liabilities, and will be reversed to earnings upon certain conditions being met. Additional consideration, up to a maximum of \$10,000,000, may be received by the Company based on the number of Credit Union clients transitioning to the financial institution's business solutions. The Company will continue to support or provide services to the Credit Unions with its current solutions and methodologies until this transition is completed. As a result of the above transaction, contract costs and business solutions relating to the Credit Unions in the amount of \$5,106,000 and \$4,495,000, respectively, were impaired and included in amortization expense in fiscal year 2005.

16. Income Taxes

The income tax provision is as follows:

	2007	2006	2005
	\$	\$	\$
Current	106,240	105,198	78,476
Future	10,054	(34,225)	35,650
	116,294	70,973	114,126

The Company's effective income tax rate differs from the combined Federal and Provincial Canadian statutory tax rate as follows:

	2007	2006	2005
	%	%	%
Parent statutory tax rate	32.0	31.7	31.0
Effect of provincial and foreign tax rate differences	3.0	2.5	3.7
Benefit arising from investment in subsidiaries	(3.2)	(4.0)	(3.1)
Non-deductible stock options	0.8	1.9	1.9
Other non-deductible items	1.0	1.0	0.3
Impact of corporate tax holiday	(1.1)	_	-
Impact on future tax assets and liabilities resulting from tax rate changes	0.4	(0.9)	_
Valuation allowance relating to tax benefits on losses	0.1	_	0.1
Other	_	0.4	0.3
Effective income tax rate	33.0	32.6	34.2

2007 annual report | CGI Group Inc. | 49

2007

2006

2005

16. Income Taxes (continued)

Future income tax assets and liabilities are as follows at September 30:

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	2007	2006
	\$	\$
Future income tax assets:		
Accrued integration charges and accounts payable and accrued liabilities	12,155	29,676
Tax benefits on losses carried forward	56,019	78,901
Capital assets, contract costs and finite-life intangibles and other long-term assets	4,695	2,194
Accrued compensation	24,731	21,516
Allowance for doubtful accounts	2,533	1,359
Financing and share issue costs	137	1,394
Other	1,446	5,766
	101,716	140,806
Valuation allowance	(21,166)	(24,641)
	80,550	116,165
Future income tax liabilities:		
Capital assets, contract costs and finite-life intangibles and other long-term assets	210,666	240,552
Work in progress	21,682	14,536
Goodwill	17,149	15,577
Refundable tax credits on salaries	19,572	26,545
Other	3,153	3,996
	272,222	301,206
Future income taxes, net	(191,672)	(185,041))
Future income taxes are classified as follows:	2007	2006
Tuture income taxes are classified as follows.	\$	\$
Current future income tax assets	30,522	33,728
Long-term future income tax assets	4,928	25,127
Current future income tax liabilities	(24,404)	(30,384)
Long-term future income tax liabilities	(202,718)	(213,512)
Future income tax liabilities, net	(191,672)	(185,041)
a distribution of the manner, not	(1/1,0/1)	(100,011)

At September 30, 2007, the Company had \$151,886,000 in non-capital losses carried forward, of which \$146,427,000 expire at various dates up to 2020 and \$5,459,000 have no expiry date. The Company recognized a future tax asset of \$56,019,000 on the non-capital losses carried forward and recognized a valuation allowance of \$21,166,000 in relation to these losses where their realization is unlikely. Should this valuation allowance be reversed, goodwill would be reduced by approximately \$19,756,000 and income tax expense would be reduced by approximately \$1,409,000. The variation in the valuation allowance results principally from translating its U.S. dollar denominated portion.

Foreign earnings of certain of the Company's subsidiaries would be taxed only upon their repatriation to Canada. The Company has not recognized a future income tax liability for these retained earnings as management does not expect them to be repatriated. A future income tax liability will be recognized when the Company expects that it will recover those undistributed earnings in a taxable matter, such as the sale of the investment or through the receipt of dividends. On remittance, certain countries impose withholding taxes that, subject to certain limitations, are then available for use as tax credits against a federal or provincial income tax liability, if any.

17. Costs of Services, Selling and Administrative

Tax credits netted against costs of services, selling and administrative expenses are as follows:

	2007	2006	2005
	\$	\$	\$
Costs of services, selling and administrative	3,201,147	3,059,424	3,218,668
Tax credits (Note 3)	(75,042)	(62,903)	(67,110)
	3,126,105	2,996,521	3,151,558

18. Investments in Subsidiaries and Joint Ventures

For all business acquisitions, the Company began recording the results of operations of the acquired entities as of their respective effective acquisition dates.

2007 TRANSACTIONS

a) Acquisition

The Company made the following acquisition:

Codesic Consulting ("Codesic") – On May 3, 2007, the Company acquired all of the outstanding shares of an IT services firm in Seattle, Washington. Recognized for its depth of business and IT knowledge, Codesic assists its clients by managing strategic initiatives, integrating technology with business, and supporting critical computing environments.

The acquisition was accounted for using the purchase method. The purchase price allocation shown below is preliminary and based on the Company's management's best estimates. Of the aggregate cash consideration of \$24,034,000, \$15,055,000 has been paid. The amount of the remaining payment is contingent on a formula set out in the agreement which will vary based on the performance of Codesic over the next two years. The final purchase price allocation is expected to be completed as soon as the Company's management has gathered all the significant information believed to be available and considered necessary in order to finalize these allocations.

	CODESIC
	\$
Non-cash working capital items	1,303
Capital assets	146
Customer relationships and other	6,023
Goodwill ¹	16,094
Future income taxes	355
	23,921
Cash acquired	113
Net assets acquired	24,034
Consideration	
Cash	14,778
Contingent payment	8,979
Acquisition costs	277
•	24,034

¹ Goodwill is deductible for tax purposes.

In connection with the acquisition completed in 2007, the Company has adopted certain plans to restructure and integrate the acquired business. Consequently, the Company established provisions related to the planned termination of certain employees of the acquired business performing functions already available through its existing structure, in

tha	amount	of \$222	000
me	аннонии	(11 . 7 7 7 /	

18. Investments in Subsidiaries and Joint Ventures (continued)

b) Modification to joint venture

On April 19, 2007, the Company modified its agreement between shareholders of Conseillers en informatique d'affaires ("CIA"), a provider of IT services primarily in the government and financial sectors. As a result of the modification, the Company is in a position to exercise unilateral control over CIA. Accordingly, the Company began using the consolidation method to account for its investment of 60.69%. Prior to April 19, 2007, the investment qualified as a joint venture and the Company used the proportionate consolidation method to account for it. Under the agreement, the Company has committed to purchase the remaining 39.31% of shares of CIA by October 1, 2011. Subsequent to April 19, 2007, the Company increased its investment of shares of CIA to 64.66%. The modification of the consolidation method and the increase in the ownership percentage resulted in a net increase of net assets of \$215,000 and a net decrease of cash of the same amount. As a result of the modification, the value of goodwill relating to CIA is \$3,526,000. The Company has noted its commitment to purchase the remaining interest in Note 25.

c) Balance of integration charges

American Management Systems, Incorporated ("AMS") and COGNICASE Inc. ("Cognicase") were acquired in fiscal 2004 and fiscal 2003, respectively. For AMS and Cognicase, the components of the integration charges related to business acquisitions included in accounts payable and accrued liabilities and accrued integration charges and other long-term liabilities are as follows:

	CONS	OLIDATION AND			
	CLOSURE OF				
		TOTAL			
	\$	\$	\$		
Balance, October 1, 2006		35,010	2,287	37,297	
Adjustments to initial provision ¹		(3,860)	(754)	(4,614)	
Foreign currency translation adjustment		(1,517)	(17)	(1,534)	
Paid during 2007		(9,577)	(121)	(9,698)	
Balance, September 30, 2007 ²		20,056	1,395	21,451	

¹ Have been recorded as a decrease of goodwill.

d) Modifications to purchase price allocations

The Company modified the purchase price allocations and made adjustments relating to certain business acquisitions resulting in a net decrease of future income tax assets, accrued integration charges, cash and non-cash working capital items of \$3,021,000, \$8,045,000, \$130,000 and \$118,000, respectively, and a net increase of customer relationships of \$191,000, whereas goodwill decreased by \$4,967,000.

e) Consideration of purchase price

During fiscal 2007, the Company paid balances of purchase price relating to certain business acquisitions resulting in a net decrease of long-term debt by \$2,011,000.

2006 TRANSACTIONS

a) Acquisitions

The Company made the following acquisitions:

Pangaea Systems Inc. ("Pangaea") – On March 1, 2006, the Company acquired all of the
outstanding shares of an information technology services company based in Alberta, Canada.
Pangaea specializes in development of internet-based solutions and related services mostly in

²Of the total balance remaining, \$6,247,000 is included in accounts payable and accrued liabilities and \$15,204,000 is included in accrued integration charges and other long-term liabilities.

- the public sector, as well as in the energy and financial services sectors.
- ERS Informatique Inc. ("ERS") On April 7, 2006, one of the Company's joint ventures
 acquired all outstanding shares of an information technology services company based in
 Quebec, Canada. ERS specializes in software development of applications mostly in the
 public sector.
- Plaut Consulting SAS ("Plaut") On June 1, 2006, the Company acquired all of the outstanding shares of a French management and technology consulting firm. Recognized for its expertise in implementing SAP solutions, Plaut guides its worldwide clients through organizational and information systems transformation projects.

18. Investments in Subsidiaries and Joint Ventures (continued)

The acquisitions were accounted for using the purchase method. The purchase price allocations shown below were preliminary and based on the Company's management's best estimates. The Company has subsequently completed its purchase price allocations and these modifications are presented in Note 18 d) of 2007 Transactions.

	PLAUT \$	OTHER \$	TOTAL \$
Non-cash			
working			
capital items	(580)	(2,298)	(2,878)
Capital assets	28	656	684
Customer			
relationships			
and other	5,565	358	5,923
Goodwill ¹	11,328	6,742	18,070
Assumption			
of long-term			
debt	_	(80)	(80)
Future			
income taxes	1,698	738	2,436
	18,039	6,116	24,155
Assumption of bank			
indebtedness	(300)	(49)	(349)
Net assets	, ,	,	,
acquired	17,739	6,067	23,806
Consideration			
Cash	16,052	5,161	21,213
Holdback			
payable	1,242	516	1,758
Acquisition			
costs	445	390	835
	17,739	6,067	23,806

¹ Goodwill is not deductible for tax purposes.

In connection with the acquisitions completed in 2006, the Company has adopted certain plans to restructure and integrate the acquired businesses. Consequently, the Company established provisions related to leases for premises occupied by the acquired businesses, which the Company plans to vacate, in the amount of \$936,000, as well as costs related to the planned termination of certain employees of the acquired businesses performing functions already available through its existing structure, in the amount of \$1,518,000.

b) Disposals

On December 31, 2005, the Company disposed of its electronic switching assets to Everlink Payment Services Inc. for cash consideration of \$27,559,000. The net assets disposed of included goodwill of \$13,172,000 and the transaction resulted in a gain of \$10,475,000.

c) Balance of integration charges

For AMS and Cognicase, the components of the integration charges related to business acquisitions included in accounts payable and accrued liabilities and accrued integration charges and other long-term liabilities are as follows:

CONSOLIDATION AND CLOSURE OF FACILITIES SEVERANGE

	FACILITIES SEVERANCE		TOTAL	
	\$	\$	\$	
Balance, October 1, 2005	57,118	5,194	62,312	
Adjustments to initial provision ¹	(10,188)	(1,688)	(11,876)	
Foreign currency translation adjustment	(998)	152	(846)	
Paid during 2006	(10,922)	(1,371)	(12,293)	
Balance, September 30, 2006 ²	35,010	2,287	37,297	

¹ Have been recorded as a decrease of goodwill.

d) Modifications to purchase price allocations

The Company modified the purchase price allocations and made adjustments relating to certain business acquisitions resulting in a net decrease of future income tax assets, accrued integration charges and cash of \$4,477,000, \$8,661,000 and \$1,087,000, respectively, and a net increase of customer relationships, long-term debt and non-cash working capital items of \$325,000, \$463,000 and \$3,533,000, respectively, whereas goodwill decreased by \$6,492,000.

e) Consideration of purchase price

During fiscal 2006, the Company paid balances of purchase price relating to certain business acquisitions resulting in a net decrease of long-term debt by \$2,136,000.

²Of the total balance remaining, \$8,212,000 is included in accounts payable and accrued liabilities and \$29,085,000 is included in accrued integration charges and other long-term liabilities.

18. Investments in Subsidiaries and Joint Ventures (continued)

2005 TRANSACTIONS

a) Acquisitions

The Company increased its interest in one of its joint ventures and made five acquisitions of which the most significant were the following:

- AGTI Services Conseils Inc. ("AGTI") On December 1, 2004, the Company purchased the remaining outstanding shares of a Montréal-based information technology consulting enterprise specializing in business and IT consulting, project and change management and productivity improvement. The acquisition was accounted for as a step-by-step purchase. The Company previously held 49% of the outstanding shares of AGTI and accounted for its investment using proportionate consolidation.
- MPI Professionals ("MPI") On August 10, 2005, the Company acquired substantially all of the assets of MPI. MPI provides management solutions for the financial services sector.
- Silver Oak Partners Inc. ("Silver Oak") On September 2, 2005, the Company acquired all outstanding shares of Silver Oak. Silver Oak is a leading provider of spend management solutions to both the government and commercial sectors.

The acquisitions were accounted for using the purchase method. The purchase price allocations shown below are preliminary and based on the Company's management's best estimates. The Company has subsequently completed its purchase price allocations and these modifications are presented in Note 18 d) of 2006 Transactions.

	AGTI	OTHER	TOTAL
	\$	\$	\$
Non-cash working capital items	(1,302)	(397)	(1,699)
Capital			
assets	368	521	889
Internal-use			
software	9	17	26
Business			
solutions	_	7,315	7,315
Customer relationships and other	17,493	7,918	25,411
Goodwill ¹	32,471	19,705	52,176
Future income taxes	(4,561)	(2,272)	(6,833)
	44,478	32,807	77,285
Cash acquired	2,702	2,569	5,271
Net assets acquired	47,180	35,376	82,556
Consideration			
Cash	47,067	26,707	73,774
Holdback			
payable	_	8,450	8,450
Acquisition			
costs	113	219	332
	47,180	35,376	82,556

¹ Includes \$5,649,000 of goodwill deductible for tax purposes.

In connection with the acquisitions completed in 2005, the Company has adopted certain plans to restructure and integrate the acquired businesses. Consequently, the Company established provisions related to leases for premises

occupied by the acquired businesses, which the Company plans to vacate, in the amount of \$2,736,000, as well as costs related to the planned termination of certain employees of the acquired businesses performing functions already available through its existing structure, in the amount of \$1,637,000.

b) Disposals

On January 25, 2005, the Company disposed of its investment in Nexxlink Technologies Inc. at a price of \$6.05 per share for total proceeds of \$20,849,000, resulting in a pre-tax gain of \$4,216,000. This investment had previously been accounted for using the equity method resulting in an investment income of \$321,000 in 2005.

On March 8, 2005, the Company disposed of the principal assets of Keyfacts Entreprises Canada Inc. ("Keyfacts"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, for proceeds of \$3,524,000 of which an outstanding balance of sale of \$1,000,000 was received in 2006. The net assets disposed of included goodwill of \$2,082,000. The transaction resulted in a net loss of \$1,580,000.

On March 10, 2005, the Company disposed of its U.S. Services to Credit Unions business and its CyberSuite product line for proceeds of \$29,186,000 for which there is a balance of sale of \$2,189,000. The net assets disposed of, including goodwill of \$14,070,000, resulted in a net loss of \$1,419,000. During the year ended September 30, 2005, a sale price adjustment was made that increased the net loss by \$296,000 after \$174,000 of tax effect, and reduced the balance of sale by \$470,000. The balance of sale was received in 2006.

18. Investments in Subsidiaries and Joint Ventures (continued)

c) Balance of integration charges

For AMS and Cognicase, the components of the integration charges related to business acquisitions included in accounts payable and accrued liabilities and accrued integration charges and other long-term liabilities are as follows:

	CONSOLIDATION AND		
	CLOSURE OF		
	FACILITIES	SEVERANCE	TOTAL
	\$	\$	\$
Balance, October 1, 2004	68,977	20,250	89,227
Adjustments to initial provision ¹	7,091	3,230	10,321
Foreign currency translation adjustment	(4,458)	(1,096)	(5,554)
Paid during 2005	(14,492)	(17,190)	(31,682)
Balance, September 30, 2005 ²	57,118	5,194	62,312

¹ Have been recorded as an increase of goodwill.

d) Modifications to purchase price allocations

During fiscal 2005, the Company modified the purchase price allocations and made adjustments relating to certain business acquisitions resulting in a net decrease of non-cash working capital items and capital assets of \$23,080,000 and \$1,895,000, respectively, and a net increase of future income tax assets, finite-life intangibles and other long-term assets and cash of \$6,227,000, \$17,648,000 and \$2,606,000, respectively, whereas goodwill decreased by \$1,506,000. Also, \$12,500,000 of goodwill, arising from the acquisition of AMS, was reallocated from the IT services line of business to the BPS line of business.

19. Discontinued Operations

There were no discontinued operations in 2007 or in 2006.

On March 8, 2005, the Company disposed of the principal assets of Keyfacts, a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company. Keyfacts is a provider of information search and retrieval services for investigative purposes.

Also, on March 10, 2005, the Company disposed of its U.S. Services to Credit Unions business and its CyberSuite product line. U.S. Services to Credit Unions was a provider of back-office banking processing services for credit unions in the United States.

The following table presents summarized financial information related to discontinued operations:

	2007	2006	2005
	\$	\$	\$
Revenue	_	_	17,495
Operating expenses	_	_	12,585
Amortization	_	_	610
Earnings before income taxes	_	_	4,300
Income taxes	_	_	7,510
Net loss from discontinued operations	_	_	(3,210)
Net cash provided by operating activities	_	_	759
Net cash and cash equivalents provided by discontinued operations	_	_	759

²Of the total balance remaining, \$21,596,000 is included in accounts payable and accrued liabilities and \$40,716,000 is included in accrued integration charges and other long-term liabilities.

Discontinued operations were included in the BPS segment in 2005. As at September 30, 2005, operating expenses from discontinued operations were reduced by pre-tax gains from disposal of \$5,012,000. Also, the income tax expense does not bear a normal relation to earnings before income taxes since the sale included goodwill of \$16,152,000, which had no tax basis.

20. Joint Ventures: Supplementary Information

The Company's proportionate share of its joint venture investees' operations included in the consolidated financial statements is as follows:

		2007	2006
BALANCE SHEETS		\$	\$
Current assets		40,303	41,646
Non-current assets		6,517	16,407
Current liabilities		16,879	18,285
Non-current liabilities		726	2,029
	2007	2006	2005
	\$	\$	\$
STATEMENTS OF EARNINGS			
Revenue	94,111	90,122	86,916
Expenses	80,015	82,191	78,011
Net earnings	14,096	7,931	8,905
STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS			
Cash provided by (used in):			
Operating activities	16,327	1,578	28,634
Investing activities	(2,669)	(13,955)	(23,205)
Financing activities	(11,956)	1,430	8,147

FINANCING LEASE

On November 1, 2002, one of the Company's joint ventures, acting as the lessor, entered into a 50-month lease agreement for information, system and technology assets, as part of an existing outsourcing contract with one of its major clients. This agreement was accounted for as a direct financing lease. The balance is nil as at September 30, 2007. As at September 30, 2006, the remaining balance of \$1,796,000 was included in prepaid expenses and other current assets. As at September 30, 2005, \$12,434,000 was included in prepaid expenses and other current assets and \$1,788,000 was included in finite-life intangibles and other long-term assets. The effective interest rate of the lease agreement was 5.02%.

21. Supplementary Cash Flow Information

a) Net change in non-cash working capital items is as follows for the years ended September 30:

	2007	2006	2005
	\$	\$	\$
Accounts receivable	(7,503)	6,771	62,687
Work in progress	(5,397)	14,659	(1,150)
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	6,096	(15,110)	14,289
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	(22,973)	(16,956)	(89,503)
Accrued compensation	24,274	3,699	(3,601)
Deferred revenue	40,885	(14,848)	13,519
Income taxes	50,436	11,314	(6,449)
	85,818	(10,471)	(10,208)

21. Supplementary Cash Flow Information (continued)

b) Non-cash operating, investing and financing activities related to continuing operations are as follows for the years ended September 30:

	2007	2006	2005
	\$	\$	\$
Operating activities			
Accounts receivable	(438)	_	_
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	_	(3,006)	_
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	(4,540)	(6,661)	7,185
• •	(4,978)	(9,667)	7,185
Investing activities	. , ,		•
Purchase of capital assets	(9,609)	_	_
Proceeds from disposal of finite-life intangibles	_	3,006	(11,050)
ı C	(9,609)	3,006	(11,050)
Financing activities	() /	-,	()/
Increase in obligations under capital leases	9,609	_	11,050
Issuance of shares	438	_	
Repurchase of Class A subordinate shares	4,540	6,661	(7,185)
reparemase of class it succramate shares	14,587	6,661	3,865
c) Interest paid and income taxes paid are as follows for the years ended Sep	ptember 30:		
	2007	2006	2005
	\$	\$	\$
Interest paid	37,925	40,255	17,965
Income taxes paid	37,763	61,365	66,534

22. Segmented Information

The Company has two lines of business ("LOB"), IT services and BPS, in addition to Corporate services. The focus of these LOBs is as follows:

- The IT services LOB provides a full range of services, including systems integration, consulting and outsourcing to clients located in North America, Europe and Asia Pacific. The Company professionals and centers of excellence facilities in North America, Europe and India also provide IT and business process services to clients as an integral part of our homeshore, nearshore and offshore delivery model.
- Services provided by the BPS LOB include business processing for the financial services sector, as well as other services such as payroll and document management services.

The following presents information on the Company's operations based on its management structure:

				2007
	IT			
	SERVICES	BPS	CORPORATE	TOTAL
	\$	\$	\$	\$
Revenue	3,252,382	459,184	_	3,711,566
Earnings (loss) before interest on long-term debt, other	411,636	59,055	(62,878)	407,813
income, gain on sale of assets, restructuring costs related				

to specific items, non-controlling interest, net of income taxes and income taxes 1

Total assets 2,697,221 576,658 201,929 3,475,808

¹ Amortization included in IT services, BPS and Corporate is \$165,517,000, \$21,743,000 and \$12,334,000, respectively, as at September 30, 2007.

22. Segmented Information (continued)

				2006
	IT			
	SERVICES	BPS	CORPORATE	TOTAL
	\$	\$	\$	\$
Revenue	3,011,741	465,882	_	3,477,623
Earnings (loss) before interest on long-term debt, other				
income, gain on sale of assets, restructuring costs related				
to specific items and income taxes ¹	334,137	55,114	(78,915)	310,336
Total assets	2,860,128	600,218	231,686	3,692,032

¹ Amortization included in IT services, BPS and Corporate is \$162,222,000, \$22,556,000 and \$12,590,000, respectively, as at September 30, 2006.

				2005
	IT			
	SERVICES	BPS	CORPORATE	TOTAL
	\$	\$	\$	\$
Revenue	3,194,598	491,388	_	3,685,986
Earnings (loss) before interest on long-term debt, other				
income, gain on sale and earnings from an investment in				
an entity subject to significant influence, income taxes and				
discontinued operations ¹	361,338	69,442	(84,635)	346,145
Total assets	2,931,084	683,928	371,647	3,986,659
¹ Amortization included in IT services, BPS and Corporate is \$191,002,000, \$30,921,000 and \$9,010,000,				

Amortization included in IT services, BPS and Corporate is \$191,002,000, \$30,921,000 and \$9,010,000 respectively, as at September 30, 2005.

The following table provides information for capital assets based on the LOBs:

	2007 \$	2006
Capital assets	φ	Ф
IT services	99,347	78,130
BPS	17,981	11,609
Corporate	29,024	30,293
•	146.352	120 032

Effective October 1, 2006 the Canadian portion of document management services previously classified in IT Services was transferred to BPS. The corresponding comparative figures have been reclassified in order to conform to the presentation adopted in fiscal 2007. The accounting policies of each segment are the same as those described in the summary of significant accounting policies (see Note 2). The figures are presented net of intersegment sales and transfers, which are priced as if the sales or transfers were to third parties.

GEOGRAPHIC INFORMATION

The following table sets out certain geographic market information based on the client's location:

	2007	2006	2005
	\$	\$	\$
Revenue			
Canada	2,207,707	2,092,026	2,211,191

United States	1,224,407	1,151,260	1,195,346
Europe and Asia Pacific	279,452	234,337	279,449
	3.711.566	3,477,623	3,685,986

Capital assets and goodwill are not disclosed by geographic areas as this financial information is not used to produce the general purpose financial statements. All the Company's business units share the capital asset infrastructure; therefore, providing geographic information for capital assets and goodwill is impracticable.

23. Related Party Transactions

At September 30, 2005, BCE exercised significant influence over the Company's operating, financing and investing activities through its 29.75% ownership interest and through the business volume originating from BCE, together with its subsidiaries and affiliates. On December 16, 2005, the Company reached an agreement with BCE, which was finalized on January 12, 2006, to purchase 100,000,000 of Class A subordinate shares of the Company. As a consequence, BCE lost its significant influence over the Company's operating, financing and investing activities. During the period from October 1, 2005 to January 12, 2006, the Company generated revenue of \$126,108,000 and purchased BCE's services for \$26,471,000. During 2007 and 2006, the volume of business with that party, its subsidiaries and affiliates represented 11.6% and 11.9% of total Company revenue, respectively.

Transactions and resulting balances for 2005, which were measured at commercial rate (exchange amount), are presented below:

	2005
	\$
Revenue	526,935
Purchase of services	121,184
Accounts receivable	21,632
Work in progress	14,209
Contract costs	14,103
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	1,018
Deferred revenue	1,978

In the normal course of business, the Company is party to contracts with Innovapost, a joint venture, pursuant to which the Company is its preferred IT supplier. The Company exercises joint control over Innovapost's operating, financing and investing activities through its 49% ownership interest.

Transactions and resulting balances, which were measured at commercial rates (exchange amount), are presented below:

	2007	2006	2005
	\$	\$	\$
Revenue	120,010	100,994	102,699
Accounts receivable	9,310	9,490	4,112
Work in progress	3,648	1,528	1,290
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	_	_	2,019
Contract costs	13,746	16,239	17,301
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	_	147	1,254
Deferred revenue	1,868	509	_

On December 5, 2005, the Company leased a private aircraft for business purposes from a leasing company that had acquired it from a limited partnership of which a director of the Company is the sole limited partner. The transaction was measured at the exchange amount, which was supported by independent evidence at the date of the transaction.

24. Employee Future Benefits

Generally, the Company does not offer pension plan or post-retirement benefits to its employees with the exception of the following:

Underwriters Adjustment Bureau Ltd. ("UAB") maintained a post-employment benefits plan to cover the former UAB retired employees. The post-employment benefits liability totalled \$5,591,000 as at September 30, 2007 (\$6,117,000 and \$6,584,000 at September 30, 2006 and 2005 respectively). There was no related expense for the years ended September 30, 2007, 2006 and 2005.

The Company has defined contribution pension plans. For the years ended September 30, 2007, 2006 and 2005, the plan expense was \$4,717,000, \$4,076,000 and \$5,373,000, respectively.

The Company maintains a 401(k) defined contribution plan covering substantially all U.S. employees. The Company matches employees' contributions to a maximum of \$1,000 per year. For the years ended September 30, 2007, 2006 and 2005, the amounts of the Company's contributions were \$4,520,000, \$4,697,000 and \$5,634,000, respectively.

The Company maintains a non-qualified deferred compensation plan covering some of its U.S. management. A trust was established so that the plan assets could be segregated; however, the assets are subject to the Company's general creditors in the case of bankruptcy. The assets, included in finite-life intangibles and other long-term assets, composed of investments, vary with employees' contributions and changes in the value of the investments. The change in liability associated with the plan is equal to the change of the assets.

25. Commitments, Contingencies and Guarantees

A) COMMITMENTS

At September 30, 2007, the Company is committed under the terms of operating leases with various expiration dates, primarily for the rental of premises and computer equipment used in outsourcing contracts, in the aggregate amount of approximately \$1,011,014,000. Minimum lease payments due in the next five years are as follows:

	\$
2008	178,365
2009	133,555
2010	102,261
2011	81,301
2012	68,414

The Company entered into long-term service agreements representing a total commitment of \$140,738,000. Minimum payments under these agreements due in each of the next five years are as follows:

	\$
2008	33,459
2009	41,681
2010	32,407
2011	14,941
2012	11,582

As of April 19, 2007, the Company is committed under the agreement between shareholders of CIA to purchase the remaining 39.31% of shares of CIA by October 1, 2011 (Note 18). As of September 30, 2007, 35.34% of shares of CIA remain to be purchased. The purchase price of the remaining shares will be calculated by a formula as defined in the shareholders' agreement.

B) CONTINGENCIES

From time to time, the Company is involved in various litigation matters arising in the ordinary course of its business. The Company has no reason to believe that the disposition of any such current matter could reasonably be expected to have a materially adverse impact on the Company's financial position, results of operations or the ability to carry on any of its business activities.

C) GUARANTEES

Sale of assets and business divestitures

In connection with the sale of assets and business divestitures, the Company may be required to pay counterparties for costs and losses incurred as the result of breaches in representations and warranties, intellectual property right infringement and litigation against counterparties. While some of the agreements specify a maximum potential exposure of approximately \$65,000,000 in total, others do not specify a maximum amount or limited period. It is impossible to reasonably estimate the maximum amount that may have to be paid under such guarantees. The amounts are dependent upon the outcome of future contingent events, the nature and likelihood of which cannot be determined at this time. No amount has been accrued in the consolidated balance sheets relating to this type of indemnification as at September 30, 2007. The Company does not expect to incur any potential payment in connection with these guarantees that could have a materially adverse effect on its consolidated financial statements.

U.S. Government contracts

The Company is engaged to provide services under contracts with the U.S. Government. The contracts are subject to extensive legal and regulatory requirements and, from time to time, agencies of the U.S. Government investigate whether the Company's operations are being conducted in accordance with these requirements. Generally, the Government has the right to change the scope of, or terminate, these projects at its convenience. The termination, or reduction in the scope, of a major government project could have a materially adverse effect on the results of operations and financial condition of the Company.

Other transactions

In the normal course of business, the Company may provide certain clients, principally governmental entities, with bid and performance bonds. In general, the Company would only be liable for the amount of the bid bonds if the Company refuses to perform the project once the bid is awarded. The Company would also be liable for the performance bonds in the event of default in the performance of its obligations. As at September 30, 2007,

25. Commitments, Contingencies and Guarantees (continued)

the Company provided for a total of \$71,832,000 of these bonds. To the best of its knowledge the Company is in compliance with its performance obligations under all service contracts for which there is a performance or bid bond, and the ultimate liability, if any, incurred in connection with these guarantees would not have a materially adverse effect on the Company's consolidated results of operations or financial condition.

In addition, the Company provides a guarantee of \$5,900,000 of the residual value of a leased property, accounted for as an operating lease, at the expiration of the lease term. The Company also entered into agreements for a total of \$4,245,000 that include indemnities in favour of third parties, mostly tax indemnities.

26. Financial Instruments

The Company periodically uses various financial instruments to manage its exposure to foreign currency risk, but does not hold or issue such financial instruments for trading purposes.

FAIR VALUE

At September 30, 2007 and 2006, the estimated fair values of cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, work in progress and accounts payable and accrued liabilities approximate their respective carrying values.

The estimated fair value of long-term debt, with the exception of Senior U.S. unsecured notes, is not significantly different from its respective carrying value at September 30, 2007 and 2006.

The fair value of Senior U.S. unsecured notes, estimated by discounting expected cash flows at rates currently offered to the Company for debts of the same remaining maturities and conditions, is \$185,462,000. Since long-term debt is classified as other liabilities, it is measured at amortized cost.

INTEREST RATE RISK

The Company is exposed to interest rate risk on a portion of its long-term debt and does not currently hold any financial instruments that mitigate this risk. Management does not believe that the impact of interest rate fluctuations will be significant.

CREDIT RISK

Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to concentrations of credit risk consist of cash equivalents and accounts receivable. The cash equivalents consist mainly of short-term investments, such as money market deposits. None of the cash equivalents were in asset backed commercial paper products. The Company has deposited the cash equivalents with reputable financial institutions, from which management believes the risk of loss to be remote. The Company has accounts receivable from clients engaged in various industries including governmental agencies, finance, telecommunications, manufacturing and utilities that are not concentrated in any specific geographic area. These specific industries may be affected by economic factors that may impact accounts receivable. Management does not believe that any single industry or geographic region represents significant credit risk. Credit risk concentration with respect to trade receivables is limited due to the Company's large client base.

CURRENCY RISK

The Company operates internationally and is exposed to risk from changes in foreign currency rates. The Company mitigates this risk principally through foreign debt and forward contracts. During 2004, the Company designated its US\$192,000,000 Senior U.S. unsecured notes as the hedging instrument for a part of the Company's net investment in self-sustaining foreign subsidiaries, for which foreign currency translation gains or losses have been recorded in the Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income. Realized or unrealized gains or losses on financial instruments have also been recorded under the same caption, as they qualify for hedge accounting.

There were no outstanding forward contracts as at September 30, 2007, 2006 and 2005. Realized and unrealized foreign exchange gains and losses in relation to forward contracts for each of the years in the three-year period ended September 30, 2007, were not significant.

The consolidated balance sheets include significant foreign financial assets, such as cash and cash equivalents and accounts receivable, as well as significant foreign financial liabilities, such as accounts payable and accrued liabilities of \$107,642,000, \$179,971,000 and \$100,012,000, respectively, as of September 30, 2007 (\$114,449,000, \$180,646,000 and \$159,541,000, respectively, at September 30, 2006). As at September 30, 2007, the portion of the cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable and accounts payable and accrued liabilities denominated in U.S. dollars amount to US\$43,681,000, US\$128,024,000 and US\$56,344,000, respectively. For the same date, the portion of the cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable and accounts payable and accrued liabilities denominated in Euros amount to €14,539,000, €22,296,000 and €14,444,000, respectively.

27. Reconciliation of Results Reported in Accordance with Canadian GAAP to U.S. GAAP

The material differences between Canadian and U.S. GAAP affecting the Company's consolidated financial statements are detailed as follows:

	2007 \$	2006 \$	2005 \$
Reconciliation of net earnings:			
Net earnings – Canadian GAAP	236,402	146,533	216,488
Adjustments for:			
Stock-based compensation (i)	-		20,554
Warrants (ii)	1,404		1,405
Other	1,441	1,238	(665)
Net earnings – U.S. GAAP	239,247	149,176	237,782
Basic EPS – U.S. GAAP	0.73	0.41	0.54
Diluted EPS – U.S. GAAP	0.72	0.41	0.54
Net earnings – U.S. GAAP	239,247	149,176	237,782
Other comprehensive income			
Foreign currency translation adjustment	(96,850)	(38,440)	(92,124)
Comprehensive income – U.S. GAAP	142,397	110,736	145,658
Reconciliation of shareholders' equity:			
Shareholders' equity – Canadian GAAP	1,818,268	1,748,020	2,494,690
Adjustments for:			
Stock-based compensation (i)	58,411	58,411	58,411
Warrants (ii)	(3,671)	(5,075)	(6,480)
Unearned compensation (iii)	(3,694)	(3,694)	(3,694)
Integration costs (iv)	(6,606)	(6,606)	(6,606)
Goodwill (v)	28,078	28,078	28,078
Income taxes and adjustment for change in accounting policy (vi)	9,715	9,715	9,715
Other	(6,784)	(8,225)	(9,463)
Shareholders' equity – U.S. GAAP	1,893,717	1,820,624	2,564,651

(i) Stock-based compensation

Under Canadian GAAP, stock-based compensation cost was accounted for using the fair value based method beginning October 1, 2004. Under U.S. GAAP, the Statement of Financial Accounting Standard ("SFAS") No. 123 (revised 2004), "Share-Based Payment", did not require adoption of this standard until fiscal years beginning on or after June 15, 2005. The 2005 adjustments represent the charge to consolidated net earnings recorded for Canadian GAAP purposes as no such expense was recorded or required under U.S. GAAP. Beginning October 1, 2005, there is no difference between Canadian and U.S. GAAP in connection to stock-based compensation cost.

(ii) Warrants

Under Canadian GAAP, the fair value of warrants issued in connection with long-term outsourcing contracts is recorded as contract costs and amortized on a straight-line basis over the initial contract term. Under U.S. GAAP, the fair value of equity instruments issued was subtracted from the initial proceeds received in determining revenue. The 2007, 2006 and 2005 adjustments reflect the reversal of contract cost amortization, net of income taxes, which is included as a reduction to Canadian GAAP consolidated net earnings.

(iii) Unearned compensation

Under Canadian GAAP, prior to July 1, 2001, unvested stock options granted as a result of a business combination were not recorded. The adjustment reflects the intrinsic value of unvested stock options (see (v) below) that would have been recorded as a separate component of shareholders' equity for U.S. GAAP purposes. This unearned compensation was amortized over approximately three years, being the estimated remaining future vesting service period.

27. Reconciliation of Results Reported in Accordance with Canadian GAAP to U.S. GAAP (continued)

(iv) Integration costs

Under Canadian GAAP, prior to January 1, 2001, certain restructuring costs relating to the purchaser may be recognized in the purchase price allocation when accounting for business combinations, subject to certain conditions. Under U.S. GAAP, only costs relating directly to the acquired business may be considered in the purchase price allocation. This adjustment represents the charge to consolidated net earnings, net of goodwill amortization in 2001, recorded for Canadian GAAP purposes and net of income taxes.

(v) Goodwill

The goodwill adjustment to shareholders' equity results principally from the difference in the value assigned to stock options issued to IMRglobal Corp. employees. Under Canadian GAAP, the fair value of the outstanding vested stock options is recorded as part of the purchase price allocation whereas under U.S. GAAP, the fair value of both vested and unvested outstanding stock options granted as a result of the business acquisition is recorded. See (iii) above for a further discussion relating to this item.

(vi) Income taxes and adjustment for change in accounting policy

On October 1, 1999, the Company adopted the recommendations of CICA Handbook Section 3465, "Income taxes". The recommendations of Section 3465 are similar to the provisions of SFAS No. 109, "Accounting for Income Taxes", issued by the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB"). Upon the implementation of Section 3465, the Company recorded an adjustment to reflect the difference between the assigned value and the tax basis of assets acquired in a business combination, which resulted in future income tax liabilities. The Company recorded this amount through a reduction of retained earnings as part of the cumulative adjustment. Under U.S. GAAP, this amount would have been reflected as additional goodwill.

(vii) Proportionate consolidation

The proportionate consolidation method is used to account for interests in joint ventures. Under U.S. GAAP, entities in which the Company owns a majority of the share capital would be fully consolidated, and those which are less than majority-owned, but over which the Company exercises significant influence, would be accounted for using the equity method. This would result in reclassifications in the consolidated balance sheets and statements of earnings as at September 30, 2007 and 2006, and for each of the years in the three-year period ended

September 30, 2007. However, the differences in the case of majority-owned joint ventures were not considered material and have consequently not been presented (see Note 20). In accordance with practices prescribed by the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"), the Company has elected, for the purpose of this reconciliation, to account for interests in joint ventures using the proportionate consolidation method.

(viii) Share issue costs

As permitted under Canadian GAAP, the Company's share issue costs are charged to retained earnings. For U.S. GAAP purposes, share issue costs are recorded as a reduction of the proceeds raised from the issuance of capital stock.

(ix) Recent and future accounting changes

In September 2006, the SEC staff issued Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 108, ("SAB 108"), "Considering the Effects of Prior Year Misstatements when Quantifying Misstatements in Current Year Financial Statements", effective for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2007. SAB 108 addresses how the effects of prior year uncorrected misstatements should be considered when quantifying misstatements in current year financial statements. SAB 108 requires that registrants quantify errors using both a balance sheet and income statement approach and evaluate whether either approach results in a misstated amount that, when all relevant quantitative and qualitative factors are considered, is significant. The adoption of SAB 108 had no significant impact on the consolidated financial statements the year

ended September 30, 2007.

In July 2006, the FASB issued FASB Interpretation No. 48, ("FIN 48"), "Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes", effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2006. FIN 48 describes the accounting for income taxes by prescribing the minimum recognition threshold a tax position must meet before being recognized in the financial statements. The Interpretation also provides guidance on derecognition, measurement, classification, interest and penalties, accounting in interim periods, disclosure and transition. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of the adoption of this new section on the consolidated financial statements, but does not expect the impact to be significant.

In September 2006, the FASB issued SFAS No. 157, ("SFAS 157"), "Fair Value Measurements", effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007, and interim periods within those fiscal years. SFAS 157 defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value in generally accepted accounting principles, and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of the adoption of this new section on the consolidated financial statements, but does not expect the impact to be significant.

In February 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 159, ("SFAS 159"), "Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Liabilities Including an Amendment of FASB Statement No. 115", effective for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007. SFAS 159 permits entities to choose to measure many financial instruments and certain other items at fair value. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of the adoption of this new section on the consolidated financial statements, but does not expect the impact to be significant.

Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Position and Results of Operations

For the year ended September 30, 2007 November 13, 2007

Basis of Presentation

Throughout this document, CGI Group Inc. is referred to as "CGI", "we", Noticompany". This Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Position and Results of Operations ("MD&A") should be read in conjunction with the audited consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto for the years ended September 30, 2007, 2006, and 2005. CGI's accounting policies are in accordance with Canadian generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") of the Canadian Institute of Chartered Accountants ("CICA"). These differ in some respects from GAAP in the United States ("US GAAP"). All dollar amounts are in Canadian dollars unless otherwise indicated.

Forward-Looking Statements

All statements in this MD&A that do not directly and exclusively relate to historical facts constitute "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of that term in Section 27A of the United States Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the United States Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and are "forward-looking information" within the meaning of sections 138.3 and following of the Ontario Securities Act. These statements and this information represent CGI's intentions, plans, expectations and beliefs, and are subject to risks, uncertainties and other factors, of which many are beyond the control of the Company. These factors could cause actual results to differ materially from such forward-looking statements or forward-looking information. These factors include and are not restricted to the timing and size of new contracts, acquisitions and other corporate developments; the ability to attract and retain qualified members; market competition in the rapidly-evolving IT industry; general economic and business conditions, foreign exchange and other risks identified in the MD&A, in CGI's Annual Report or Form 40-F filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (filed on EDGAR at www.sec.gov), the Company's Annual Information Form filed with the Canadian securities authorities (filed on SEDAR at www.sedar.com), as well as assumptions regarding the foregoing. The words "believe," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "anticipate," "foresee," "plan," and similar expres and variations thereof, identify certain of such forward-looking statements or forward-looking information, which speak only as of the date on which they are made. In particular, statements relating to future performance are forward-looking statements and forward-looking information. CGI disclaims any intention or obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements or forward-looking information, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as required by applicable law. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements or on this forward-looking information. You will find more information about the risks that could cause our actual results to significantly differ from our current expectations in the Risks and Uncertainties section.

Non-GAAP Measures

The Company reports its financial results in accordance with GAAP. However, in this MD&A, certain non-GAAP financial measures are used, which include:

- 1. Earnings from continuing operations before restructuring costs related to specific items, interest on long-term debt, other income(net), gain on sale of assets, gain on sale and earnings from an investment in an entity subject to significant influence, non-controlling interest, and income taxes ("adjusted EBIT") and
- 2. Net earnings from continuing operations prior to restructuring costs related to specific items.

Adjusted EBIT is used by our management as a measure of our operating performance as it provides information that can be used to evaluate the effectiveness of our business from an operational perspective. A reconciliation of this item to its closest GAAP measure can be found on page 18.

Net earnings from continuing operations prior to restructuring costs related to specific items is used by our management as a measure of our operating performance excluding restructuring activities. A reconciliation of this item to its closest GAAP measure can be found on page 20.

Management believes that these non-GAAP measures provide useful information to investors regarding the Company's financial condition and results of operations as they provide additional measures of its performance. They also provide investors with measures of performance to compare our results between periods without regards to specified items. These non-GAAP measures do not have any standardized meaning prescribed by GAAP and are therefore unlikely to be comparable to similar measures presented by other issuers. They should be considered as supplemental in nature and not a substitute for the related financial information prepared in accordance with GAAP.

Corporate Overview

Headquartered in Montreal, Canada, CGI provides end-to-end information technology services (commonly referred to as IT services) and business process services ("BPS") to clients worldwide, utilizing a highly customized, cost efficient delivery model. The Company's delivery model provides for work to be carried out onsite at client premises, or through one of its centers of excellence located in North America, Europe and India. We also have a number of leading business solutions that support long-term client relationships. Our services are generally broken down as:

- **Consulting** CGI provides a full range of IT and management consulting services, including business transformation, IT strategic planning, business process engineering and systems architecture.
- **Systems integration** CGI integrates and customizes leading technologies and software applications to create IT systems that respond to clients' strategic needs.
- Management of IT and business functions ("outsourcing")— Clients delegate entire or partial responsibility for their IT or business functions to CGI to achieve significant savings and access the best technology, while retaining control over strategic IT and business functions. As part of such agreements, we implement our quality processes and best-of-breed practices to improve the efficiency of the clients' operations. We also integrate clients' operations into our technology network. Finally, we may transfer specialized professionals from our clients, enabling them to focus on mission critical operations. Services provided as part of an outsourcing contract may include development and integration of new projects and applications; applications maintenance and support; technology management (enterprise and end-user computing and network services); transaction and business processing, as well as other services such as payroll and document management services. Outsourcing contracts typically have terms from five to ten years and are renewable.

Our operations are managed through two lines of business ("LOB"), in addition to Corporate services, namely: IT services and BPS. The focus of these LOB's is as follows:

- The IT services LOB provides a full range of services, including systems integration, consulting and outsourcing, to clients located in North America, Europe and Asia Pacific. Our professionals and centers of excellence facilities in North America, Europe and India also provide IT and business process services to clients as an integral part of our homeshore, nearshore and offshore delivery model.
- Services provided by the BPS LOB include business processing for the financial services sector, as well as other services such as payroll and document management services.

We take great pride in delivering services of the highest quality to our clients. To do so consistently, we have implemented and maintain a quality program under ISO (International Organization for Standardization). We firmly believe that by designing and implementing rigorous service delivery quality standards followed by continuous monitoring of conformity with those standards we are best able to satisfy our clients' needs. As a measure of the scope of our ISO program, approximately 95% of our revenue was generated by business units having successfully obtained certification.

Competitive Environment

As a global provider of end-to-end information technology and business process services, CGI operates in a highly competitive and rapidly evolving global industry. Our competition comprises a variety of global players, from niche companies providing specialized services to other end-to-end service providers, mainly in the U.S., Europe and India, all of whom are competing for some or all of the services we provide. Because of CGI's expanded capabilities, geographic presence and global delivery model, invitations to participate in larger, more complex opportunities are on the rise.

To compete effectively, CGI focuses on high-end systems integration, consulting and outsourcing where vertical industry knowledge and expertise are required. Our client proximity metro markets business model combined with our global delivery model results in highly responsive and cost competitive delivery. CGI's global delivery model provides

clients with a unique blend of onshore, nearshore and offshore delivery options that cater to their strategic and cost requirements. CGI also has a number of leading business solutions that support long-term client relationships. Importantly, all of CGI's business operations are executed based on the same management foundation, ensuring consistency and cohesion across the company.

There are many factors to winning and retaining IT and BPS contracts in today's global market, including the following: total cost of services; ability to deliver; track record; vertical sector expertise; investment in business solutions; local presence; global delivery capability; and the strength of client relationships. CGI compares favorably with our competition with respect to all of these factors.

In summary, CGI's competitive value proposition encompasses the following: end-to-end IT and BPS capability; expertise and proprietary business solutions in five industry sectors; global delivery model, which includes an industry leading nearshore services delivery capability; disciplined management foundation; and client focus, which is supported by our client proximity metro markets business model. Based on this value proposition and CGI's growing critical mass in our three main markets—Canada, the U.S. and Europe—we are in a position to compete effectively on a global scale and win large contracts.

Vision, Mission, and Strategy

Most companies begin with a business vision, but CGI began with a dream. In 1976, CGI founder Serge Godin, then 26 years old, had a dream to create an environment in which members enjoy working together and, as owners, contribute to building a company they can be proud of. That dream led to CGI's vision of being a world-class IT and BPS leader, helping its clients win and grow, and to its overall mission:

... to help our clients with professional services of outstanding quality, competence and objectivity, delivering the best solutions to fully satisfy client objectives in information technology, business processes and management. In all we do, we foster a culture of partnership, intrapreneurship, teamwork and integrity, building a world-class IT and BPS company.

Through a four-pillar growth strategy that combines organic growth and acquisitions, CGI has become a consolidator in the IT services industry. The first pillar of this strategy focuses on generating organic growth through contract wins, renewals and extensions in the areas of outsourcing and systems integration and consulting ("SI&C"). We are significantly growing our outsourcing and SI&C sales funnels across all of our geographic markets.

The second pillar of the strategy involves the pursuit of new large outsourcing contracts, leveraging our end-to-end services, global delivery model and critical mass. CGI's global delivery model offers a unique blend of onshore, nearshore and offshore delivery options that result in highly responsive and cost effective delivery. Further, based on the Company's growth rate over the last several years, we have the critical mass required to bid on large and complex opportunities in North America and Europe.

The third pillar of our growth strategy focuses on the acquisition of smaller firms or niche players. We identify niche acquisitions through a strategic mapping program that systematically searches for targets that will strengthen our vertical market knowledge or increase the richness of our service offerings.

The fourth pillar involves the pursuit of transformational acquisitions focused on expanding our geographic presence and critical mass. This approach further enables us to strengthen our qualifications to compete for large outsourcing contracts.

Throughout its history, CGI has been highly disciplined in following this four-pillar growth strategy, with an emphasis on earnings accretion and maximizing shareholder value. Currently, our key growth targets are the U.S. and Europe.

Developments in 2007

Our efforts to reduce our cost structure in 2006 had the desired impact, and our profit margin strengthened considerably in line with our expectations. Two trends characterized CGI's subsequent performance in fiscal 2007: steady organic growth across all of our geographic markets and stronger profit margins supported by operational excellence. We pursued a business development visibility program we called our Full Offering Strategy, designed to systematically, and with discipline, visit targeted new and existing clients to inform and educate them on CGI's complete end-to-end offering. The strategy was a catalyst for new contracts, extensions and renewals. With this strong focus on fundamentals, we made only one niche acquisition, Codesic Consulting ("Codesic"), and established control over Conseillers en informatique d'affaires ("CIA"). Additionally, we invested our cash, taking advantage of what we viewed as low valuations, and actively repurchased shares on the open market under the terms of our Normal Course Issuer Bid. We also made substantial debt repayments.

New Contracts, Extensions, and Renewals

During fiscal 2007, CGI booked \$3.3 billion of new contracts, extensions and renewals including but not limited to the following:

· October 4, 2006: Five-year US\$65 million contract renewal for hosting and application maintenance and operations for the Commonwealth of Virginia's eVA procurement portal solution.

- October 11, 2006: Five-year US\$22.6 million managed services contract to host and operate its AMS Advantage® ERP system for the State of Wyoming.
- November 13, 2006: Five-year \$100 million plus extension of an IT outsourcing contract with the Laurentian Bank of Canada to June 2016.
- · January 26, 2007: Seven-year \$23.6 million contract to provide multi-level IT services and technology outsourcing for the Acxsys Corporation.
- · March 6, 2007: Two-year \$9.7 million contract to provide systems integration support services to Public Works and Government Services Canada's Financial Systems Transformation Project.
- · March 29, 2007: Two-year extension with National Bank of Canada to provide payroll services to the bank's corporate clients until 2016.
- · May 4, 2007: 34-month US\$16.1 million contract with the Washington State Children's Administration to deliver critical services to families.
- May 9, 2007: Six-year US\$84 million contract with Los Angeles County for the next phase of its ERP system project.
- May 11, 2007: Four-year contract renewal with the BDC (Business Development Bank of Canada) plus an
 option of three supplemental one year periods, to provide services including hosting, printing and insertion,
 system environment management, internet bandwidth and business continuity planning.
- · May 14, 2007: Five-year \$9 million contract with the Calgary Health Region which makes CGI the primary IT services provider to design, build, implement, and operate the Alberta Provincial Health Information Exchange.

- August 22, 2007: Five-year contract renewal agreement with the Groupement des assureurs automobiles covering the operational aspects of the Fichier central des sinistres automobiles in Quebec for the processing and distribution of motor vehicle claims records in Quebec.
- August 29, 2007: Agreement with The Commerce Group, Inc. to extend their personal and commercial automobile policy processing services agreement through December 31, 2011.
- September 14, 2007: Seven-year IT outsourcing contract with BRP (Bombardier Recreational Products Inc.) to manage the company's SAP infrastructure support, business intelligence applications, websites, as well as the e-commerce application that allows retailers and distributors to do business with BRP around the world.
- September 19, 2007: Two-year US\$27 million renewal to administer multi-family housing payments in the state of Ohio for the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development.
- · September 20, 2007: Five-year US\$17.5 million contract with Orange County to upgrade its finance and purchasing information systems.
- September 24, 2007: One-year US\$8.5 million renewal with the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development in Northern California to provide contract administration and payment services for site-based multi-family housing assistance payments.

Acquisition

On May 3, 2007, we completed the acquisition of privately held Codesic Consulting, an IT services firm located in Seattle, Washington, for an aggregate consideration of \$24.0 million. Codesic assisted clients in the management of strategic initiatives, integrating technology with business and supporting critical computing environments.

Control over Conseillers en informatique d'affaires (CIA)

On April 19, 2007, following changes to the shareholders' agreement, CGI established control of Conseillers en informatique d'affaires. CIA is a provider of IT services primarily in the government and financial sectors. The previous agreement was amended to remove limits to CGI's representation on the Board of Directors. The Company holds three of the five board positions, with a 64.7% ownership stake.

Share Repurchase Program

On January 30, 2007, the Company's Board of Directors authorized the renewal of a Normal Course Issuer Bid and the purchase of up to 10% of the public float of the Company's Class A subordinate shares during the period ending February 4, 2008. The Company received approval from the Toronto Stock Exchange for its intention to make an Issuer Bid that allows CGI to purchase on the open market up to 29,091,303 Class A subordinate shares for cancellation.

During fiscal 2007, the Company repurchased 12,339,400 of its Class A subordinate shares for \$126.4 million at an average price of \$10.25 including commissions under the current and previous Normal Course Issuer Bid.

Amended Credit Facility

On August 13, 2007, the Company amended its existing five-year unsecured credit facility to increase the amount to \$1.5 billion with the possibility to increase it further to \$1.75 billion. The new credit facility, syndicated through 20 international financial institutions, has a five-year term expiring in August 2012 and can be extended on an annual basis. The applicable interest rate charged under the credit facility is based on the Company's indebtedness ratio and the form of borrowing chosen by the Company. Please see Note 8 to the consolidated financial statements for more information on our credit facilities.

Competitive Position Strengthening Program

As announced on March 29, 2006, the Company has taken measures to reduce the overall cost structure and accelerate the expansion of its global delivery model partially due to lower than expected revenue from BCE. In line with this plan, approximately 1,150 positions were eliminated, primarily located in Montreal and Toronto, of which half were related to BCE. The remaining headcount reduction stemmed from other adjustments to CGI's cost base and included

reductions in global and corporate functions.

The expansion of the global delivery model created new positions in our centers of excellence in Atlantic Canada, Southwest Virginia, and India which partially offset the headcount reductions. This exercise allowed the Company to further reduce its overhead and increase the overall utilization rate of its workforce.

In the first quarter of 2007, we completed our Competitive Position Strengthening Program. The objectives of the program have been successfully met. A total pre-tax provision of \$90.3 million was taken for the program with \$67.3 million taken in fiscal 2006 and \$23.0 million taken in 2007. Please refer to Note 14 to the consolidated financial statements for more information on our Competitive Position Strengthening Program.

Overview of the Year Selected Annual Information

Years ended September 30	2007	2006	2005	Change 2007/2006	Change 2006/2005
Backlog ¹ (in millions of dollars)	12,042	12,722	12,863	-5.3%	-1.1%
Bookings (in millions of dollars)	3,276	3,997	3,573	-18.0%	11.9%
Revenue					
Revenue (in '000 of dollars) Year-over-year growth prior to foreign	3,711,566	3,477,623	3,685,986	6.7%	-5.7%
currency impact	7.1%	-2.8%	20.5%		
Profitability					
Adjusted EBIT ² margin	11.0%	8.9%	9.4%		
Net earnings prior to restructuring costs					
related to specific items ³ margin	6.8%	5.5%	5.9%		
Net earnings margin	6.4%	4.2%	5.9%		
Basic EPS from continuing operations (in	0.70	0.40	0.50	= 0.68	20.00
dollars)	0.72	0.40	0.50	79.6%	-20.0%
Diluted EPS from continuing operations	0.71	0.40	0.50	55.0 0	20.00
(in dollars)	0.71	0.40	0.50	77.0%	-20.0%
Basic EPS from continuing operations					
prior to restructuring costs related to specific					
items (in dollars)	0.76	0.53	0.50	44.0%	6.0%
Diluted EPS from continuing operations	0.70	0.55	0.50	44.0 /6	0.076
prior to					
restructuring costs related to specific					
items (in dollars)	0.75	0.52	0.50	44.6%	4.0%
Balance sheet (in '000 of dollars)			3.2.3		
Total assets	3,475,808	3,692,032	3,986,659	-5.9%	-7.4%
Total long-term liabilities before clients'					
funds obligations	745,440	1,121,739	583,594	-33.5%	92.2%
Cash generation / Financial structure					
Cash provided by operating activities (in					
'000 of dollars)	550,169	305,596	480,709	80.0%	-36.4%
Days sales outstanding ⁴	44	52	48	15.3%	-8.3%
Net debt to capitalization ratio ⁵	16.8%	27.2%	0.3%		

- 1: Backlog includes new contract wins, extensions and renewals, partially offset by the backlog consumed during the year as a result of client work performed and adjustments related to the volume, cancellation and/or the impact of foreign currencies to our existing contracts. Backlog incorporates estimates from management that are subject to change from time to time.
- 2: Adjusted EBIT is a non-GAAP measure for which we provide a reconciliation to its closest GAAP measure on page 18.
- 3: Net earnings prior to restructuring costs is a non-GAAP measure. A reconciliation to its closest GAAP measure is provided on page 20.
- 4: Days sales outstanding ("DSO") is obtained by subtracting deferred revenue and tax credits receivable from accounts receivable and work in progress; the result is divided by the fourth quarters' revenue over 90 days.

The net debt to capitalization ratio represents the proportion of long-term debt net of cash and cash equivalents over the sum of shareholders' equity and long-term debt.

Financial Review of 2007, 2006 and 2005 Revenue

Revenue Variation and Revenue by LOB

The following table provides a summary of our revenue growth, in total and by LOB, separately showing the impacts of foreign currency variations between 2007 and 2006. The 2006 and 2005 revenue by LOB are recorded reflecting the actual foreign exchange rates of each respective year.

Years ended September 30 (in '000 of dollars except for percentage)	2007	2006	2005	Change 2007/2006	Change 2006/2005
Revenue	3,711,566	3,477,623	3,685,986	6.7%	-5.7%
Variation prior to foreign currency impact	7.1%	-2.8%	20.5%		
Foreign currency impact	-0.4%	-2.9%	-3.5%		
Variation over previous year	6.7%	-5.7%	17.0%		
IT services revenue prior to foreign currency impact Foreign currency impact IT services revenue	3,262,258 (9,876) 3,252,382	3,011,741 - 3,011,741	3,194,598 - 3,194,598	8.3% 8.0%	-5.7%
BPS revenue prior to foreign					
currency impact	463,242	465,882	491,388	-0.6%	
Foreign currency impact	(4,058)	-	-		
BPS revenue	459,184	465,882	491,388	-1.4%	-5.2%
Revenue	3,711,566	3,477,623	3,685,986	6.7%	-5.7%

For fiscal 2007, revenue was \$3,711.6 million, an increase over both 2006 and 2005. On a constant currency basis, revenue increased by 7.1% from last year. The impact of foreign currency was -0.4%, where unfavourable US dollar fluctuations were partly offset by favourable gains from the euro and pound sterling. From a client perspective, revenue growth on a constant currency basis was 6% for Canada, 9% for U.S. and 13% for Europe and Asia.

For fiscal 2006, revenue decreased by 2.8% on a constant currency basis when compared to 2005 and was further impacted by -2.9% due to currency fluctuations with the resulting total revenue change for fiscal 2006 being -5.7%.

IT Services

In fiscal 2007, on a constant currency basis, revenue from IT services increased by 8.3% or \$250.5 million when compared to 2006. This increase is the result of additional business from new and existing clients during the year. The Company experienced strong growth in all of its geographic markets and targeted verticals.

When comparing 2006 to 2005, revenue decreased by \$182.9 million. This was a direct result of less than expected work volumes from BCE during 2006, as well as the ramping-down and termination of isolated contracts not meeting our profitability standards. Foreign currency fluctuations unfavourably impacted revenue by \$95.5 million. These decreases were partly offset by additional business won from new and existing clients and two niche acquisitions made in fiscal 2006.

BPS

Revenue in our BPS line of business decreased by 0.6% on a constant currency basis in fiscal 2007 driven by the lower volume of claims processed in our insurance business throughout the year, as well as the reduction of revenue resulting from the sale of our electronic switching assets in the first quarter of fiscal 2006. This decline was partially offset by additional work with existing clients, predominantly in our U.S. government and healthcare sector and document management services.

When comparing 2006 to 2005, we experienced a decrease of \$25.5 million primarily attributable to the sale of our electronic switching assets, the termination of a contract not meeting our profitability standards, and unfavourable foreign currency impacts of \$10.9 million, partly offset by new work in our government and healthcare and financial services sectors of the U.S. market.

Revenue Distribution

The following tables provide additional information regarding our revenue mix:

Contract Types		Geographic Markets	Targeted Verticals
55% Management of IT and business	s 59%	Canada	33% Financial services
functions (outsourcing)	33%	U.S.	32% Government and healthcare
- IT services 42%	8%	Europe and Asia Pacific	21% Telecommunications and
- BPS 13%			utilities
45%. Systems integration and			7% Manufacturing
consulting 45%			7% Retail and distribution

Client Concentration

In fiscal 2007, our revenue from BCE and its subsidiaries, our largest client, represented 11.6% of our revenue, compared to 11.9% in fiscal 2006 and 14.3% in fiscal 2005.

Operating Expenses

Years ended September 30	2007	2006	2005	As a percentage of revenue 2007	As a percentage of revenue 2006	As a percentage of revenue 2005
(in '000 of dollars except for percentage)						
Costs of services, selling and						
administrative	3,126,105	2,996,521	3,151,558	84.2%	86.2%	85.5%
Amortization						
Capital assets	33,808	35,138	41,420	0.9%	1.0%	1.1%
Contract costs related to						
transition costs	19,476	14,914	14,502	0.5%	0.4%	0.4%
Finite-life intangibles and other						
long-term						
assets	124,364	119,717	125,095	3.4%	3.4%	3.4%
Impairment of contract costs						
and						
finite-life intangibles	-	997	18,266	0.0%	0.0%	0.5%
Total amortization	177,648	170,766	199,283	4.8%	4.9%	5.4%

Costs of Services, Selling and Administrative

Building on the momentum we've created in streamlining our operations through our Competitive Position Strengthening Program, we have driven down costs of services, selling and administrative expenses as a percentage of revenue from 86.2% in fiscal 2006 to 84.2% in fiscal 2007, trending down further from the 85.5% reported in 2005. This demonstrates our ongoing commitment to effectively manage our cost structure through the improved efficiencies of our workforce and reduced overhead expenses. During fiscal 2007, fluctuations in foreign currencies favorably impacted our costs by \$11.4 million significantly offsetting the impact of the currency related revenue reduction noted in the previous section.

When comparing fiscal 2006 to 2005, the decrease in our services, selling and administrative expenses is largely related to the rapid reduction of the BCE work program adversely impacting our cost structure. This led the Company to undertake the Competitive Position Strengthening Program at the end of the second quarter of fiscal 2006 to improve utilization rates and reduce overhead.

Amortization

The variation in finite-life intangibles and other long-term assets amortization expense for 2007 as compared to 2006 was mainly due to the amortization associated with a business solution for our oil and gas clients in Western Canada which became commerically available in the fourth quarter of 2007. This increase was partially offset by lower amortization associated with certain software and other intangibles having been fully amortized in the year.

The increase in amortization relating to contract costs is due to the ramp-up and full year impact of transition cost amortization associated with new clients and contracts.

Additionally, the decline in amortization of capital assets for 2007 as compared to 2006 is attributable to a reduction of amortization for computer equipment and furniture due to certain equipment having been fully amortized. This is offset partially by increases in amortization for leasehold improvements due to the initiative taken to consolidate and optimize our real estate space.

When comparing fiscal 2006 to 2005, the decrease in overall amortization expense of \$28.5 million was mainly related to impairment charges taken against contract costs and finite-life intangibles in 2005, specifically a \$9.6 million impairment charge related to our Canadian credit union business and additional impairment charges of \$8.7 million taken on certain unprofitable contracts and finite-life intangibles. Additionally, amortization of capital assets decreased due to certain computer equipment having been fully amortized and the non-recurring cost of disposed assets during 2005. Amortization of finite-life intangible and other long-term assets decreased due to certain software having been fully amortized partly offset by additional amortization related to our business solutions for the brokerage industry.

Adjusted EBIT by LOB

Years ended September 30 (in '000 of dollars except for percentage)	2007	2006	2005
IT services	411,636	334,137	361,338
As a percentage of IT services revenue	12.7%	11.1%	11.3%
BPS	59,055	55,114	69,442
As a percentage of BPS revenue	12.9%	11.8%	14.1%
Corporate	(62,878)	(78,915)	(84,635)
As a percentage of revenue	-1.7%	-2.3%	-2.3%
Adjusted EBIT	407,813	310,336	346,145
Adjusted EBIT margin	11.0%	8.9%	9.4%

IT Services

For the year ended September 30, 2007, adjusted EBIT increased by \$77.5 million over 2006, representing an increase from 11.1% to 12.7% of revenue primarily due to growth across our geographies, the benefits from our Competitive Position Strengthening Program and improved margins on new and existing contracts.

When comparing 2006 and 2005, the decrease in adjusted EBIT of \$27.2 million resulted mainly from the decrease in work volumes with BCE, partly offset by additional work from new and existing clients, savings yielded from the competitive position strengthening program initiated in March 2006, and improved profitability stemming from our U.S. operations.

BPS

In fiscal 2007, adjusted EBIT increased by \$3.9 million, while as a percentage of revenue, our margin improved from 11.8% in 2006 to 12.9% in 2007. This increase was mainly driven by the profitability of new contracts, partly offset

by the impact of a lower volume of claims processed in our insurance business.

When comparing 2006 and 2005, the adjusted EBIT decreased by \$14.3 million, mainly due to the sale of our electronic asset switching business during the first quarter of 2006, as well as the amortization and maintenance costs related to a business solution for the brokerage industry, which became commercially available at the beginning of fiscal 2006.

For each of the fiscal years 2007, 2006 and 2005, the decrease in corporate expenses as a percent of revenue was mainly due to on-going cost reduction initiatives to improve our competitiveness.

Earnings From Continuing Operations Before Income Taxes

The following table provides, for the periods indicated, a reconciliation between our adjusted EBIT and earnings from continuing operations before income taxes which is reported in accordance with Canadian GAAP:

Years ended September 30 (in '000 of dollars except for percentage)	2007	2006	2005	As a percentage of revenue 2007	As a percentage of revenue 2006	As a percentage of revenue 2005
Adjusted EBIT	407,813	310,336	346,145	11.0%	8.9%	9.4%
Restructuring costs related to						
specific items	(23,010)	(67,266)	-	-0.6%	-1.9%	0.0%
Interest on long-term debt	(41,818)	(43,291)	(24,014)	-1.1%	-1.2%	-0.7%
Other income, net	9,262	7,252	7,156	0.2%	0.2%	0.2%
Gain on sale of assets	700	10,475	-	0.0%	0.3%	0.0%
Gain on sale and earnings from an investment in an entity subject to						
significant influence	-	-	4,537	0.0%	0.0%	0.1%
Non-controlling interest, net of						
income taxes	(251)	-		0.0%	0.0%	0.0%
Earnings from continuing operations before						
income taxes	352,696	217,506	333,824	9.5%	6.3%	9.1%
	-)	-)	, - - -		, -	

Restructuring Costs Related to Specific Items

The Company recorded its final charge of \$23.0 million related to its Competitive Position Strengthening Program in the first quarter of fiscal 2007. Further details of the program are discussed on page 9 of the MD&A and in Note 14 to the consolidated financial statements.

Interest on Long-Term Debt

The decrease in interest expense in fiscal 2007 is a direct result of debt repayments. Interest expense includes interest paid on the debt used to finance the purchase of 100 million Class A subordinate shares from BCE in January 2006 for consideration of \$866.0 million including related costs. The increase in 2006 over 2005 is directly related to the debt incurred to finance the purchase of these shares from BCE. Please refer to Note 8 to the consolidated financial statements for additional information on our outstanding debt obligations.

Other Income, Net

The majority of the increase over 2006 and 2005 relates to interest earned on research and development claims received in the year.

Gain on Sale of Assets

In fiscal 2006, we recorded a \$10.5 million gain on the sale of our electronic switching assets.

Gain on Sale and Earnings from an Investment in an Entity Subject to Significant Influence

The 2005 gain in the sale of our interest in Nexxlink Technologies Inc. had yielded a pre-tax gain of \$4.2 million.

Non-Controlling Interest

During the third quarter of 2007, we began using the consolidation method to account for our interest in CIA. Previously, this operation qualified as a joint venture and was proportionally consolidated in the financial statements (please refer to page 9 of the MD&A for further details and Note 18 to the consolidated financial statements).

Income Taxes

Income taxes expense was \$116.3 million for the year ended September 30, 2007. This represents a \$45.3 million increase when compared to the fiscal 2006 expenses of \$71.0 million. The increase is directly related to the increase in earnings before income tax during the period. The tax impact of the restructuring charges recorded during fiscal 2007 was \$8.3 million. The income tax rate was 33.0% up from 32.6% last year as the 2006 rate was impacted by the revaluation of future income tax balances resulting from a statutory rate decrease in Canada starting in 2008 which was enacted on June 22, 2006.

When comparing fiscal 2006 and 2005, the reduction in income tax expense was primarily related to the impact of the restructuring charges recorded in fiscal 2006, while the reduction in the income tax rate of 1.6% was the result of the previously noted revaluation of future income tax balances enacted in 2006, recovery of unbooked prior years' losses and the benefits arising from investments in subsidiaries.

Net Earnings

The following table includes a reconciliation between net earnings from continuing operations prior to restructuring costs related to specific items and net earnings from continuing operations which is reported in accordance with Canadian GAAP:

Years ended September 30 (in '000 of dollars unless otherwise indicated)	2007	2006	2005	Change 2007/2006	Change 2006/2005
Net earnings from continuing					
operations prior to restructuring costs related to					
specific items	251,081	191,267	219,698	31.3%	-12.9%
Margin	6.8%	5.5%	6.0%		
Restructuring costs related to specific					
items	23,010	67,266	-	-65.8%	-
Tax impact of restructuring costs					
related to					
specific items	(8,331)	(22,532)	-	-63.0%	-
Net earnings from continuing					
operations	236,402	146,533	219,698	61.3%	-33.3%
Margin	6.4%	4.2%	6.0%		
Net loss from discontinued operations	-	-	(3,210)	(1.28)	22.28
Net earnings	236,402	146,533	216,488	61.3%	-32.3%
Margin	6.4%	4.2%	5.9%		
Weighted average number of Class A subordinate shares and Class B					
shares (basic)	329,016,756	362,783,618	439,349,210	-9.3%	-17.4%
Weighted average number of Class A subordinate shares and Class B					
shares (diluted)	333,876,564	364,706,656	441,573,512	-8.5%	-17.4%
Basic earnings per share from					
continuing operations prior to restructuring costs related					
to specific items (in dollars)	0.76	0.53	0.50	44.0%	6.0%
Diluted earnings per share from					
continuing					
operations prior to restructuring					
costs related					
to specific items (in dollars)	0.75	0.52	0.50	44.6%	4.0%
Basic earnings per share (in dollars)	0.72	0.40	0.49	79.6%	-18.4%
Diluted earnings per share (in dollars)	0.71	0.40	0.49	77.0%	-18.4%

For the fiscal period ended September 30, 2007, net earnings from continuing operations increased by 61.3% (\$89.9 million) over the prior year. The favourable variance in net earnings resulted mainly from our revenue growth in IT services and the benefits realized from our competitive position strengthening program completed in the first quarter of 2007.

When comparing 2006 to 2005, net earnings from continuing operations decreased by \$73.2 million or 33.3%. This decline was primarily caused by the restructuring costs incurred in fiscal 2006 as part of our Competitive Position Strengthening Program taken in response to a reduction in work volumes with BCE.

CGI's basic and diluted weighted average number of shares outstanding at the end of the 2007 was down by 9.3% and 8.5% respectively compared with 2006, due to the repurchase of shares on the open market as part of the Normal Course Issuer Bid, the repurchase of 100 million Class A subordinate shares from BCE in January 2006, and partly offset by the issuance of shares upon the exercise of stock options.

Liquidity

CGI's growth is financed through a combination of our cash flow from operations, borrowing under our existing credit facilities, the issuance of debt, and the issuance of equity. One of our primary financial goals is to maintain an optimal level of liquidity through the active management of our assets and liabilities as well as our cash flows.

As at September 30, cash and cash equivalents were \$88.9 million for 2007 compared to \$115.7 million in 2006. The following table illustrates the main activities for the last three fiscal years.

			Change	Change
2007	2006	2005	2007/2006	2006/2005
550,169	305,596	480,709	244,573	(175,113)
(156,640)	(135,392)	(106,277)	(21,248)	(29,115)
(416,793)	(294,080)	(329,188)	(122,713)	35,108
and				
(3,586)	(854)	(6,167)	(2,732)	5,313
(26,850)	(124,730)	39,077	97,880	(163,807)
	550,169 (156,640) (416,793) and (3,586)	550,169 305,596 (156,640) (135,392) (416,793) (294,080) and (3,586) (854)	550,169 305,596 480,709 (156,640) (135,392) (106,277) (416,793) (294,080) (329,188) and (3,586) (854) (6,167)	2007 2006 2005 2007/2006 550,169 305,596 480,709 244,573 (156,640) (135,392) (106,277) (21,248) (416,793) (294,080) (329,188) (122,713) and (3,586) (854) (6,167) (2,732)

Cash Provided by Operating Activities

Cash provided by continuing operating activities was \$550.2 million or 14.8% of revenue for 2007, compared with \$305.6 million last year. The year-over-year increase of \$244.6 million resulted from improved profitability along with improvements to our working capital incorporating an eight day improvement in our days sales outstanding ("DSO") along with the timing of income tax installments and payments for employee compensation partly offset by certain payments made to third party vendors.

When comparing 2006 versus 2005, the decline in cash provided by continuing operating activities resulted mainly from lower earnings from operations as discussed above and the timing of large client payments which were partially offset by lower integration payments related to acquisitions.

Cash Used in Investing Activities

During 2007, a total of \$156.6 million was invested, an increase of \$21.2 million compared with the \$135.4 million last year. The investments were primarily in the development of business solutions, software licenses, contract costs, capital assets as well as our acquisition of Codesic.

Investments in finite-life intangibles and other long-term assets were \$66.3 million in 2007 compared to \$68.0 million in 2006. These investments were primarily comprised of business solutions of \$37.3 million and software licenses of \$14.5 million which were purchased as part of the outsourcing services provided to our clients. The amounts are comparable to the investments made in 2006.

The \$53.3 million invested in capital assets was \$12.2 million higher than in 2006 due mainly to the purchase of computer equipment to support our contracts. Computer equipment additions were \$32.7 million as compared to \$14.5 million in 2006 as we purchased certain computer equipment that would have previously been financed by operating leases as the combination of income tax and interest rates made their financing less attractive. Leasehold improvement additions were \$16.7 million for 2007 which are lower than 2006 by \$3.3 million. During the year, we continued to invest in our facilities primarily in our India and U.S. offices.

In fiscal 2007, we spent \$17.3 million in business acquisitions predominately for the initial installment of Codesic. This compares to 2006 when \$25.6 million was disbursed mainly relating to Plaut Consulting SAS and Pangaea Systems Inc. In fiscal 2005, \$66.2 million was disbursed when we acquired AGTI Consulting Services Inc., MPI Professionals and Silver Oak Partners Inc.

Research expenses were \$35.7 million as compared to \$27.9 million for 2006 and are accounted for within our costs of services, selling and administrative expenses. We seek new technology applications, or conceptually formulate and design possible prototypes or process alternatives that could potentially lead to new solutions for either existing or new clients. The combined gross research and development spending, both capitalized and expensed, was \$73.1 million compared with \$68.9 million last year.

The investment of \$24.2 million in contract costs was mainly related to transition costs for new outsourcing contracts. The investment is comparable to the prior years' investment levels.

The \$30.1 million in proceeds from sale of assets and businesses in fiscal 2006 mainly pertains to the disposal of our electronic switching assets.

Cash Used in Financing Activities

In 2007, financing activities consumed \$416.8 million. This includes repayments of \$353.6 million on our credit facilities further reducing our net debt to capitalization ratio to 16.8%. As well, we purchased \$128.5 million in CGI stock under the current and previous Normal Course Issuer Bid, while the issuance of shares upon the exercise of stock options generated \$42.7 million in proceeds.

In fiscal 2006, financing activities consumed \$294.1 million. We repurchased \$926.1 million of our shares which included consideration and related costs of \$866.0 million for the repurchase of 100 million Class A subordinate shares from BCE. This repurchase was partially financed through \$738.6 million from our credit facilities. In addition, \$60.1 million was used to repurchase shares under the Normal Course Issuer Bid program. During the year, we repaid \$172.0 million of our debt. Additionally, we generated proceeds from the issuance of shares of \$58.0 million mainly from the exercise of warrants by Desjardins, BCE, and the majority shareholders. Since June 30, 2006, the Company has had no warrants outstanding.

Contractual Obligations

	Payments Due by Period					
		Less than	2nd and	4th and		
		1	3rd	5th	Years	After
Commitment Type	Total	year	years	years	6 to 10	10 years
(in '000 of dollars)						
Long-term debt	464,547	7,396	88,090	349,434	19,627	-
Capital lease obligations	8,644	2,419	4,543	1,682	-	-
Operating leases						
Rental of office space ¹	933,304	120,390	214,639	151,029	278,422	168,824
Computer equipment and other	114,019	66,522	41,857	4,408	1,232	-
Automobiles	5,244	2,308	2,536	400	-	-
Long-term service agreements ¹	140,738	33,459	74,088	26,523	6,668	-
Total contractual obligations	1,666,496	232,494	425,753	533,476	305,949	168,824

1: Included in these obligations are \$41.6 million of office space leases from past acquisitions and \$1.2 million of long-term service agreements which are recorded in accounts payable and accrued liabilities, accrued integration charges and other long-term liabilities and long-term debt.

We are committed under the terms of contractual obligations with various expiration dates, primarily for the rental of premises, computer equipment used in outsourcing contracts and long-term service agreements in the aggregate amount of \$1,666.5 million. In 2007, total contractual obligations decreased by \$551.2 million, due to our repayments of long-term debt and rent payments made in the normal course of our operations.

In addition, following changes to the shareholders' agreement of CIA, CGI was committed to purchase the remaining 39.3% of shares of CIA by October 1, 2011. As of September 30, 2007, 35.3% of shares of CIA remain to be purchased. The purchase price of the remaining shares will be calculated by a formula as defined in the shareholders' agreement.

Capital Resources

		Available	Outstanding
		at	at
	Total	September	September
	commitment	30, 2007	30, 2007
(in '000 of dollars)	\$	\$	\$
Cash and cash equivalents	-	88,879	-
Unsecured committed revolving facilities ¹	1,500,000	1,219,542	280,4582
Lines of credit and other facilities ¹	25,000	25,000	-
Total	1,525,000	1,333,421	280,4582

^{1:} Excluding any existing credit facility under non-majority owned entities.

Our cash position and bank lines are sufficient to support our growth strategy. At September 30, 2007, cash and cash equivalents were \$88.9 million, none of which were in asset backed commercial paper products. Cash equivalents typically include commercial papers, money market funds and term deposits as well as bankers' acceptances and bearer deposit notes issued by major Canadian banks, all with an initial maturity of less than three months.

The \$1.5 billion credit facility is composed of a \$1.3 billion Canadian revolving facility and US\$200 million revolving facility. Upon our request, the amount of the revolving facilities could be apportioned differently. The Canadian

^{2:} Consists of drawn portion of \$265.0 million and Letters of Credit for \$15.5 million.

revolving facility is available in Canadian dollars, by way of Prime Rate Loans or the issuance of Banker's Acceptance, in U.S. dollars by way of U.S. Base Rate Loans or Libor Loans and in sterling and euros, by way of Libor Loans and by way of issuance of Letters of Credit. The U.S. revolving facility is available in U.S. dollars by way of U.S. Prime Rate Loans or Libor Loans, in sterling and euros, by way of Libor Loans and by way of issuance of Letters of Credit.

The revolving period of the credit facilities is five years and could be extended annually. The facility also includes an accordion feature providing that at any time during the revolving period, we may request to increase the facility by \$250 million. The increase is only subject to obtaining additional commitment from the bank group or from other participants. The facility contains covenants that require the Company to maintain a leverage ratio, an interest and rent coverage ratio and a minimum net worth. The renegotiation of these ratios of the facility has increased the flexibility of the Company to complete large acquisitions. At September 30, 2007, CGI was in compliance with the covenants of its long-term debt.

At September 30, 2007, the amount available under the credit facility amounted to \$1,219.5 million with \$25 million available under another demand line of credit.

As of September 30, 2007, the facility was bearing interest at Banker's Acceptance (B.A.) plus 0.625%. The interest on the facility is subject to the leverage ratio and goes from B.A. or Libor plus 0.625% to B.A. or Libor plus 1.35%. The unused portion of the facility is subject to a stand-by fee of 0.10% as of September 30, 2007, and could increase up to 0.35% depending of the leverage ratio.

Total long-term debt decreased by \$340.1 million to \$473.2 million at September 30, 2007, compared with \$813.3 million at September 30, 2006. The variation resulted primarily from the net reimbursement of \$323.5 million of our credit facility and the impact from the fluctuations of foreign currencies against the Canadian dollar.

Annually, our Board of Directors evaluates whether or not to pay a dividend, as well as whether to renew the share repurchase program. In fiscal 2007, we did not pay a dividend.

Selected Measures of Liquidity and Capital Resources

	As at September 30, 2007	As at September 30, 2006	As at September 30, 2005
Net debt to capitalization ratio	16.8%	27.2%	0.3%
Days sales outstanding (in days)	44	52	48
Return on invested capital ¹	11.1%	6.6%	8.7%

^{1:} The return on invested capital ratio represents the proportion of the after-tax adjusted EBIT net of restructuring costs related to specific items over the last four quarters' average invested capital (sum of equity and debt less cash and cash equivalents).

The net debt to capitalization ratio decreased to 16.8% due to debt reduction efforts throughout fiscal 2007.

DSO decreased by eight days to 44 when compared with last year, mainly due to the timing of payments from our large clients and our continued focus on cash management. In calculating DSOs, we subtract the deferred revenue balance and the tax credits receivable from the accounts receivable and work in progress. Payments from clients in advance of work being performed may fluctuate from year to year depending on the timing of payments received from outsourcing clients.

Return on invested capital for the 12 months ending September 30, 2007, was 11.1% up from 6.6% last year. This was mainly driven by the benefits resulting from the restructuring program which lowered our cost base and improved profitability. The decline of 2.1% when comparing 2006 versus 2005, is due to restructuring charges and the reduction in work levels from BCE.

Off-Balance Sheet Financing and Guarantees

We do not engage in the practice of off-balance sheet financing, except for the use of operating leases for office space, computer equipment and vehicles. In accordance with GAAP, neither the lease liability nor the underlying asset is carried on the balance sheet as the terms of the leases do not meet the threshold for capitalization. We also enter into agreements to provide financial or performance assurances to third parties on the sale of assets, business divestitures guarantees and U.S. Government contracts.

In connection with sales of assets and business divestitures, we may be required to pay counterparties for costs and losses incurred as the result of breaches in representations and warranties, intellectual property right infringement and litigation against counterparties. While many of the agreements specify a maximum potential exposure of approximately \$65.0 million in total, many do not specify a maximum amount or limited period. It is impossible to reasonably estimate the maximum amount that may have to be paid under such guarantees. The amounts are dependent upon the outcome of future contingent events, the nature and likelihood of which cannot be determined at this time. No amount has been accrued in the consolidated balance sheets relating to this type of indemnification as at September 30, 2007. The Company does not expect to incur any potential payment in connection with these guarantees which will have a materially adverse effect on its consolidated financial statements.

We are also engaged to provide services under contracts with the U.S. Government. The contracts are subject to extensive legal and regulatory requirements and, from time to time, agencies of the U.S. Government investigate whether our operations are being conducted in accordance with these requirements. Generally, the Government has the right to change the scope of, or terminate, these projects at its convenience. The termination or a reduction in the scope of a major government project could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition.

In the normal course of business, we may provide certain clients, principally governmental entities, with bid and performance bonds. In general, we would only be liable for the amount of the bid bonds if we refuse to perform the project once the bid is awarded. We would also be liable for the performance bonds in the event of default in the performance of our obligations. As at September 30, 2007, we had committed for a total of \$71.8 million for these types of bonds. To the best of our knowledge, we are in compliance with our performance obligations under all service contracts for which there is a performance or bid bond, and the ultimate liability, if any, incurred in connection with these guarantees would not have a material adverse effect on our consolidated results of operations or financial condition.

As at September 30, 2007, the Company has also entered into agreements for a total of \$4.2 million that include indemnities in favour of third parties, mostly tax indemnities.

In addition, we provided a guarantee of \$5.9 million on the residual value of leased equipment, accounted for as an operating lease, at the expiration of the lease term.

Capability to Deliver Results

We believe that we have the capital resources and liquidity necessary to meet our commitments and existing obligations as well as to support our operations and to finance our growth strategies. We also believe that we have the required non-capital resources necessary to achieve our goals for continued growth. These non-capital resources include a strong management team with a very low historical turnover rate, sophisticated management frameworks for a consistent high standard of client service and ongoing managerial training, as well as quality processes that help us integrate and retain new members as part of outsourcing contract wins or acquisitions.

Related Party Transactions

As a result of the Company's repurchase of its shares in fiscal 2006, BCE no longer held its significant influence over CGI's operating, financing, and investing activities. Please refer to Note 23 to the consolidated financial statements for details of the 2005 transaction history with BCE.

In the normal course of business, CGI is party to contracts with Innovapost, a joint venture, pursuant to which CGI is its preferred IT supplier. The Company exercises joint control over Innovapost's operating, financing and investing activities through its 49% ownership interest. The Company's share of the transactions and resulting balances, which were measured at commercial rates, are presented below:

Innovapost

Years ended September 30	2007	2006	2005
(in '000 of dollars)			
Revenue	120,010	100,994	102,699
Accounts receivable	9,310	9,490	4,112
Work in progress	3,648	1,528	1,290
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	-	-	2,019
Contract costs	13,746	16,239	17,301
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	-	147	1,254
Deferred revenue	1,868	509	-

Fourth Quarter Results

The fourth quarter of CGI's fiscal 2007 was focused on generating revenue growth mainly through the signing of contracts and extensions with new and existing clients. Having fully annualized the benefits of our competitive position strengthening program, we have also continued our commitment to more efficiently manage our operations thus improving our overall profitability.

Revenue Variation and Revenue by LOB

The following table provides a summary of our revenue growth, in total and by LOB, separately showing the impacts of foreign currency variations between 2007 and 2006. The 2006 revenue by LOB is recorded reflecting the actual foreign exchange rates for the year.

For the 3 months ended September 30 (in '000 of dollars except for percentage)	2007	2006	Change
Revenue	922,846	845,820	9.1%
Variation prior to foreign currency impact	11.3%	-4.0%	
Foreign currency impact	-2.2%	-2.5%	
Variation over previous year	9.1%	-6.5%	

Edgar Filing: CGI GROUP INC - Form 40-F

IT services revenue prior to foreign			
currency impact	827,426	735,129	12.5%
Foreign currency impact	(15,760)	-	-2.1%
IT services revenue	811,666	735,129	10.4%
BPS revenue prior to foreign currency impact	113,824	110,691	2.8%
Foreign currency impact	(2,644)	-	-2.4%
BPS revenue	111,180	110,691	0.4%
Revenue	922,846	845,820	9.1%
	2007 annua	al report CGI G1	oup Inc. 17

For the fourth quarter of 2007, revenue was \$922.8 million representing 11.3% growth on a constant currency basis. The impact of foreign currency was -2.2% primarily due to unfavourable U.S. dollar fluctuations. From a client perspective, revenue growth on a constant currency basis was 12% for Canada, 11% for the U.S. and 7% for Europe and Asia.

In the fourth quarter of 2007, on a constant currency basis, revenue in IT services increased by \$92.3 million or 12.5% versus the same quarter in the prior year. This was mainly due to higher work volumes from BCE, revenue associated with a license sale for our oil and gas clients in Western Canada, as well as growth from new and existing clients across all geographies and targeted verticals.

BPS revenue increased in the quarter by \$3.1 million or 2.8% on a constant currency basis, mainly driven by new contracts with existing clients in our U.S. healthcare sector and document management services. These increases were partially offset by lower claim processing revenue from our insurance business.

Adjusted EBIT by LOB

For the 3 months ended September 30 (in '000 of dollars except for percentage)	2007	2006	Change
IT services	99,020	93,130	6.3%
As a percentage of IT services revenue	12.2%	12.7%	
BPS	16,021	16,483	-2.8%
As a percentage of BPS services revenue	14.4%	14.9%	
Corporate	(13,515)	(18,492)	-26.9%
As a percentage of revenue	-1.5%	-2.2%	
Adjusted EBIT	101,526	91,121	11.4%
Margin	11.0%	10.8%	

Adjusted EBIT for IT services increased by \$5.9 million in the fourth quarter of 2007 when compared to the same quarter last year, while the margin decreased from 12.7% to 12.2%. The variance in adjusted EBIT margin is mainly due to the impact from last year's sale of a business solution license.

In our BPS LOB, the decrease of \$0.5 million in adjusted EBIT is the result of continued volume reductions in our insurance business, partly offset by more business outside of this sector.

For the quarter ended September 30, 2007, the decrease in corporate expenses reflects our ongoing commitment to strengthen the Company's competitive position by cost containment and improved efficiencies through ongoing investments in toolsets and process improvements.

Net Earnings

For the three months ended September 30 (in '000 of dollars except for percentage)	2007	2006	Change
Adjusted EBIT	101,526	91,121	11.4%
Margin	11.0%	10.8%	
Restructuring costs related to specific items	-	20,931	-
Interest on long-term debt	8,330	13,439	-38.0%
Other income, net	(3,429)	(1,448)	136.8%
Gain on sale of assets	(700)	-	-

Non-controlling interest, net of income taxes	198	-	-
Earnings before income taxes	97,127	58,199	66.9%
Income taxes	31,550	18,667	69.0%
Tax Rate	32.5%	32.1%	
Net earnings	65,577	39,532	65.9%
Margin	7.1%	4.7%	
Weighted average number of Class A			
subordinate shares and Class B shares (basic)	327,727,002	336,941,173	-2.7%
Weighted average number of Class A			
subordinate shares and Class B shares (diluted)	334,520,373	337,497,214	-0.9%
Basic earnings per share (in dollars)	0.20	0.12	70.5%
Diluted earnings per share (in dollars)	0.20	0.12	67.4%
18 2007 annual report CGI Group Inc.			

Earnings from operations before income taxes have increased mainly as a result of our growth and the benefits of our Competitive Position Strengthening Program. These benefits have contributed to a stronger adjusted EBIT margin, increasing from 10.8% in the fourth quarter of 2006 to 11.0% in the fourth quarter of 2007. Furthermore, interest expense decreased as we continue to pay down our long-term debt.

The variance in other income, net relates to interest earned on research and development claims received during the quarter.

The increase in income taxes of \$12.9 million over prior year is due to the improved adjusted EBIT margin and the \$20.9 million of restructuring costs incurred in the same period last year.

During the fourth quarter of 2007, the Company repurchased 5,646,900 of its Class A subordinate shares for \$62,640,184 at an average price of \$11.09.

Summary of Quarterly Results								
Quarterly results	Q4	2007 Q3	Q2	Q1	Q4	2006 Q3	Q2	Q1
Backlog (in millions of	10.040				10.500	10.000	12 606	10.001
dollars) Bookings (in millions of	12,042	12,165	12,254	12,555	12,722	13,303	13,686	12,901
dollars)	841	807	859	769	462	787	1,746	1,002
Revenue	0.12		002	. 02		, , ,	1,7.10	1,002
Revenue (in '000 of dollars) Year-over-year revenue growth	922,846	933,318	951,342	904,060	845,820	866,504	866,836	898,463
prior to								
foreign	11.20	0.08	0.26	4.00	4.00	2.46	2.46	1.20
currency impact Cost of services,	11.3%	8.0%	8.3%	1.2%	-4.0%	-3.4%	-2.4%	-1.3%
selling and								
administrative								
expenses	767,781	788,767	805,519	764,038	713,573	746,395	759,706	776,847
Margin	83.2%	84.5%	84.7%	84.5%	84.4%	86.1%	87.6%	86.5%
Profitability								
Net earnings price	or to							
restructuring costs	s related							
to								
specific items								
(in '000 of								
dollars)	65,577	64,433	62,711	58,361	53,145	46,392	34,822	56,908
Margin Basic EPS prior	7.1%	6.9%	6.6%	6.5%	6.3%	5.4%	4.0%	6.3%
to restructuring								
costs related to specific items								
(in dollars)	0.20	0.20	0.19	0.18	0.16	0.14	0.10	0.13

Edgar Filing: CGI GROUP INC - Form 40-F

Diluted EPS prio	r to							
restructuring costs	related							
to								
specific items								
(in dollars)	0.20	0.19	0.19	0.18	0.16	0.14	0.10	0.13
Net earnings (in								
'000 of dollars)	65,577	64,433	62,711	43,681	39,532	35,944	14,149	56,908
Margin	7.1%	6.9%	6.6%	4.8%	4.7%	4.1%	1.6%	6.3%
Basic EPS (in								
dollars)	0.20	0.20	0.19	0.13	0.12	0.11	0.04	0.13
Diluted EPS								
(in dollars)	0.20	0.19	0.19	0.13	0.12	0.11	0.04	0.13
Weighted								
average number								
of Class A								
subordinate								
shares and								
Class B shares -								
Basic (in '000)	327,727	328,831	329,057	330,451	336,941	338,714	344,825	430,487
Weighted								
average number								
of Class A								
subordinate								
shares and								
Class B shares -	224 520	227 720	222 000	224 500	227 407	220 565	240.245	10.1.156
Diluted (in '000)	334,520	335,529	332,898	331,589	337,497	339,565	349,345	434,156

On a constant currency basis, our revenue grew in each quarter throughout fiscal 2007, with the strongest year-over-year growth seen in the fourth quarter at 11.3%.

As a result of the benefits delivered by the Competitive Position Strengthening Program, net earnings prior to restructuring costs relating to specific items margin improved from 6.3% in the fourth quarter of 2006 to 7.1% in the latest quarter.

Since September 30, 2005, the number of shares outstanding has decreased significantly. In 2007, we repurchased 12,339,400 shares of CGI on the open market offset by the issuance of 5,544,830 shares related to the exercise of options. In the second quarter of 2006, we repurchased and cancelled 100 million shares from BCE. As well, in the third quarter of 2006, warrants were exercised by Desjardins, BCE, and the majority shareholders which resulted in the issuance of 7,567,227 shares. As a result, throughout fiscal 2007 the number of outstanding shares has decreased compared to the prior year.

Quarterly Variances

There are factors causing quarterly variances which may not be reflective of the Company's future performance. First, there is seasonality in SI&C work, and the quarterly performance of these operations is impacted by occurences such as vacations and the number of statutory holidays in any given quarter. Outsourcing contracts including BPS are affected to a lesser extent by seasonality. Second, the workflow from some clients may fluctuate from quarter to quarter based on their business cycle and the seasonality of their own operations. Third, the savings that we generate for a client on a given outsourcing contract may temporarily reduce our revenue stream from this client, as these savings may not be immediately offset by additional work performed for this client.

In general, cash flow from operating activities could vary significantly from quarter to quarter depending on the timing of monthly payments received from large clients, cash requirements associated with large acquisitions and outsourcing contracts, the timing of the reimbursements for various tax credits as well as profit sharing payments to members and the timing of restructuring cost payments.

Foreign exchange fluctuations also contribute to quarterly variances, and these variances are likely to increase as the percentage of revenue in foreign currencies increases. From a margin perspective, CGI benefits from a natural hedge against currency fluctuations driven by U.S. dollar expenses incurred in Canada, such as licenses, maintenance, insurance and interest expenses.

Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

The annual audited consolidated financial statements for the years ended September 30, 2007, 2006, and 2005 include all adjustments that the management of CGI considers necessary for a fair presentation of the financial position, results of operations and cash flows.

Certain comparative figures have been reclassified in order to conform to the current year presentation.

Critical Accounting Estimates

The Company's significant accounting policies are described in Note 2 to the September 30, 2007 audited consolidated financial statements. The preparation of the consolidated financial statements in conformity with Canadian GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the reporting period. Because of the use of estimates inherent in the financial reporting process, actual results could differ from those estimates.

		Consolidated Statements of Earnings				
			Costs of services,	Restructuring costs related		
Areas Impacted by	Consolidated	_	selling and	to specific	Income	
Estimates	Balance Sheets	Revenue	adminis Aration eization	/Impairmenttems	taxes	
Allowance for doubtful			X			
accounts	X					
Goodwill	X		X	K		
Income taxes	X				X	
Accounts payable and			X			
accrued liabilities	X					
Accrued integration charges	X		X			
Revenue recognition	\mathbf{X}^{1}	X				
Stock based compensation			X			
costs	X					

Edgar	Filing:	CGI	GROUP	INC -	Form	40-F

Contract costs	X	X		X	
Investment tax credits and			X		
government					
assistance	X				
Impairment of long-lived				X	
assets	X				
Restructuring costs related					X
to specific items	X				
1: Accounts receivable, work in pr	ogress and d	eferred			

revenue.

Allowance for doubtful accounts

The allowance for doubtful accounts is established when collection of amounts due from clients is deemed improbable. The allowance is reviewed periodically and is based on an analysis of specific outstanding accounts, aging of trade receivables, historical collection experience and client creditworthiness. Indicators of improbable collection include client bankruptcy, client litigation, industry downturns, client cash flow difficulties or ongoing service or billing disputes.

Goodwill

Goodwill is assessed for potential impairment, at the reporting unit level, at least annually or when events or changes in circumstances exist such that the carrying amount may not be recoverable. Such assessment requires a comparison of the fair value of the reporting unit to its carrying value. The estimate of fair value of a reporting unit is based on a discounted cash flows analysis using management approved key assumptions such as future cash flows, growth projections, terminal values and discount rates. Significant changes in the estimates and assumptions used in goodwill impairment testing will not impact cash flows generated from our operations.

Income taxes

The Company measures income tax assets and liabilities, both current and future, according to enacted or substantively enacted income tax legislation that is expected to apply when the asset is realized or the liability settled. The applicable income tax legislation and regulations are subject to the Company's interpretation. An assessment of the ultimate realization of the future income taxes generated from temporary differences between the book and the tax value of assets and liabilities as well as tax losses carried forward is performed regularly. The conclusion of whether it is more likely than not that future assets will be realized includes making assessments of expectations of future taxable income. The ultimate amount of future income taxes and income tax provisions could be materially different from those recorded, as is it influenced by future operating results of the Company and its tax interpretations.

Accounts payable and accrued liabilities

The Company accrued for costs incurred to restructure and integrate the acquired businesses and for other liabilities requiring significant judgment. Contingencies for pending or threatened litigation, guarantees and other possible liabilities involve uncertainty as to possible gain or loss to the Company that will ultimately be resolved when one or more future events occur or fail to occur. Resolution of the uncertainty may confirm the reduction of a liability or the occurrence of a liability. The accrued liabilities are based on historical experience, current trends and other assumptions that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances.

Accrued integration charges

Accrued integration charges are comprised mostly of provisions related to leases for premises occupied by the acquired businesses which the Company plans to vacate. The costs of closure of facilities are estimated at the business acquisition date and the adjustments to the initial provision are made as soon as the Company's management has gathered all the significant information. Key assumptions include discount rate and the possibility to sublease vacated premises. The discount rate assumption used to calculate the present value of the Company's projected payments was determined using the interest rate on the unsecured notes of the Company. The possibility to sublease vacated premises was determined using the experience of the Company's management and the knowledge of the Company's advisers regarding specific regions and characteristics of premises.

Furthermore, there are various claims and pending actions against the Company arising in the ordinary course of its business as well as inherited from business acquisitions. Certain of these actions seek damages in significant amounts. Among other things, the Company considers the period in which the underlying cause of the claim occurred, the degree of probability of an unfavorable outcome and the ability to make a reasonable estimate of the loss to determine whether a loss accrual or disclosure in the consolidated financial statements is required.

Revenue recognition

The determination of revenue and costs on arrangements that use the percentage-of-completion method requires judgment and estimation. The method requires estimates of costs and profits over the entire term of the arrangement, including estimates of resources and costs necessary to complete performance. Moreover, if total costs from a contract are to exceed the total revenue from the contract, then a provision for the loss is made in the period in which the loss first becomes apparent. Another assessment, related to a contract which involves the provision of multiple service elements, is to determine whether the total estimated contract revenue that is allocated to each element is based on the relative fair value or vendor specific objective evidence of each element. Revenue is then recognized for each element as for single-element contracts. Management regularly reviews arrangement profitability and the underlying estimates.

Stock based compensation costs

CGI accounts for its stock option plan in accordance with section 3870 of the CICA Handbook. Pursuant to the recommendations of this section, CGI has elected to value the options granted as part of its share-based payment transactions using a Black-Scholes valuation model. The variables in the model include, but are not limited to: the expected stock price volatility over the term of the awards, expected forfeitures, the expected life of the options and the risk-free interest rate. Different assumptions and changes in circumstances could create material differences in our results of operations.

Contract costs

Certain costs incurred upon initiation of an outsourcing contract are deferred and amortized over the contract life. These costs consist primarily of incentives and transition costs. Estimates and assumptions that the Company makes include projecting future cash flows in order to assess the recoverability of these contract costs when events or changes in circumstances exist such that the carrying amount may not be recoverable. To assess recoverability, undiscounted estimated cash flows of the contract are projected over its remaining life and compared to the contract costs carrying amount. Changes in the estimates and assumptions on one or more contracts will not impact the cash flows generated by the Company's operations.

Investment tax credits and government assistance

The Company receives refundable tax credits on salaries and tax credits on research and software development costs, which meet the criteria of investment tax credits. The Company is subject to annual audits to verify the amount for which it is entitled and whether it operates eligible activities under the terms of various government tax credit programs. An assessment of the proportion of eligible expenses and of the acceptability rate by these different governments are performed periodically.

Impairment of long-lived assets

The Company tests the recoverability of long-lived assets, such as finite-life intangibles and capital assets, when events or changes in circumstances exist that the carrying amount may not be recoverable. For finite-life intangibles, such as business solutions, software licenses and customer relationships, estimates and assumptions include determining the appropriate period over which to amortize the capitalized costs based on the estimated useful lives and estimating the related future cash flows, and assessing these against the unamortized balances. For internal-use software included in finite-life intangibles and for capital assets, the appropriate amortization period is based on estimates of the Company's ability to utilize these assets on an ongoing basis. To assess the recoverability of capitalized software costs, the Company must estimate future revenue, costs and future cash inflows and outflows. Changes in the estimates and assumptions used in long-lived assets impairment testing will not impact the cash flows generated by the Company's operations.

Restructuring costs related to specific items

The Company announced in the second quarter of fiscal 2006 a plan to reduce its workforce and to close and consolidate certain facilities. The plan was initiated largely because of lower than expected BCE work volumes and in an effort to reduce costs and improve its profitability. The charge was comprised of severance costs and costs related to the consolidation and closure of facilities. The recognition of these charges required management to make certain judgments and estimates regarding the nature, timing and amount associated with these plans. For leased facilities that have been abandoned or subleased, the estimated lease cost represents future lease payments subsequent to abandonment less estimated sublease income. At each reporting date, we will evaluate the accruals for closed facilities and employee severances to ensure that the accruals are still appropriate.

Changes in Accounting Policies

The Company adopted the following new Handbook sections issued by the CICA which were effective for interim periods beginning on or after October 1, 2006, none of which had a significant effect on the consolidated financial statements:

a) Section 3855, "Financial Instruments – Recognition and Measurement", describes the standards for recognizing and measuring financial assets, financial liabilities and non-financial derivatives. All financial assets, except for those classified as held-to-maturity, loans and receivables, and derivative financial instruments are measured at their fair values. All financial liabilities are measured at their fair values when they are classified as held for trading purposes. Otherwise, they are measured at their carrying value.

The Company has made the following classifications:

- · Cash and cash equivalents and deferred compensation assets and obligations are classified as held for trading and are measured at fair value. Changes in fair value are recorded in net earnings.
- · Accounts receivable, work in progress and funds held for clients are classified as loans and receivables and recorded at amortized cost.
- Accounts payable and accrued liabilities, accrued compensation, integration charges, long-term debt, asset retirement obligations, revolving credit facility and clients' funds obligations are classified as other liabilities and measured at amortized cost.

Transaction costs are comprised primarily of legal, accounting and other costs directly attributable to the issuance of the respective financial assets and liabilities. Transaction costs are capitalized to the cost of financial assets and liabilities classified as other than held for trading. As a result of the new policy, such costs previously reported as deferred financing fees have been reclassified against long-term debt and adjusted by a credit, net of related income taxes, to retained earnings to reflect the utilization of the effective interest method instead of the straight-line method previously applied. The amount of the adjustment was not significant.

- b) Section 3861, "Financial Instruments Disclosure and Presentation", establishes standards for presentation of financial instruments and non-financial derivatives, and identifies the information that should be disclosed about them.
- c) Section 1530, "Comprehensive Income", and Section 3251, "Equity". Comprehensive income is the change in equity of an enterprise during a period arising from transactions and other events and circumstances from non-owner sources. It includes items that would normally not be included in net income such as changes in the foreign currency translation adjustment relating to self-sustaining foreign operations and unrealized gains or losses on available-for-sale financial instruments. This section describes how to report and disclose comprehensive income and its components. Section 3251, "Equity", replaces Section 3250, "Surplus", and establishes standards for the presentation of equity and changes in equity as a result of the new requirements of Section 1530, "Comprehensive Income". As a result of the adoption of this section, the consolidated financial statements now include a statement of comprehensive income.
- d) Section 3865, "Hedges", describes when hedge accounting is appropriate. Hedge accounting ensures that all gains, losses, revenues and expenses from the derivative and the item it hedges are recorded in the statement of earnings in the same period.

Future Accounting Changes

The CICA has issued the following new Handbook sections:

- a) Section 3862, "Financial Instruments Disclosures", effective for interim periods beginning on or after October 1, 2007. This section describes the required disclosure for the assessment of the significance of financial instruments for an entity's financial position and performance and of the nature and extent of risks arising from financial instruments to which the entity is exposed and how the entity manages those risks. This section and Section 3863, "Financial Instruments Presentation" will replace Section 3861, "Financial Instruments Disclosure and Presentation."
- b) Section 3863, "Financial Instruments Presentation", effective for interim periods beginning on or after October 1, 2007. This section establishes standards for presentation of the financial instruments and non-financial derivatives.
- c) Section 1535, "Capital disclosures", effective for interim periods beginning on or after October 1, 2007. This section establishes standards for disclosing information about an entity's capital and how it is managed. It describes the disclosure requirements of the entity's objectives, policies and processes for managing capital, the quantitative data relating to what the entity regards as capital, whether the entity has complied with capital requirements, and, if it has not complied, the consequences of such non-compliance.

The Company assessed that the impact of these standards will not be significant as they related to note disclosure.

Financial Instruments

From time to time, the Company uses various financial instruments to manage its exposure to fluctuations of foreign currency exchange rates. The Company does not hold or use any derivative instruments for speculative trading purposes. The Company enters into financial instrument contracts, such as foreign currency denominated debt, to hedge its net investment in foreign subsidiaries. Foreign exchange translation gains or losses on the net investment are recorded under foreign currency translation adjustment. Any realized or unrealized gains or losses on instruments covering the net investment are also recognized in the foreign currency translation adjustment.

Risks and Uncertainties

While we are confident about our long-term prospects, the following risks and uncertainties could affect our ability to achieve our strategic vision and objectives for growth and should be considered when evaluating our potential as an investment.

Risks Related to our Industry

The competition for contracts— We have a disciplined approach to the management of all aspects of our business, with almost all of our operations certified under ISO 9001. Our management processes were developed to help us ensure that our members consistently deliver services according to our high standards and they are based on strong values underlying our client-focused culture. These processes have contributed to our high contract win and renewal rates to date. Additionally, we have developed a deep strategic understanding of the five verticals we target, and this helps enhance our competitive position. CGI is a leading provider of IT services and BPS in Canada, and through a combination of organic growth and acquisitions, we continue to strengthen our position in the U.S. market. We have made good progress in growing our revenue from the U.S. and internationally over time and expect this trend to continue. However, the market for new IT and BPS outsourcing contracts remains very competitive and there can be no assurances that we will continue to compete successfully.

The length of the sales cycle for major outsourcing contracts— As outsourcing deals become larger and more complex, the Company is experiencing longer selling cycles. In the past, we experienced cycles lasting between six and eighteen months, which now are between twelve and twenty-four months. The lengthening sales cycle could affect our ability to meet annual growth targets.

The availability and retention of qualified IT professionals—There is strong demand for qualified individuals in the IT industry. Over the years, we have been able to successfully attract and retain highly qualified staff, due in large part to our solid culture, strong values and emphasis on career development, as well as performance-driven remuneration. In addition, we have implemented a comprehensive program aimed at attracting and retaining qualified and dedicated professionals. We believe that we are a preferred employer in the IT services industry. We also secure access to additional qualified professionals through outsourcing contract wins and business acquisitions.

The ability to continue developing and expanding service offerings to address emerging business demands and technology trends— We strive to remain at the forefront of developments in the IT services industry, thus ensuring that we can meet the evolving needs of our clients. We achieved this expertise as a result of our specialization in five targeted verticals; our non-exclusive commercial alliances with hardware and software vendors and strategic alliances with major partners; our development of proprietary IT solutions; regular training and sharing of professional expertise across our network of offices and professionals; and business acquisitions that provide specific knowledge or added geographic coverage.

Infringing on the intellectual property rights of others— We cannot be sure that our services and offerings do not infringe on the intellectual property rights of third parties, and we may have infringement claims asserted against us. These claims may be costly, harm our reputation, and prevent us from providing some services and offerings. We enter into licensing agreements with our clients for the right to use intellectual property that includes a commitment to indemnify the licensee against liability and damages arising from any third-party claims of patent, copyright,

trademark or trade secret infringement. In some instances, the amount of these indemnity claims could be greater than the revenue we receive from the client. Any claims or litigation in this area, whether we ultimately win or lose, could be time-consuming and costly, injure our reputation, or require us to enter into royalty or licensing arrangements. Any limitation on our ability to sell or use products or services that incorporate challenged software or technologies could cause us to lose revenue-generating opportunities or require us to incur additional expenses to modify solutions for future projects.

Protecting our intellectual property rights— Our success depends, in part, on our ability to protect our proprietary methodologies, processes, know-how, tools, techniques and other intellectual property that we use to provide our services. Our general practice is to pursue patent, copyright, trademark, trade secret or other appropriate intellectual property protection that is reasonable and necessary to protect and leverage our intellectual assets. For instance, all CGI business solutions will benefit from copyright protection, and patent protection where available. Furthermore, CGI requires its clients, partners and subcontractors to execute a Non-Disclosure Agreement when entering into a business relationship in order to protect its intellectual property against appropriation or infringement. We also assert trademark rights in and to our name, product names, logos and other markings used to identify our goods and services in the marketplace. We routinely file for and have been granted trademark registrations from the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office and other trademark offices worldwide. The same is done for our CGI domain name on the internet. All of these actions taken by CGI allows CGI to enforce its intellectual property rights should the need arise. However, the laws of some countries in which we conduct business may offer only limited protection of our intellectual property rights; and despite our efforts, the steps taken to protect our intellectual property may not be adequate to prevent or deter infringement or other misappropriation of intellectual property, and we may not be able to detect unauthorized use of our intellectual property, or take appropriate steps to enforce our intellectual property rights.

Risks Related to our Business

Business mix variations— The proportion of revenue that we generate from shorter-term SI&C projects, versus revenue from long-term outsourcing contracts, will fluctuate at times, affected by acquisitions or other transactions. An increased exposure to revenue from SI&C projects may result in greater quarterly revenue variations.

The financial and operational risks inherent in worldwide operations—We manage operations in 16 countries worldwide, with less than 10% of revenue coming from outside North America. We believe that our Management Foundation, which includes management frameworks and processes that guide business unit leaders in managing our members and clients, helps ensure worldwide operational efficiency and consistency. However, the scope of our worldwide operations makes us subject to currency fluctuations; the burden of complying with a wide variety of national and local laws; differences in, and uncertainties arising from local business culture and practices; multiple and sometimes conflicting laws and regulations, including tax laws; operating losses incurred in certain countries as we develop our international service delivery capabilities and the non-deductibility of these losses for tax purposes; the absence in some jurisdictions of effective laws to protect our intellectual property rights; restrictions on the movement of cash and other assets; restrictions on the import and export of certain technologies; restrictions on the repatriation of earnings; and political, social and economic instability including the threats of terrorism and pandemic illnesses. We have a hedging strategy in place to protect ourselves, to the extent possible, against foreign currency exposure; but, other than the use of financial products to deliver on our hedging strategy, we do not trade derivative financial instruments. While we believe we have effective management processes in place in each office worldwide, any or all of these risks could impact our global business operations and cause our profitability to decline.

The ability to successfully integrate business acquisitions and the operations of IT outsourcing clients— The integration of acquired operations has become a core competency for us as we have acquired a large number of companies since our inception. Our disciplined approach to management, largely based on our management frameworks, has been an important factor in the successful integration of human resources of acquired companies and the IT operations of outsourcing clients. As at September 30, 2007, almost all of our operations had received ISO 9001 certification.

Material developments regarding major commercial clients resulting from such causes as changes in financial condition, mergers or business acquisitions— The company has only one client representing more than 10% of total revenue.

Early termination risk—If we should fail to deliver our services according to contractual agreements, some of our clients could elect to terminate contracts before their agreed expiry date, which would result in a reduction of our

earnings and cash flow and may impact the value or our backlog. We have a strong record of successfully meeting or exceeding our clients' needs. We take a professional approach to business, and our contracts are written to clearly identify the scope of our responsibilities and minimize risks. In addition, a number of our outsourcing contractual agreements have termination for convenience and change of control clauses according to which a change in the client's intentions or a change in control of CGI could lead to a termination of the said agreements.

Credit risk concentration with respect to trade receivables— We generate a significant portion of our revenue (11.6% in the fiscal year) from the subsidiaries and affiliates of BCE. However, it is our belief that we are not subject to any significant credit risk in view of our large and diversified client base.

Short-term, project-related contract risks—CGI derives a portion of its revenue from shorter-term, project-oriented contracts. We manage all client contracts utilizing the Client Partnership Management Framework ("CPMF"), a process framework which helps ensure that client projects are all managed according to the same high standards throughout the organization. As a result of the CPMF, there is a high degree of rigour and discipline used to accurately estimate the cost of client engagements. However, a significant portion of engagements are performed on a fixed-price basis. Billing for fixed-price engagements is made in accordance with the contract terms agreed upon with our client, and revenue is recognized based on the percentage of effort incurred to date in relation to the total estimated costs to be incurred over the duration of the respective contract. When making proposals for these types of engagements, we rely on our estimates of costs and timing for completing the projects. These estimates reflect our best judgment regarding the efficiencies of our methodologies and professionals as we plan to apply them to the projects. Any increased or unexpected costs or unanticipated delays in connection with the performance of fixed-price contracts, including delays caused by factors outside our control, could make these contracts less profitable or unprofitable.

Guarantees risk—In the normal course of business, we enter into agreements that may provide for indemnification and guarantees to counterparties in transactions such as consulting and outsourcing services, business divestitures, lease agreements and financial obligations. These indemnification undertakings and guarantees may require us to compensate counterparties for costs and losses incurred as a result of various events, including breaches of representations and warranties, intellectual property right infringement, claims that may arise while providing services or as a result of litigation that may be suffered by counterparties.

Government tax credits risk— A change of control of CGI could translate into a loss of provincial tax credits related to E-Commerce Place and the Cité Multimédia in Montréal, the Carrefour de la nouvelle économie in Saguenay and the Carrefour national des nouvelles technologies de Québec.

Government business risk—Changes in federal, provincial or state government spending policies or budget priorities could directly affect our financial performance. Among the factors that could harm our government contracting business are the curtailment of the government's use of consulting and technology services firms; a significant decline in spending by the governments, in general, or by specific departments or agencies in particular; the adoption of new laws or regulations that affect companies that provide services to governments; delays in the payment of our invoices by government payment offices; and general economic and political conditions. These or other factors could cause government agencies and departments to reduce their purchases under contracts, to exercise their right to terminate contracts, to issue temporary stop work orders, or not to exercise options to renew contracts, any of which would cause us to lose future revenue. Our client base in the government economic sector is very diversified with contracts from many different departments and agencies in the U.S. and Canada; however, government spending reductions or budget cutbacks at these departments or agencies could materially harm our continued performance under these contracts, or limit the awarding of additional contracts from these agencies.

Legal claims made against our work— We create, implement and maintain IT solutions that are often critical to the operations of our clients' business. Our ability to complete large projects as expected could be adversely affected by unanticipated delays, renegotiations, and changing client requirements or project delays. Such problems could subject us to legal liability, which could adversely impact our business, operating results and financial condition, and may negatively affect our professional reputation. We typically include provisions in our contracts which are designed to limit our exposure to legal claims relating to our services and the applications we develop. These provisions may not protect us or may not be enforceable under some circumstances or under the laws of some jurisdictions.

Risks Related to Business Acquisitions

Difficulties in executing our acquisition strategy— A significant part of our growth strategy is dependent on our ability to continue making niche acquisitions to increase the breadth and depth of our service offerings as well as large acquisitions to specifically increase our critical mass in the U.S. and Europe. We cannot, however, make any assurances that we will be able to identify any potential acquisition candidates, consummate any additional acquisitions or that any future acquisitions will be successfully integrated into our operations and provide the tangible value that had been expected. Without additional acquisitions, we are unlikely to maintain our historic or expected growth rates.

Our management faces a complex and potentially time-consuming task in implementing uniform standards, controls, procedures and policies across our business units. Integrating businesses can result in unanticipated operational problems, expenses and liabilities. In addition, to the extent that management is required to devote significant time, attention and resources to the integration of operations, personnel and technology, our ability to service current clients may be reduced, which may adversely affect our revenue and profitability.

Risks Related to the Market

Economic risk– An economic downturn may cause our revenue to decline. The level of business activity of our clients, which is affected by economic conditions, has a bearing upon the results of our operations. We can neither predict the

impact that current economic conditions will have on our future revenue, nor predict when economic conditions will show meaningful improvement. During an economic downturn, our clients and potential clients often cancel, reduce or defer existing contracts and delay entering into new engagements. In general, companies also decide to undertake fewer IT systems projects during difficult economic times, resulting in limited implementation of new technology and smaller engagements. Because there are fewer engagements in a downturn, competition usually increases and pricing for services may decline as competitors, particularly companies with significant financial resources, decrease rates to maintain or increase their market share in our industry and this may trigger pricing adjustments related to the benchmarking obligations within our contracts. Our pricing, revenue and profitability could be negatively impacted as a result of these factors.

Integrity of Disclosure

Our management assumes the responsibility for the existence of appropriate information systems, procedures and controls to ensure that information used internally and disclosed externally is complete and reliable. The Board of Directors' duties include the assessment of the integrity of the Company's internal control and information system.

CGI has a formal Corporate Disclosure Policy as part of its Fundamental Texts whose goal is to raise awareness of the Company's approach to disclosure among the Board of Directors, senior management and employees. The Board of Directors has established a Disclosure Policy Committee responsible for all regulatory disclosure requirements and overseeing the Company's disclosure practices.

The Audit and Risk Management Committee of CGI is composed entirely of unrelated directors who meet the independence and experience requirements of the New York Stock Exchange and the Toronto Stock Exchange. The responsibilities of our Audit and Risk Management Committee include: a) the review of all our public disclosure documents containing audited or unaudited financial information, b) the review and assessment of the effectiveness of our accounting policies and practices concerning financial reporting, c) the review and monitoring of our internal control procedures, programs and policies and assessment of the adequacy and effectiveness thereof, d) recommendation to the Board of Directors of CGI on the appointment of external auditors, the assertion of the external auditors' independence thereof, the review of the terms of their engagement as well as carrying on ongoing discussions with them, e) the review of the audit procedures, f) the review of related party transactions; and g) such other responsibilities usually attributed to audit and risk committees or as directed by our Board of Directors.

The Company evaluated the effectiveness of its disclosure controls and internal controls over financial reporting, supervised by and with the participation of the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer as of September 30, 2007. The CEO and CFO concluded that, based on this evaluation, the Company's disclosure controls and procedures and internal controls over financial reporting, were adequate and effective, at a reasonable level of assurance, to ensure that material information related to the Company and its consolidated subsidiaries would be made known to them by others within those entities.

Legal Proceedings

From time to time, the Company is involved in various litigation matters arising in the ordinary course of its business. As at September 30, 2007, the Company has no reason to believe that the disposition of any such current matters could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse impact on CGI's financial position, results of operations, or the ability to carry on any of its business activities.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Exchange Act, the registrant certifies that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form 40-F and has duly caused this annual report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereto duly authorized.

Groupe CGI Inc./CGI Group Inc.

By: <u>/s/ André Imbeau</u> Name: André Imbeau

Date: December 21, 2007

Title: Founder, Executive Vice-Chairman and

Corporate Secretary

EXHIBIT INDEX

- 23.1 Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP
- 99.1 Certification of the Registrant's Chief Executive Officer required pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a).
- 99.2 Certification of the Registrant's Chief Financial Officer required pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a).
- 99.3 Certification of the Registrant's Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 99.4 Certification of the Registrant's Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.